Human Exposure Sources and Disposition of Perfluoroalkyl Acid Isomers

by

Sanjay Beesoon

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research

in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

in

Medical Sciences - Laboratory Medicine and Pathology

©Sanjay Beesoon

Spring 2014

Edmonton, Alberta

Permission is hereby granted to the University of Alberta Libraries to reproduce single copies of this thesis and to lend or sell such copies for private, scholarly or scientific research purposes only. Where the thesis is converted to, or otherwise made available in digital form, the University of Alberta will advise potential users of the thesis of these terms.

The author reserves all other publication and other rights in association with the copyright in the thesis and, except as herein before provided, neither the thesis nor any substantial portion thereof may be printed or otherwise reproduced in any material form whatsoever without the author's prior written permission.

"You can't connect the dots looking forward; you can only connect them looking

backwards. So you have to trust that the dots will somehow connect in your future ... "

Steve Jobs

(Feb 24, 1955 – Oct 5, 2012)

Abstract

Perfluoroalkyl acids (PFAAs) are a family of emerging toxicants that are nonbiodegradable, and have the potential to bioconcentrate and biomagnify. In an attempt to answer questions about human exposure to PFAAs, and subsequent human disposition of these compounds which have public health implications, four hypothesis-driven and multidisciplinary research projects were conducted. The first project used an isomer-specific LC-MS/MS method to characterize the PFAA isomer signatures in house dust, and whether PFAA isomers could cross the human placenta to different extents. The findings showed that a Canadian population was currently exposed to a mix of both telomer and electrochemical perfluorooctanoate (PFOA), despite the latter having been phased out since 2002. Strong evidence for the preferential transfer of branched perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) and PFOA isomers, compared to linear, was found by comparing 20-paired maternal and cord blood samples. The second project was conducted on a local family of seven individuals. all of whom had exceptionally high serum levels of perfluorohexanesulfonate (PFHxS). A forensic investigation was conducted in the family's dwelling, and data revealed that the source of the high exposure in this family was the house carpets which had been treated multiple times with ScotchgardTM formulations over a period of 15 years. The pathway of exposure was most-likely through inhalation and ingestion of house dust. A series of in vitro experiments were conducted in a third project to assess the dissociation constants (K_d) of linear and branched PFOA and PFOA isomers. K_d's of the linear isomers were lower than the branched isomers, and in technical mixtures spiked to serum it was evident that the branched isomers were less bound to serum protein, and thus would be more bioavailable to cross into fetal circulation or be excreted by the kidney. The last research project modeled the transplacental transfer of PFAAs invitro using cultured human placental syncytiotrophoblasts. This model confirmed the findings of the first study, to the effect that branched isomers, especially in the case of PFOA, crossed the placental barrier more efficiently than linear molecules,

independent of their serum protein binding. Overall, this thesis contributed unique observations from biomonitoring of PFAAs at the isomer-specific level, and follow-up experiments helped to explain these while furthermore contributing to our understanding of how PFAAs are biopersistent in humans.

Preface

This thesis represents a series of manuscripts which have been published, or are in preparation for submission to peer-reviewed journals. Thus, duplication of some sections (introduction, materials, methods, etc.) was inevitable. All manuscripts and chapters were written by Sanjay Beesoon with critical comments and edits provided by Jonathan W. Martin. Contributions of all co-authors are provided in detail below.

Chapter One - Sources and pathways of human exposure to perfluoroalkyl acids and their relevance to human health

A review paper is in preparation with Sanjay Beesoon and Jonathan Martin as authors and will be submitted for peer-review.

Chapter Two - Isomer profiles of perfluorochemicals in matched maternal, cord and house dust samples; manufacturing sources and transplacental transfer.

Published in – Environmental Health Perspectives: (2011) 119(11):1659-1664.

Author List – Sanjay Beesoon ,Glenys Webster, Mahiba Shoeib, Tom Harner , Jonathan P Benskin , Jonathan W Martin.

Contributions – Sanjay Beesoon conducted sample analysis, data collection, interpretation, and manuscript preparation. Glenys Webster was responsible for participant recruitment and sample collection. Mahiba Shoeib and Tom Harner provided the sieved dust. Jonathan Benskin provided useful suggestions on the

isomer specific analysis. This work was conducted under the guidance of Jonathan Martin.

Chapter Three - Exceptionally high serum concentrations of perfluorohexane sulfonate in a Canadian family linked to home carpet treatment applications.

Published in – Environmental Science and Technology: (2012) 46:12960-12967.

Author List – Sanjay Beesoon, Stephen J. Genuis, Jonathan P Benskin, Jonathan W Martin

Contributions - Sanjay Beesoon designed the project, collected the samples, conducted sample analysis, data collection, interpretation, and manuscript preparation. Stephen J. Genuis was the first clinical contact and recruited the participants. Jonathan Benskin provided useful suggestions on the isomer specific analysis and editorial comments. This work was conducted under the guidance of Jonathan Martin.

Chapter Four - Relative binding affinities of PFOS and PFOA isomers for serum proteins.

A manuscript will be submitted for publication in a peer-review journal.

Author List - Sanjay Beesoon, Jonathan W. Martin

Contributions - Sanjay Beesoon designed the project, collected the samples, conducted sample analysis, data collection, interpretation, and manuscript preparation. This work was conducted under the guidance of Jonathan Martin.

Chapter Five - Transfer of PFOS and PFOA isomers across an in-vitro model of the human placental barrier.

A manuscript will be submitted for publication in a peer-review journal.

Author List - Sanjay Beesoon, Joey Sheff, Ashley Davey, Denise Hemmings, Jonathan Martin and Jonathan W. Martin

Contributions – Sanjay Beesoon conceptualized the experiment, conducted sample analysis, data collection, interpretation, and manuscript preparation. Joey Sheff helped with biotransformation experiments as a summer undergraduate student. Ashley Davey harvested the cytotrophoblasts cells from human placenta. Denise Hemmings gave her expert advice on cell culture and provided the laboratory facilities in the Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology. This work was conducted under the guidance of Jonathan Martin and Denise Hemmings.

Chapter Six - Summary, conclusions and future work.

Excerpts will be published as part of the Review Paper in Chapter 1.

Author List – Sanjay Beesoon and Jonathan Martin

Contributions – Sanjay Beesoon prepared this section with editorial comments by Jonathan W. Martin.

Related Published Manuscripts

- Martin JW, Asher BJ, Beesoon S, Benskin JP, Ross MS. *PFOS or PreFOS?* 2010. Are perfluorooctane sulfonate precursors (PreFOS) important determinants of human and environmental perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) exposure? *Journal of Environmental Monitoring.* 2010 12:1979-2004.
- Wang Y, Beesoon S, Benskin JP, De Silva AO, Genuis SJ, Martin JW. 2011.
 Enantiomer Fractions of Chiral Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) in Human Sera.
 Environmental Science & Technology 45:8907-8914.
- Zhang Y, Beesoon S, Zhu L, Martin JW. 2013. Biomonitoring of perfluoroalkyl acids in human urine and estimates of biological half-life. *Environmental Science & Technology* 47:10619–10627.
- Zhang Y, Beesoon S, Zhu L, Martin JW. 2013. Isomer-Specific Perfluoroalkyl Acid Analysis in Human Serum from Two Cities in North China. *Environment International*. 53: 9-17

Acknowledgements

I wish to extend my sincere thanks to my supervisor, Jonathan Martin, for accepting me in his research group and his mentorship over the past five years. Despite all the unfortunate distractions and disruptions, he was always there to offer advice and help me to focus on the research. I am also indebted to Denise Hemmings, who allowed me to carry out one of my projects in her lab following a 10 minute chat over the phone.

My heartfelt thanks also go to Chris Le and Steve Hrudey, my supervisory committee members, who offered excellent guidance on my research. I am also most grateful to Dr Kurunthachalam Kannan for accepting to be my external examiner despite his innumerable other academic and research commitments. I am most thankful to Dr Bernadette Quemerais to be part of my examining committee.

There was no way I could have done this work without the unconditional support and love of my wife, Mridula, and kids (Shweta, Yashna and Harsh), who sacrificed so much while I was studying; usually parents sacrifice for their kids and not the other way around - I can never pay you back for what you did. I can't forget my brothers (Deepak and Ramesh) and sisters (Indira, Soomantee and Louloune) back home who have always helped me to steer in the right direction during rough times since my early childhood. My thoughts also go to my late Mom (Madoduth) and Dad (Dayanand), who never gave up on their kids' education in spite of dire poverty; your hard work, integrity and humility have inspired us all to be resilient in face of adversity. I wish to thank all my former and current lab mates (with special thanks to Jonathan Benskin and Yifeng Zhang) in the Division of Analytical and Environmental Toxicology, faculty members (in particular Xing Fang Li, Monika Keelan and Jason Acker) and administrative staff (Katerina, Dianne, Jennifer, Pauline, Anmy and Janet) of the Department of Laboratory Medicine and Pathology for their support. A special appreciation to Cheryl Titus, LMP Graduate Advisor, for her friendship and trust; I could not have made it up to here without your smile, "big sister" advice and encouraging words.

Finally, I am most grateful for the financial support from Alberta Innovates Health Solutions for the whole duration of my studies and the multiple other awards and scholarships from the University of Alberta.

Table of Contents

Abstract	<i>II</i>
Preface	<i>IV</i>
Related Published Manuscripts	VII
Acknowledgements	VIII
Table of Contents	<i>X</i>
List of Figures	.XV
List of Tables	XVI
Chapter 1: Sources and pathways of human exposure to perfluoroalkyl acid and their relevance to human health	
1.1 Chemistry of Perfluorinated Organic Substances	1
1.2 Historical Development of Perfluoroalkyl Substances	2
1.3 Perfluoroalkylacids (PFAAs)	4
1.4 Manufacturing Methods	5
1.5 Uses	7
1.5.1 Aqueous Film Forming Foams (AFFF) 1.5.2 Coating Applications 1.5.3 Cleaning Agents 1.5.4 Metal Plating 1.5.5 Electronics and semiconductor materials 1.5.6 Paper and Packaging Industry 1.5.7 Enhanced Oil Recovery and Mining (EORM) 1.5.8 Photographic industry 1.5.9 Polymerization Aid 1.5.10 Pesticides 1.6.1 Wildlife 1.6.2 Ocean Water 1.6.3 River Water 1.6.4 House Dust 1.6.5 Indoor Air	8 9 9 10 11 11 12 12 12 13 13 14 15 15
1.6.5 Indoor Air 1.6.6 Food	
1.7 Human Biomonitoring Studies	. 18
1.8 Relative Importance of Different Pathways of Exposure	. 24

1.9 Absorption and Disposition of PFAAs in Humans	25
1.10 PFAAs and Human Health	
1.10.1 Laboratory Based Toxicology Studies	26
1.10.1.1 Carcinogenicity	27
1.10.1.2 Hepatotoxicity	27
1.10.1.3 Neurotoxicity	28
1.10.1.4 Immunotoxicity	29
1.10.1.5 Endocrine Disruption	
1.10.1.6 Developmental Toxicity	30
1.10.2 Epidemiological Studies.	
1.10.2. 1 Mortality	
1.10.2. 2 Exposure to Disease Association Studies	
1.10.2.2.1 Endocrine Dysfunction	
1.10.2.2.2 Cancer	
1.10.2.2.3 Neurobehavioral disorders	
1.10.2.2.4 Cholesterol and Cardiovascular Disease Risk	
1.10.2.2.5 Diabetes and Metabolic Syndrome	
1.10.2.2.6 Immune System Disorders	
1.10.2.2.7 Hyperuricaemia	
1.10.2.2.8 Abnormal Liver Clinical Chemistry Parameters	
1.10.2.2.9 Chronic Kidney Disease	
1.10.2.2.10 Osteoarthritis (OA) and Endometriosis	
1.10.2.2.11 Adverse Effects on the Reproductive System	
1.10.2.2.12 Adverse developmental outcomes	
1.11 Knowledge gaps to be addressed in the thesis	
1.12 References	
CHAPTER 2: Isomer Profiles of Perfluorochemicals in Matched Mate	
Cord and House Dust Samples; Manufacturing Sources and Transplacent	
Transfer	
Trunsjer	
Abstract	
2.1 Introduction	97
2.2 Materials and Methods	101
2.2.1 Nomenclature and Acronyms.	101
2.2.2 PFC Chemical Standards	104
2.2.3 Blood Collection	104
2.2.4 Serum Preparation.	104
2.2.5 Dust Collection and Extraction	105
2.2.6 Total PFC Analysis.	106
2.2.7 Isomer Specific PFC Analysis.	107
2.2.8 Quality Control	108

2.3 Results and Discussion	
2.3.1 Total PFC Concentrations in House Dust.	
2.3.2 PFC Isomer Profiles in House Dust.	
2.3.3 Total PFCs in Maternal and Cord Sera	115
2.3.4 PFC Isomer Profiles in Maternal and Cord Sera.	
2.3.5 Study Limitations.	
2.6 Conclusion	126
2.7 References	
CHAPTER 3: Exceptionally High Serum Concentration	ons of Perfluorohexane
Sulfonate in a Canadian Family Linked to Home Carpet	Treatment Applications
Abstract	
3.1 Introduction	135
3.2 Materials and Methods	
3.2.1 Study design	
3.2.2 Home Characteristics	
3.2.3 Sampling	
3.2.4 Sample preparation	
3.2.4.1 Serum	
3.2.4.2 Urine	
3.2.4.3 Stool	
3.2.4.4 Dust	
3.2.4.5 Carpet	
3.2.4.6 Air	
3.2.5 Total PFAS analysis	
3.2.6 Isomer specific PFAS analysis	150
3.3 Results and Discussion	
3.3.1 Serum PFAS concentrations	
3.3.2 PFAS in stool and urine	
3.3.3 Vacuum dust and carpet samples	
3.3.4 Air samples	
3.3.5 Isomer specific analysis	
3.3.6 Family and house characteristics	
3.3.7 General Interpretation and Implications	
3.4 References	
CHAPTER 4: Relative Binding Affinities of PFOS and	v
Serum Proteins	
Abstract	

4.1 Introduction	178
4.2 Materials and Methods	
4.2.1 Chemical standards and reagents:	
4.2.2 Incubation and ultrafiltration of specific isomers with Human Serum Albu	
and ultrafiltration	
4.2.3 Incubation and Ultrafiltration of Technical PFOS and PFOA Mixtures in WI	hole Calf and
Diluted Human Serum	186
4.2.3 Sample preparation:	187
4.2.4 LC-MS/MS Conditions	
4.2.5 Derivation of Isomer-Specific Dissociation Constants (K _d)	188
4.3 Results and Discussion	190
4.3.1 Dissociation Constants of Linear PFOS and PFOA with Human Serum Albu	min 190
4.3.2 Dissociation Constants of branched PFOS and PFOA	191
4.3.3 Isomer Specific Binding in Calf Serum	194
4.3.4 Isomer Specific Binding in Human Pregnant Female Serum	199
4.3.5 Discussion and Conclusion	204
4.4 References	208
CHAPTER 5: Transfer of PFOS and PFOA isomers across an in vit	ro model of
the human placental barrier	-
Abstract	220
5. 1 Introduction	221
Figure 5.1. Schematic sketch of distribution of CT's and ST's in r	alation to
maternal and fetal blood circulations	
-	
5.2 Materials and Methods	
5.2.1 Isolation of Human Placental Cytotrophoblasts (CTs)	
5.2.2 Syncytialization of CTs to STs	
5.2.3 Confirmation of ST viability and formation	
5.2.4 PreFOS biotransformation experiment	
5.2.5 Transport Assays	232
Figure 5.2. Cross-sectional schematic view of a cell culture well wi	ith the
insert and ST cells dividing the maternal and fetal compartments	233
5.2.6 Liquid Chromatography-Tandem Mass Spectrometry	233
5.3 Results and Discussion	234
5.3.1 Biotransformation of EtFOSA	
5.3.2 Transport Assays	
5.3.2.1 Total PFOS and PFOA Transport	
5.3.2.2 Isomer-Specific PFOS and PFOA Transport	
5.3.3 General Conclusion	
5. 4 References	

CHAPTER 6: Summary, Conclusions and Future Work	262
References	267

List of Figures

Figure 1.1	ECF for the production of perfluorooctane sulfonyl fluoride (POSF)	6
Figure 1.2	Serum PFAAs among Americans from 1999 to 2010	20
Figure 1.3	Serum PFAAs among Americans from 1999 to 2010 by gender	21
Figure 1.4	Serum PFAAs among Americans from 1999 to 2010 by race	22
Figure 1.5	Serum PFAAs among Americans from 1999 to 2010 by age	23
Figure 2.1	Temporal trends of PFOS and PFOA among Americans	99
Figure 2.2	Structural formulas of linear and branched PFOS and PFOA	103
Figure 2.3	Chromatograms of isomer profiles of PFOS and PFOA in house dust	111
Figure 2.4	Total and telomer PFOA in house dust	112
Figure 2.5	TTEs of different chain lengths PFAAs and PFOS and PFOA isomers	119
Figure 2.6	Comparison of branched PFOS content in mother and cord blood	120
Figure 3.1	OSHA Versatile Sampler (OVS) tube used for air sampling	142
Figure 3.2	Serum conc. of PFOS, PFOA and PFHxS in family members	151
Figure 3.3	Serum conc, of PFOS, PFOA and PFHxS in general Canadian population	152
Figure 3.4	PFOS, PFOA and PFHxS in dust and carpet samples	157
Figure 3.5	Chromatograms of PFHxS profile in carpet, house dust, serum and urine	158
Figure 3.6	Timeline of Scotchgard [™] application to house carpet	163
Figure 3.7	PFCA levels in dust and carpet samples	164
Figure 4.1	Structural formulas of linear and branched PFOA and PFOS isomers	184
Figure 4.2	Scatchard plots for linear and branched PFOS isomers	192
Figure 4.3	Scatchard plots for linear and branched PFOA isomers	193
Figure 4.4	Branched PFOS and PFOA content in spiked calf serum and ultrafiltrate	195
Figure 4.5	PFOS and PFOA isomer profile in spiked calf serum and ultrafiltrate	196
Figure 4.6	Free fraction of linear and individual branched PFOS in spiked calf serum	198
Figure 4.7	Free fraction of linear and individual branched PFOA in spiked calf serum	199
Figure 4.8	Branched PFOS content in spiked human serum and ultrafiltrate	200
Figure 4.9	Linear and individual branched PFOS isomers recovered in ultrafiltrate	201
Figure 4.10	Linear and individual branched PFOA isomers recovered in ultrafiltrate	203
Figure 5.1	CT's and ST's in relation to maternal and fetal blood circulations	225
Figure 5.2	Cross-sectional view of cell-culture well with insert	233
Figure 5.3	FOSA production as a result of EtFOSA biotransformation by STs	231
Figure 5.4	Transfer efficiencies of total PFOA across ST cell layer	233
Figure 5.5	Transfer efficiencies of total PFOS across ST cell layer	235
Figure 5.5	Transfer efficiencies of branched PFOA across ST cell layer	237
Figure 5.7	Transfer efficiencies of branched PFOS across ST cell layer	238
Figure 5.8	Isomer specific transfer of PFOA isomers across ST cell layer	243
Figure 5.9	Isomer specific transfer of PFOS isomers across ST cell layer	244

List of Tables

Table 2.1	Spike and recovery of native PFAAs in serum and house dust	107
Table 2.2	Summary statistics of total PFAAs in house dust samples	110
Table 2.3	Percentage of individual isomers of PFOS and PFOA in house dust	114
Table 2.4	Summary of existing studies on maternal-fetal transfer of PFOS and PFOA	116
Table 2.5	TTEs of linear and branched isomers of PFOS and PFOA	122
Table 3.1	Chemical Standards used for LC-MS/MS and GC-MS	144
Table 3.2	Summary of spike and recovery data for serum, dust and carpet samples	145
Table 3.3	Semi-volatile perfluoroalkyl substances monitored in air samples	149
Table 3.4	Serum, urine and feces concentrations of PFAAs in family members	155
Table 3.5	Branched PFOA content in serum, dust and carpet samples, air particles	161

Chapter 1: Sources and pathways of human exposure to perfluoroalkyl acids and their relevance to human health

1.1 Chemistry of Perfluorinated Organic Substances

Fluorine is the most electronegative element in the periodic table and is a pale yellow gas at room temperature and pressure. First isolated by the French Chemist Henri Moissan in 1886 by an electrolytic method, the latter is still the method of choice for its industrial production nowadays. When chemically bound to other elements, fluorine can exist as either inorganic or organic compounds. The main industrial uses of inorganic fluorine compounds have been in steel making and aluminum refining. The other important use of inorganic fluoride ions is in the drinking water supply, where there is convincing epidemiological evidence that it offers protection against dental caries in children (*Armfield et al. 2013*). Contrary to inorganic fluorine chemicals which are abundant in the natural environment, organic fluorine compounds are almost always man-made, with the exception of some volcanic and geo-thermal emissions, such as fluoroalkanes (*Gribble 2002*) and monofluoroacetic acid in some rare plants in South Africa and Australia (*Twigg et al. 1996*).

In simple terms, an organic fluorine compound is defined as one containing the elements carbon and fluorine. Thus compounds containing at least one carbonfluorine bond may be represented by thousands of different compounds of widely varying molecular sizes, elemental composition, and chemical and physical properties. Given the electronegativity difference on the Pauling scale between carbon and fluorine (2.5 versus 4.0) (*Sen and Jorgenson 1987*), the C-F bond is extremely polar and is the single strongest covalent bond in organic chemistry (125 kcal/mol) (*Douvris and Ozerov 2008; Jongwook et al. 2011*). Therefore, it is not surprising that *per*fluorinated compounds (i.e. organofluorine compounds wherein all C-H bonds are replaced by C-F) have exceptional chemical and physical properties such as high thermal stabilities, and resistance to attack by other chemicals making them remarkably inert. Furthermore, the small dipole moments of organic fluorine compounds (*Barry 2008*) and the low critical surface energies of $-CF_2$ and $-CF_3$ moieties (*Audenaert et al. 1999*) contribute to the low friction coefficients of perfluorinated compounds, and also to their unique hydrophobicities and lipophobicities.

1.2 Historical Development of Perfluoroalkyl Substances

In a brilliant review article entitled "Perspective on Fluorocarbon Chemistry" Lemal (2004) described perfluorinated compounds as having "fluorine skins covering carbon skeletons" with unique properties which make them ideal candidates for a whole range of applications. The discovery of polytetrafluoroethylene (PTFE) by pure serendipity by Roy Plunkett (Chemical Heritage Foundation 2010; Plunkett 1941) in 1938 was a turning point in the science of organofluorine chemistry. Shortly after its discovery, the first immediate use of PTFE was in the Manhattan Project during the Second World War. Actually, the US Department of Defense was in dire need for chemically inert material in the equipment to separate Uranium-235 from Uranium-238 by

differential diffusion of UF₆. Enriched uranium was later used to make the atomic bomb (Leblanc 2006). Although the US patent, with little information disclosed, was awarded to Roy Plunkett through Kinetic Chemicals Inc. (Plunkett 1941) in 1941, it was not until 1946 that the real first civilian use of PTFE was made by the Dupont company under the trade name Teflon[®]. In 1948, a patent was issued to Joseph Simons (Simons 1949), then working for the Minnesota, Mining and Manufacturing (3M) Company for his novel electrochemical fluorination (ECF) method of producing fluorocarbons and other organofluorine compounds. Although the 3M Company started organo-fluorine based stain repellents under the trade name Scotchgard[™] in 1956, the patent for these repellents came in 1973 (Patsy and Samuel 1967). Given the unique properties of these compounds, the good press they were getting in the 1950's, and more importantly the approval of Teflon® cookware and Zonyl® products in food packaging by the U.S Food and Drug Administration increased consumer confidence and familiarity in these perfluorinated chemical products, and the market for these specialty chemicals thus increased over the decades.

Given the inertness and stability of organofluorine compounds, there has been extensive research and development into their potential applications in the biomedical sciences. For example, fluorocarbons have been tested for use in ophthalmology clinics as artificial vitreous replacements (*Kobuch et al. 2001; Meinert et al. 1985; Soman and Banerjee 2003; Sparrow et al. 1992; Versura et al. 2001)*, as inhalation anesthetics (*Chilcoat et al. 1985; Cuignet et al. 2002; Ragaller et al. 2000)*, as blood substitutes for transfusion (*Chang 2003; Flaim*)

1994 ; Geyer 1988; Habler et al. 2005; Kim and Greenburg 2004; Li et al. 2011; Lowe 2003; Yin et al. 2011), and as pulmonary drug delivery agents (Lehmler 2007). As a matter of fact, the introduction of fluorine on a candidate drug can significantly improve its pharmaceutical properties such as improved duration of action (Hagmann 2008), enhanced central nervous system penetration (Mahar Doan et al. 2002), superior potency (Barnard et al. 1993) and attenuation of biliary clearance (Hagmann 2008). Not surprisingly, of all the drugs licensed worldwide for the past 50 years, 5-15 % has been organofluorine compounds (Hagmann 2008).

<u>Perfluoroalkyl substances</u> (PFASs) are defined as compounds where all the carbons (except the carbon associated with the functional group) are fully fluorinated. Examples of PFASs are aliphatic perfluorocarbons (PFCs), perfluoroalkylacids (PFAAs), perfluoroalkane sulfonyl fluorides (POSF), perfluoroalkane sulfonamides (PFOSA), perfluoroalkyl iodides and perfluoroalkyl aldehydes. In this thesis the focus will be on the perfluoroalkyl substances, specifically the PFAAs.

1.3 Perfluoroalkylacids (PFAAs)

PFAAs have the general formula $C_nH_{2n+1}X$, where *n* is typically in the range of 4 to 14, and X is a functional acid group such as a carboxylic (-COO⁻), sulfonic (-SO₃⁻) or phosphonic (P(=O)(OH)₂) acid moiety, termed perfluoroalkyl carboxylates (PFCAs), perfluoroalkyl sulfonates (PFSAs), and perfluoroalkyl phosphonates (PFPAs), respectively. These chemicals are unique in the sense that they are both hydrophobic and lipophobic, which in turn make them excellent

candidates as surfactants in both regular consumer products and industrial processes. The extensive use of these fluorinated surfactants over the past 5 decades is due to their unparalleled performance at lower concentrations compared to hydrocarbon surfactants. This excellent performance is in turn attributable to four key properties (*Buck et al. 2012*) of the PFAAs, namely:

- They can substantially decrease aqueous surface tension and are effective at extremely low concentrations (parts per million). They can be used in both acidic and basic aqueous media as well as in organic solvents.
- 2. Their wetting, spreading and levelling properties are outstanding, no matter on what kind of surface (hard, wet, irregular, plastic, metal, porous or wood) they are applied to.
- 3. They are excellent emulsifiers, one example being in the production of fluoropolymers.
- 4. They have exceptional chemical and thermal stabilities.

1.4 Manufacturing Methods

In general, there are 2 main methods for manufacturing perfluoroalkyl substances on an industrial scale. The first one, electrochemical fluorination (ECF), was discovered by Simons et al. in the 1930's, but published later in 1949 as a series of five papers (*Simons et al. 1949*). ECF was the predominant manufacturing method for PFAAs from 1950-2000. Briefly, this process involves the electrolysis of a hydrocarbon sulfonyl fluoride [H(CH₂)_nSO₂F where n=4,6,8,10)] in a solution of hydrogen fluoride (HF) and leads to all the hydrogen atoms on the carbon backbone, and on the functional group, being replaced by fluorine, yielding an acid fluoride $F(CF_2)_nSO_2F$. This latter compound is the most important raw material from which different types of fluorinated surfactants can be produced as shown in Figure 1.1 below (*adapted from Buck et al. (2012)*). Given the conditions of the electrochemical cell, the likelihood of carbon chain fragmentation and rearrangement is quite high, resulting in a mixture of linear, branched, cyclic and even some trace levels of other impurities such as shorter chain-length PFCAs and PFSAs. For example, the percentage ratio of linear to branched isomers of perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) is 70:30 and for perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) is 80:20.



Figure 1.1 Electrochemical fluorination for the production of perfluorooctane sulfonyl fluoride (POSF), which is then used in the manufacture of various surfactants. PFCAs were also manufactured by the 3M Company to make PFCAs. (Figure adapted from Buck et al. 2012)

The alternative method of PFAA production which has become increasingly used, after the 3M Company ceased manufacturing of perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) and perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA) by ECF, is telomerization (Banks et al. 1994; Kissa 1994). By contrast to ECF, this is a well ordered and controlled reaction which adds $-C_{2}F_{4}$ - groups sequentially on a carbon backbone chain. The starting reagent is tetrafluoroethylene which is then iodinated in the presence of a palladium as catalyst to yield pentafluoroiodoethane (see equation 1 below). To this latter product, tetrafluoroethylene is then added at a ratio that produces a target compound of a desired carbon chain length (equation 2). The final step involves oxidation of the perfluoroalkyliodide to yield the perfluorocarboxylic acid of the desired chain length. (Hekster et al. 2003; Buck et al. 2012). The end products of telomerization are therefore almost exclusively linear molecules, and usually have even-numbered carbon chain-lengths. In some instances the starting material, pentafluoroiodoethane, is replaced by heptafluoroisopropyl iodide (C_3F_7I) , which can lead to branched, and odd-chain length, telomer perfluoroalkyl carboxylates.

$$5C_{2}F_{4} + IF_{5} + 2I_{2} \xrightarrow{\text{Cataryst}} 5C_{2}F_{5}I \qquad (1)$$

$$C_{2}F_{5}I + nC_{2}F_{4} \xrightarrow{\text{CooH}} C_{2}F_{5}(C_{2}F_{4})_{n}I \qquad (2)$$

$$C_{2}F_{5}(C_{2}F_{4})_{n}I \xrightarrow{\text{CooH}} C_{2}F_{5}(C_{2}F_{4})_{n-1}CF_{2}COOH \qquad (3)$$

G (1)

1.5 Uses

Given the exceptional properties of PFAAs, their widespread use in regular consumer products as well as in industrial applications is not surprising. Although a detailed review of the uses of individual PFAAs is beyond the scope of this thesis, a brief overview of their commercial applications is given next.

1.5.1 Aqueous Film Forming Foams (AFFF)

Given unique wetting, spreading and surface tension lowering properties of PFSAs and their derivatives, they have been used extensively in AFFFs in firefighting. When jet fuels and other organic solvents catch fire, the AFFF prevents fire from spreading out by forming a thin film over the fuel (*Cortina 2009*) which cuts off the supply of oxygen. Not surprisingly, PFOS and other PFAAs have been detected in ground water and in river water close to airports and other air-force military facilities (*Moody and Field 2000; Moody et al. 2001; Moody et al. 2002*). The perfluorinated surfactants used in AFFF can be anions, cations or non-ionic.

1.5.2 Coating Applications

The outstanding wettability, levelling properties, stain resistance, corrosion resistance, stability in extreme temperatures and anti-static properties (*Dewitte et al. 1995; Barry 2008; Dams 2009*) make PFAAs ideal candidates for coating a whole range of consumer products such as carpets, textiles, mattresses and upholstery. They have also been incorporated in paints as they substantially improve the surface appearance, give better flow and leveling, and enhanced oil repellency (*Meng 2007*).

1.5.3 Cleaning Agents

Both anionic and cationic fluorinated surfactants have been incorporated in cleaning fluids as they are very efficient at removing dirt from all sorts of hard surfaces (wood, glass, countertops and flooring), and also at providing a protective layer on the surface, thus reducing the likelihood of dirt sticking to that surface. (*Leach 1998*)

1.5.4 Metal Plating

Being both thermally and chemically stable in hot chromic acid, PFAAs were extensively used in electrolytic baths to deposit chromium on both metals and plastics (*Buck et al. 2012*). In the electrolytic process of metal plating, the fluorinated surfactants, in particular PFOS, form stable foams and which are excellent acid mist suppressants (*Brooke 2004*). Furthermore, given their exceptional stabilities and their efficiencies at lowering surface tension, PFAAs are used in the electrowinning of copper (*Annich and Sierakowski 1995*).

1.5.5 Electronics and semiconductor materials.

PFOS has multiple uses in the electronics industry and is important at various steps in the production processes for both electric and electronic parts. Photolithography, which is an optical means for transferring patterns onto a substrate, is one of the critical steps in semiconductor manufacturing as it defines the sophistication level and performance of electronic devices. PFOS is used on photoresist materials, which allow etching of images smaller than the wavelengths of light onto silicon wafers and anti-reflective coatings, which prevent the formation of blurred images produced by surface reflections (*European*)

Semiconductor Industry Association 2013). A study by Lin et al. (2009) found high concentrations of PFOS, PFOA and perfluorodecanoate (PFDA) in river water samples collected downstream from major semiconductor and electronics industries in Taiwan. Despite much research and development, an alternative for PFOS in the electronics industry has not yet been found, and the Stockholm Convention on Persistent Organic Pollutants still allow Parties of the Convention to produce and use PFOS in the electronics industry (*De Baere 2011; Wang et al.* 2009).

1.5.6 Paper and Packaging Industry

With unique properties for repelling both oil and water, PFAAs and related products are used in approximately 8% of the total worldwide paper market (*United Nations Industrial Development Organization 2012*), especially in the food industry where grease repellence is highly desirable. The paper protectors marketed by the 3M Company to be used in food packaging (such as plates, cups, food containers, bags and wrap) and other commercial applications can be classified in two broad categories based on their chemistries. The first category includes mixtures of mono- (10%), di- (85%) and tri- (5%) phosphate esters of N-ethyl perfluorooctanesulfonamidoethanol (N-EtFOSE). The second category is a co-polymer containing N-methyl perfluorooctane sulfonamidoethyl ester (N-MeFOSEA). Compounds falling under these two categories were regulated by the U.S Food and Drug Administration (FDA) for direct food contact under Food Contact Substances (FCS) Notification of the Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) Title 21. Thus, it was not surprising that in recent years quite a few studies have

shown the presence of multiple PFAAs, and fluorotelomer alcohols (FTOHs) which are contemporary replacements of N-EtFOSE and N-MeFOSEA, and their derivatives in food contact paper products such as microwave popcorn bags (*Sinclair et al. 2007; Trier et al. 2011b*) and disposable drinking cups and plates (*Trier et al. 2011a*) and their migration into food (*Begley et al. 2005*).

 $\begin{array}{ccc} F(CF_2)_n I & \longrightarrow & F(CF_2)_n CH_2 CH_2 I & \longrightarrow & F(CF_2)_n CH_2 CH_2 OH \\ (Perfluoroalkyl iodide) & (Fluorotelomer Iodide) & (Fluorotelomer alcohol) \end{array}$

FTOHs are also manufactured by telomerization (section 1.4) in a reaction sequence as shown above (*Buck et al. 2012*)

1.5.7 Enhanced Oil Recovery and Mining (EORM)

To accommodate the increasing global oil demand (*Gruenspecht 2011*), Government agencies around the world are pushing oil companies to develop enhanced oil recovery technologies to extract the maximum possible of the original-oil-in-place for every site. In that context the use of perfluorinated surfactants have proved to be very effective based on: (1) enhancing foam stabilities, (2) superior subterranean wetting, and (3) modification of surface properties of the reservoir to avoid water blocking of the wellbore (*Murphy and Hewat 2008*).

1.5.8 Photographic industry

One of the major problems faced by photographic film manufacturers is the accumulation of electrostatic charge on the surface of the film during production (especially when surfactants such as gelatin or hydrocarbons are used), transport

in cameras, and during photofinishing (*Orem and Andrews 2004*). PFOS and PFOS-based chemicals have proved to be very efficient at controlling static electricity on the surface of photographic films, and also at decreasing friction, repelling dirt and preventing adhesion for both digital and analogue imaging films. (*Dams et al. 1996; United Nations Industrial Development Organization 2012*).

1.5.9 Polymerization Aid

Over the past decades, a major direct use for PFAAs has been as polymerization agents in the synthesis of fluoropolymers. The most notable example is the use of PFOA as polymerising agent in the coating of Teflon® cookware with polytetrafluoroethylene (PTFE). (*Prevedouros et al. 2006*)

1.5.10 Pesticides

N-ethyl perfluorooctane sulfonamide (N-EtFOSA) is another compound related to the PFAA family that has proved enormously useful in the agricultural sector, as they are very effective against termites, cockroaches and ants. Although banned in many Western countries, it is still licensed for use in the three major agricultural economies in the world, namely Brazil, China and India. In addition to the direct use of N-EtFOSA as an insecticide, other polyfluorinated chemicals are used as enhancers (inert surfactants) in other pesticide products (*United Nations Industrial Development Organization 2012*).

1.6 Environmental Distribution of PFAAs

With long historical usage in a wide variety of products and industries, and the fact that PFAAs are non-biodegradable, they can now be detected in the abiotic environment, and in organisms. The first report by *Giesy and Kannan (2001)* of the global presence of these compounds in wildlife catalysed a whole series of biomonitoring studies across the world looking at the levels of these compounds in human populations, marine and terrestrial animals, oceans, rivers, soil, sediments, snow caps, indoor and outdoor air and dust samples. These are reviewed briefly below.

1.6.1 Wildlife

Because PFAAs are not very volatile and were not expected to travel long distances in the atmosphere, it was rather surprising when reports came out on the presence of these compounds in remote wildlife (*Giesy and Kannan. 2001*). Other examples are the presence of long chain PFAAs in polar bears, arctic fox, ringed seal, lake whitefish and lake trout in the Canadian Arctic (*Martin et al. 2004*), polar bears, birds and fish from East Greenland and the Faroe Islands (*Bossi et al. 2005*), pandas in China (*Dai et al. 2006*), birds from the Baltic Sea (*Holmström and Berger 2008*) and penguins from Antarctica (*Schiavone et al. 2009*). How these chemicals move from industrialized regions to such remote global locations, and what the contributions of semi-volatile PFAA-precursor chemicals are, to the body burden of PFAAs in wildlife at these locations is still subject to scientific debate (*Armitage et al. 2006; Wania F. 2007; Young et al. 2007; Armitage et al.*

2009; Dreyer et al. 2009; Nash et al. 2010; Franco et al. 2011; Del Vento et al. 2012; Zhao et al. 2012; Kwok et al. 2013).

The use of the concepts and models of fugacity to explain long range transport and accumulation of some persistent organic compounds in remote locations was first proposed by Donald Mackay in 1979 (Mackay 1979) in a paper entitled "Finding fugacity feasible". Since then, multiple studies (Ditoro et al. 1991; Bidleman 1999, Wania et al. 2006) have used the fugacity based approach to predict the movement of semi-volatile persistent organic chemicals in the atmosphere. However, given that PFAAs (for example PFOS and PFOA) are nonvolatile at normal temperature, pressure, and at natural aquatic pH, it is a challenge to apply fugacity models to explain their long range transport. However, fugacity models can still be applied to volatile precursors of PFAAs, such as fluorotelomer alcohols, as recently published by Xiao et al. (2012). To characterize the source of PFOA and other long chain perfluorocarboxylates (PFCAs) in the Arctic Ocean, Wania (2007), used simulation models which incorporate emission estimates and other chemistry parmeters such as fugacity, K_{OW} and vapour pressures to distinguish between oceanic and atmospheric transport routes. It was concluded that, for PFOA, slow ocean transport was likely the dominant pathway to the Arctic Ocean.

1.6.2 Ocean Water

In a research paper "A global survey of perfluorinated acids in oceans" *Yamashita et al.* (2005) reported on the presence of PFOA, PFOS, PFNA and PFHxS at picogram per litre levels in ocean water samples from the Pacific and Atlantic

Oceans, and furthermore described the seasonal and spatial variability in the concentrations. Ahrens et al. (*Ahrens et al. 2009; Ahrens et al. 2010*) have also extensively published on the presence of PFAAs in Northern European and South Atlantic Ocean waters, while Benskin et al. (*Benskin et al. 2012a; Benskin et al. 2012b*) used isomer specific analytical tools to characterize these chemicals in the Arctic and Atlantic oceans to track their manufacturing sources.

1.6.3 River Water

PFAAs have also been extensively studied in rivers from around the world and there is general consensus across studies that PFAA levels in water samples are linked to their proximity to industrial or populated sites. PFAAs have been detected in river water in various countries: United States (*Benskin et al. 2010; Delinsky et al. 2010; Nakayama et al. 2007; Nakayama et al. 2010; Sinclair et al. 2006)*, Brazil (*Quinete et al. 2009*), Germany (*Becker et al. 2008; Möller et al. 2007)*, India (*Yeung et al. 2008*), Italy (*Loos et al. 2007)*, China (*So et al. 2007)*, India (*Yeung et al. 2009*) and Japan (*Saito et al. 2004*). The presence of PFAAs in river water represents both a direct exposure pathway for humans through the drinking water supply and also indirectly through contaminated fish from rivers.

1.6.4 House Dust

Of relevance to human exposure to PFAAs is the consistent presence of these chemicals in household dust. Dozens of studies have documented the presence of the most common PFAAs, namely PFOS, PFOA and PFHxS in house dust at ng/g and in some case at μ g/g levels in dust from homes in the United States (*Kato et al. 2009; Knobeloch et al. 2012; Strynar and Lindstrom 2005; Strynar and*

Lindstrom 2008), Canada (Beesoon et al. 2011; Kubwabo et al. 2005), Sweden (Awasum Bjorklund et al. 2009), Norway (Haug et al. 2011), UK (Harrad et al. 2010), Belgium (D'Hollander et al. 2010), Australia (Goosey and Harrad 2011), China (Zhang et al. 2010) and Japan (Moriwaki et al. 2003). Isomer–specific characterization is dust has been reported only once (Beesoon et al. 2011). Inhalation and ingestion of contaminated house dust is probably the most important pathway of PFAA intake for toddlers and young children in high exposure scenarios as suggested by Trudel et al. (2008a) in a theoretical predictive model, and by (Beesoon et al. (2012) for a highly exposed Canadian family (Chapter 3).

1.6.5 Indoor Air

Inhalation of contaminated air and suspended particles in air is another nonnegligible pathway through which humans can be exposed to PFAAs or to their precursors. The most common detectable precursors of PFCAs and PFSAs are the fluorotelomer alcohols (FTOHs) (*Wallington et al. 2006*) and the perfluoroalkyl sulfonamidoethanols (FOSEs) respectively. Their presence in air samples from around the world (*Barber et al. 2007; Berger et al. 2005; Cai et al. 2012; Chaemfa et al. 2010; Dreyer et al. 2009a; Dreyer et al. 2009b; Eisenreich et al. 1981; Goosey and Harrad 2012; Harada et al. 2005; Jahnke et al. 2007; Langer et al. 2010; Martin et al. 2002; Shoeib et al. 2004; Shoeib et al. 2006; Stock et al. 2005)* confirms the ubiquity of these chemicals in the environment.

1.6.6 Food

Food is also a major source of PFAS in human populations. Multiple studies have probed into the levels of PFAS in common food items consumed by the general population in different countries. Among the most notable studies, are those from Tittlemier et al. (2005;2006;2007) which consistently showed significantly high levels (ng/g) of PFOS, long chain PFCAs and PFOSA in solid food composite samples collected in Canada. Furthermore, based on PFAS levels in 36 composite food samples purchased in Catalonia (Spain) and in the blood of 48 residents of that area, Ericson et al. (2007;2008) reported a correlation between human blood levels of PFOS and dietary intake, with the major contributors being fish, dairy products and meat. In an effort to compare PFOS and PFOA intake through either food or dust inhalation, Zhang et al. (2010) analysed food of animal-origin and dust samples from various regions in China and concluded that over 99% of PFOS and 98 % of PFOA total daily intakes are from food. A major study, by Fromme et al. (2007) analyzed 214 duplicate diet portions collected from 15 females and 16 males in Munich, Germany, and found median PFOS and PFOA concentrations of 0.025 ng/g and 0.05 ng/g respectively. Another important study conducted in the U.K (Clarke et al. 2010) on 252 distinct food samples collected in 2007 and 2008, including vegetables, fruits, canned food, seafood and meat, found PFOS to be the most important PFAS, followed by PFOSA (highest concentration in whitebait) and with PFOA ranking third in importance.

1.7 Human Biomonitoring Studies

Since the discovery of PFAAs in human blood and wildlife around the year 2000, multiple human biomonitoring studies have been conducted around the world to assess the body burden of these emerging contaminants. The most extensive of all these studies are the National Health And Nutrition Examination Surveys (NHANES) conducted every two years on a representative sample of the American population. Recent data published in the "Fourth National Report on Human Exposure to Environmental Chemicals, February 2013" was used to generate Figures 1.2 to 1.5 for the geometric means of the four main PFAAs commonly detected in human serum samples. Figure 1.2 displays data from the five survey cycles, 1999 - 2000 (n=1562), 2003 - 2004 (n=2094), 2005 - 2006(n=2120), 2007 - 2008 (n=2100) and 2009 - 2010 (n=2233) and shows a clear downward trend for serum PFOS, a slight decline for PFOA, a slight but inconsistent decrease of PFHxS, but a slightly upward trend for PFNA. In general, serum PFAA concentrations among females are lower than males, and this observation is consistent across all survey cycles (Figure 1.3). This gender specific association with serum PFAA levels may be due to regular blood loss through menstruation or sex-dependent renal elimination of these compounds or a combination of these two factors (Zhang et al, 2013). When the data are stratified by race (Figure 1. 4), it is obvious that Mexican Americans (MA) have the lowest serum PFAA levels and that Non-Hispanic Whites (NHW) generally tend to have the highest levels (except for PFOS) and that the Non-Hispanic Blacks (NHB) have intermediate serum PFAA levels. No explanation is currently available in the literature on the observed racial differences in serum levels of PFAAs. At this stage, it can only be speculated that this racial difference is a reflection of socioeconomic status (SES), which is known to be associated with serum PFAA levels (*Nelson et al. 2012*). Given the bioaccumulative nature of these toxicants, and the fact that their peak use in North America was prior to 2000, it is not surprising that older individuals (\geq 20 years) have higher serum PFAA levels compared younger ones (12- 19 years) as shown in Figure 1.5. However, this trend does not hold true for PFHxS, whereby younger people tend to have higher serum PFHxS than older Americans. PFHxS has a higher elimination half-life (8.5 years) compared to PFOS (5.4 years) (*Olsen et al. 2007*), and very little is known about is historical production volumes and trends.


Figure 1.2 Serum levels of PFOS, PFOA, PFHxS and PFNA in the general American population based on Nutrition Health And Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) data. Error bars indicate 95% confidence interval. Note the consistent statistically significant decline in the serum levels of PFOS among Americans.



Figure 1.3 Serum levels of PFOS, PFOA, PFHxS and PFNA among Americans (based on NHANES data) stratified by gender. Notes the consistently higher levels of all four PFAAs in males compared to females. Error bars indicate 95 % confidence interval.



Figure 1.4 Serum levels of PFOS, PFOA, PFHxS and PFNA among Americans surveyed in the 5 NHANES study cycles. Data are stratified by race and show consistently lower serum levels of the four PFAAs among Mexican Americans. Error bars indicate 95 % confidence interval.



Figure 1.5 Serum levels of PFOS, PFOA, PFHxS and PFNA among Americans stratified by age. The data are from 5 consecutive NHANES survey cycles. The higher serum levels of PFOS, PFOA and PFNA in the ≥ 20 years age category compared to the 12 to 19 years category is unambiguous but not for PFHxS. Error bars indicate 95 % confidence interval.

The observed pattern of PFAA distribution in the American population, whereby the dominant PFAAs in human blood were PFOS > PFOA > PFHxS \geq PFNA, and the gender-specific (higher in males) and age-specific (higher in the elderly) associations of serum concentrations of PFAAs have also been reported in other countries such as Canada (*Health Canada 2010; Toms et al. 2009*), Germany (*Fromme et al. 2007*), Australia (*Toms et al. 2009*) and China (*Yeung et al. 2006*).

1.8 Relative Importance of Different Pathways of Exposure To date, at least 4 studies have attempted to assess the relative importance of the different sources and pathways of exposure and there is a general agreement that food is the major exposure source in the background population. First, Trudel et al. (2008) used a scenario based approach to assess exposure of the general population to PFOS and PFOA and came to the conclusion that ingestion of contaminated food and water represents the main pathway by which humans are exposed to these 2 main PFAAs. Secondly, in a thorough review of published data on PFAS intake through inhalation of both indoor and outdoor air, ingestion of household dust and dietary intake (including drinking water), Fromme et al. (2009) inferred that the bulk of human PFAA body burdens come from ingestion of contaminated food. Third, Haug et al. (2011) studied PFAA intake in a cohort of 41 Norwegian women over 4 months and came up with the median percentage intake through food for PFOA (67-84 %) and PFOS (88-99 %) which clearly demonstrates the importance of food as the major source of PFAAs exposure to humans. Finally, Zhang et al. (2010) compared the total daily intakes (TDI) of PFOS and PFOA from different sources in the Chinese population and they found that food accounted for 98 % of TDI of PFOA and >99% of TDI of PFOS.

Although food ingestion is the main pathway for PFAA intake in the general adult population, there is some evidence suggesting that ingestion and inhalation of contaminated dust is the most important mode of PFAA intake in children, especially in high exposure scenarios. According to the *USEPA (2008)* children can ingest up to 200 mg of dust on a daily basis compared to a much lower value

of 50 mg for adults. Thus, it was not surprising that ingestion of house dust was the main pathway of PFOS and PFOA intake by toddlers in Canada (*Shoeib et al.* 2011) and *Egeghy and Lorber (2011)*. reported household dust as the main source of PFOS for American children.

1.9 Absorption and Disposition of PFAAs in Humans

Studies on dermal absorption of PFAAs in humans are practically non-existent in the literature, although one study reported that dermal absorption of PFOA is negligible (Franko et al. 2012). After absorption from the alimentary and respiratory tracts, the PFAAs are transported in the circulatory system to the liver, which is the major detoxification organ in the human body. While a considerable fraction of the PFAAs are retained in the liver, PFAAs also circulate in blood serum, bound to proteins including serum albumin (Han et al. 2003; Jones et al. 2003; Luo et al. 2012). Unlike other Persistent Organic Pollutants (POPs) which are known to be lipophilic, the PFAAs can actually be described as lipophobic, and seem to be proteinophillic. There is currently no evidence that PFAAs can be metabolized in the liver, or in any organ, and the primary disposition of PFAAs in the liver is hepatocyte excretion to bile (Harada et al. 2007). Free PFAAs can then be reabsorbed from the small or large intestine back into portal blood flow (back to the liver) and the cycle repeats itself, a process known as enterohepatic circulation (Lau et al. 2007). Thus the extent of PFAA elimination through fecal excretion is minimized, supported by rodent data (Benskin et al. 2009a) and human data (Beesoon et al. 2012).

Studies directed at understanding the different pathways by which humans excrete PFAAs are rare, likely because the concentrations in urine and feces are very low, owing to long elimination half-lives (2.5 to 8.5 years) (*Olsen et al. 2007*). However, recent papers indicate that renal clearance may be the most important elimination route in the general population (*Beesoon et al. 2012; Zhang et al. 2013*). Pregnant women may also eliminate a significant proportion of their PFAA body burdens through the placental barrier into fetal circulation, while breast-feeding mothers transfer additional PFAAs to their babies through breast milk (*Kim et al. 2011; Kubwabo et al. 2013; Liu et al. 2011; Pratt et al. 2013*).

1.10 PFAAs and Human Health

Research looking at potential adverse health effects of PFAAs can be divided into 2 broad categories. First, there are the fundamental laboratory based toxicology studies on either cell lines or with live animals such as rats, mice, monkeys and fish. Second, epidemiological population-based studies are conducted which can demonstrate exposure-disease associations through various study designs such as ecological, cross-sectional, case-control and prospective follow-up.

1.10.1 Laboratory Based Toxicology Studies

Laboratory toxicology studies reveal six major pathologies associated with PFAAs: carcinogenicity, hepatotoxicity, neurotoxicity, developmental toxicity, immunotoxicity and disruption of the endocrine system. Although these studies are summarized below under distinct headings, they are not mutually exclusive and substantial overlap exists among them. For example, studies classified under

"disruption of endocrine system" can be equally classified under "developmental toxicity" for all intents and purposes.

1.10.1.1 Carcinogenicity

Although there is a fair amount of data on the carcinogenic potential of PFOS and PFOA in the literature, such data for the other PFAAs are scanty. According to the *OECD (2002)* report that described an older study conducted by the 3M Company, PFOS can cause a significant increase in hepatocellular adenomas, follicular cell adenomas, and tumors of the mammary gland in Sprague-Dawley rats fed 20 μ g/g body weight/day over a period of 104 weeks. An increased incidence of Leydig cell adenoma in male rats fed ammonium perfluorooctanoate (APFO) was reported in three independent studies by *Butenhoff et al. (2012), Biegel et al. (1995)* and *Kennedy et al. (2004)*, showing some consistency across studies.

1.10.1.2 Hepatotoxicity

Given the primary role that the liver plays in detoxification, and its rich supply of blood, it is commonly the target of xenobiotic insults, and PFAAs are no exception. Enlargement of the liver and/or increase of liver weights are common adverse effects of PFAAs in laboratory animals. Data on hepatotoxicity is available not only for PFOS (*OECD 2002*) and PFOA (*Kennedy et al. 2004*) but also for perfluorobutanesulfonate (PFBS) (*Ehresman et al. 2007*), perfluorobexanesulfonate (PFHxS) (*Ehresman et al. 2007*), perfluorobutyrate (PFBA)(*Foreman et al. 2009*), perfluorobexanoate (PFHxA)(*Kudo et al. 2006*),

perfluoroheptanoate (PFHpA) (*Kudo et al. 2006*), perfluorononanoate (PFNA)(*Kudo et al. 2006; Van Rafelghem et al. 1987*) and perfluorodecanoate (PFDA)(*Van Rafelghem et al. 1987*).

1.10.1.3 Neurotoxicity

The first report drawing attention to the potential neurotoxic effects of PFAAs was probably the one conducted by Austin et al. (2003) on adult female rats injected intraperitoneally with PFOS. In this study, a dose dependent increase of norepinephrine was found in the hypothalamus of treated rats. Onishchenko et al. (2011) chronically exposed pregnant mice to 0.3 mg/kg body weight of PFOS or PFOA, and reported that PFOS levels in the brains of the newborn mice were 4 times higher than PFOA, suggesting that PFOS may be more efficient than PFOA at crossing the blood-brain barrier. In the same context, Maestri et al. (2006) analyzed PFOS and PFOA in pooled human tissue samples and reported PFOS/PFOA concentration ratios of 1.7 and 2.5 in blood and brain respectively, suggesting that PFOS may be more efficient at crossing the blood-brain-barrier compared to PFOA. This is validated by the work of Harada et al. (2007) who analyzed paired serum and cerebrospinal fluid from 7 individuals and found that the PFOS concentrations were consistently higher than PFOA in all of the participants, PFOA being undetectable (LOD 0.04 ng/mL) in 5 out of the 7 patients. More recently, Zeng et al. (2011) exposed pregnant Sprague Dawley rats to 0.1, 0.6 and 2.0 mg/kg b.w. of PFOS and showed that the ultrastructure of synapses in the offspring's brain were adversely affected, with a reduced number of synaptic vesicles, shorter active synaptic zones and decreased synaptic curvature. Moreover, they also reported that mRNA levels of proteins associated with the synaptic vesicles, namely synapsin 1, synapsin 2 and synaptophysin, were significantly reduced.

1.10.1.4 Immunotoxicity

Multiple laboratory studies have been conducted over the past decade to verify if PFAAs (in particular PFOS and PFOA) can cause immunotoxicity. The first report about the potential immunotoxicity of PFOA came from the group of *Yang et al. (2001)* who showed that mice exposed to PFOA developed major thymic and splenic atrophies accompanied with drastic reduction of the number of viable thymocytes and splenocytes. *Dewitt et al. (2008;2009)* were also major contributors to knowledge on PFOA induced immunotoxicity in mice. Specifically, compared to controls, IgM antibody production was suppressed in a dose-dependent manner by PFOA, but IgG titers went up for mice treated at 3.75 and 7.5 mg/kg/day. *Peden-Adams et al. (2008)* were the first to describe the immunotoxic potential of PFOS, which was attributed to a deregulation of the immunocompetency of B-cells in mice exposed to PFOS.

1.10.1.5 Endocrine Disruption

One of the endocrine systems that PFAAs are believed to affect, and which has been extensively studied in lab animals, is thyroid function. In 2002, *Seacat et al.* (2002) published the first study documenting a possible adverse effect of PFOS on circulating thyroid hormone levels in Cynomolgus monkeys. In that study, nearly 50 % reduction of circulating triiodothyronine (T3) was observed in both males and females exposed to 0.75 mg/kg/day, but a less consistent reduction of thyroxine (T4) (only in females) was noted. However, the reduction in the thyroid hormone levels was not accompanied by a proportional compensatory increase in the thyroid stimulating hormone (TSH) levels, which did not suggest the classical feature of hypothyroidism (decrease in T3 and T4 with increase in TSH levels as a result of activation of the hypothalamic-pituitary-thyroid (HPT) negative feedback mechanism). Thus, "hypothyroxinemia" rather than "hypothyroidism" would be a most appropriate term to explain this hormonal imbalance. The underlying biochemical mechanism of PFOS-induced hypothyroxinemia has recently been scrutinized by multiple studies and hypotheses involving de novo production of thyroid hormones, or disruptions of the HPT axis, have both been dismissed by one group of authors in light of new evidence that bioassays for thyroid hormones are biased by presence of the PFAAs (*Chang et al. 2007; 2008; 2009*).

Unlike for PFOS, toxicological data is still sparse on the possible adverse effects of PFOA on thyroid status of laboratory animals. To date, there are two commonly cited studies in the literature addressing this knowledge gap for PFOA. In a chronic toxicity study of ammonium perfluorooctanoate in Cynomolgus monkeys, *Butenhoff et al. (2002)* found a statistically significant reduction in T3 levels (but not for T4 nor TSH) after 5 week treatment with 30 mg/kg/day of PFOA, at which time the serum level of PFOA reached 158 µg/mL.

1.10.1.6 Developmental Toxicity

The most overt developmental endpoint observed when rodents are exposed to high levels of PFOS or PFOA is mortality of the fetus or newborn. *Lau et al.*

(2003) exposed female rats to 0, 1, 2, 3, 5 and 10 mg/kg of PFOS and the pups were followed prospectively after birth. A survival rate of 50% was noted for the 3 mg/kg treatment group, showing a dose-dependent relationship with PFOS body burden. The same phenomenon was reported earlier by *Grasty et al. (2003)*. Over and beyond excess neonatal mortality associated with maternal exposure to high doses of PFOS, multiple other adverse development endpoints are reported in the literature. Examples are low birth weight, cleft palate, developmental abnormalities of the heart, fragile bones (*Lau et al. 2003*), thickening of alveolar walls in the lungs (*Grasty et al. 2005*) and developmental neurotoxicity (*Slotkin et al. 2008*).

1.10.2 Epidemiological Studies.

1.10.2. 1 Mortality

Mortality attributable to PFOA and PFOS has been investigated in occupational cohorts. *Leonard et al.* (2008) conducted a retrospective follow-up of 6,027 men and women who worked at the DuPont Washington Works (WW) polymer production facility (using PFOA as the main raw material) in Parkersburg, West Virginia. When mortality in the exposed cohort is compared to the general US population and the State of West Virginia, the data suggested that there is lower than expected mortality, reaching statistical significance (p<0.05) for all causes of death, all malignant neoplasms, cancer of the digestive system, respiratory system, lung, stomach and prostate. Curiously, when the exposed cohort was compared to an unexposed cohort working for the same company, the Standardized Mortality Ratios (SMRs) data suggest an excess mortality in the

exposed cohort for a whole range of cancers but statistical significance was never reached. Using the same worker population as above, Sakr et al. (2009) studied 4747 workers and looked at ischemic heart disease (IHD) associated mortality, using proportional hazards regression models and came up with the conclusion that exposure to PFOA was not a risk factor for IHD mortality. More recently, in 2012, a third study (Steenland and Woskie 2012) in the same manufacturing facility followed 1308 workers from 1979 to 2004, and found statistically significant increases in the cause-specific mortality for mesothelioma [SMR (95%) *CI*: 2.85 (1.05 to 6.20)], diabetes mellitus [SMR (95% CI): 1.90 (1.35 to 2.61)] and chronic renal disease [SMR (95% CI): 2.85 (1.66 to 5.32)]. The only study to date looking at mortality in an occupational cohort exposed to PFOS was conducted on 2083 employees working for the 3M production facility in Decatur, Alabama (Alexander et al. 2003). Of the 145 overall deaths in this cohort, only 65 were from workers with a "high" exposure profile. There were 2 deaths from liver cancer among workers with at least one year of exposure to PFOS. Three bladder cancer deaths among those with a high exposure profile occurred during the follow to up period giving a high Standard Mortality Rate of 12.77 (95% CI 2.63 to 37.35).

1.10.2. 2 Exposure to Disease Association Studies

As a direct extension of toxicological research, public health professionals have taken the research agenda a step further to examine for any impacts in background populations, as well as in highly exposed communities. In an effort to maintain consistency of the discussion, the exposure-disease association studies will be grouped similarly, but not exactly, to the review of toxicological studies. The following groups of clinical outcomes will be discussed: endocrine dysfunction, higher probability of cancer, hypercholesterolemia and cardiovascular disease, abnormal liver function, hyperuricemia, diabetes, neurobehavioral disorders, lower reproductive abilities and poor developmental outcomes.

1.10.2.2.1 Endocrine Dysfunction

Using medical surveillance examination data of 3M employees from Decatur, Alabama (n=263), and Antwerp, Belgium (n=255), Olsen et al. (2003) reported no significant associations between thyroid hormones (TSH, T4, free T4 and T3) and PFOS or PFOA exposure, except that the mean T3 level in the highest quartile of PFOS/PFOA category was statistically significantly higher than that of the lowest quartile of the PFOS/PFOA category. In a study on 371 community residents of Little Hocking, West Virginia, whose drinking water supply was heavily contaminated with PFOA (Nolan et al. 2009) at a median concentration of 5.7 μ g/L (range: 1.7 – 17.1 μ g/L) (compared to a median of 0.22 μ g/L (range: 0.17 to 0.24) in another water facility in the same county), Emmett et al. (2006) did not find any association between serum PFOA levels and TSH (the only thyroid hormone monitored). Olsen and Zobel (2007) made a cross-sectional analysis of 506 workers in 3 different 3M PFOA manufacturing facilities (Decatur (Alabama), Cottage Grove (Minnesota) and Antwerp (Belgium) and reported no associations between TSH or total T4 with serum PFOA but a negative association between free T4 and serum PFOA, and a positive association for T3. Melzer et al. (2010) used NHANES data from 1999 to 2006, which includes

PFAA data on 3974 adults and associated information on the presence or absence of thyroid disease (n=163, 117 F and 46 M). Multiple logistic regression models showed that women in the highest PFOA quartile and men in the highest PFOS quartile were more likely to have a diagnosis of thyroid disease compared to the lowest two quartiles, with adjusted odds ratios of 2.24 (95% CI: 1.38 to 3.65) and 2.68 (95% CI: 1.03 to 6.98), respectively. Chan et al. (2011) conducted a case control study on 96 hypothyroxinemic pregnant women (defined as having normal TSH levels and the lowest 10th percentile of free T4 from a cohort of 974 individuals) and 175 matched controls (normal TSH and free T4 between 50^{th} and 90th percentile) in Alberta, Canada. The authors concluded that there was no association between PFOS, PFOA, and PFHxS exposure and hypothyroxinemia. A study conducted on 551 Taiwanese participants (214 males and 337 females) by Lin et al. (2013), whereby four different PFAAs (PFOS, PFOA, PFNA and PFUA) and free T4 and TSH were measured in the serum samples, showed a statistically significant positive association between serum PFNA and free T4 (p*trend*=0.012). Surprisingly, elevated serum free T4 was not accompanied by a decrease of TSH in this cohort. The absence of consistency across the different studies, the low magnitudes of the association and the cross-sectional nature of these studies (with the exception of the Chan et al. (2011) study where no statistical result was noted), it would be risky to suggest a causal link between PFAA exposure and thyroid hormone disruption.

Lopez-Espinosa et al. (2011) did a cross-sectional study on 3076 boys and 2931 girls aged 8 to 18 years from the Mid-Ohio Valley community, with primary

predictors of interest being serum PFOS and PFOA, and with the outcome variable being age at onset of puberty. Higher serum PFOS in boys was associated with reduced odds of reaching puberty with a delay of 190 days between highest and lowest quartiles of serum PFOS. Delayed menarche in girls was associated with high serum levels of both PFOS (138 days between highest and lowest quartile) and PFOA (130 days between highest and lowest quartile). A recent study by *Joensen et al. (2013)*, reported a statistically significant negative association between serum PFOS and total testosterone and the following calculated parameters: free testosterone (FT), free androgen index (FAI), ratios of FAI/LH, T/LH and FT/LH (LH: Luteinizing Hormone). No association was reported between any PFAA and semen quality in this study.

1.10.2.2.2 Cancer

Associations (or their absence) between PFOS and/or PFOA exposure and cancer of the bladder, prostate, digestive system, respiratory systems in occupational cohorts have been discussed in the section "mortality". Using a prospective follow-up study design looking at plasma levels of PFOS and PFOA, *Eriksen et al. (2009)* recruited 713 cases of prostate cancer, 332 cases of bladder cancer, 128 cases of pancreatic cancer and 67 cases of liver cancer and 772 controls in the general Danish population. Based on the crude and adjusted incidence rate ratios (IRRs) calculated for each type of cancer, the authors concluded that none of the four above mentioned cancers are associated with plasma levels of PFOS or PFOA, albeit a non-statistically significant increase in the IRR for prostate cancer was found in the three upper quartiles compared to the lowest quartile. A recent case-control study by *Bonefeld-Jorgensen et al.* (2011) in the Greenland Inuit population from 2000 to 2003 recruited 31 breast cancer cases and 115 controls. A broad spectrum of persistent organic pollutants as well as certain metals were measured in the plasma of participants and a statistically significant but very modest association (OR = 1.03 (95% CI: 1.00 to 1.07)) was found between plasma PFOS levels and a diagnosis of breast cancer.

1.10.2.2.3 Neurobehavioral disorders

To date there are at least 3 studies in human populations looking at exposure to PFAAs and neurobehavioral disorders as the outcomes of interest. First, Hoffman et al. (2010) studied 571 children aged 12 to 15 years among the 1999 to 2000 and 2003-2004 NHANES participants of whom 48 had a previous medical diagnosis of attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) as reported by the parent. Serum concentrations of PFOS, PFOA, PFHxS and PFNA were the dependent (predictor) variables and statistically significant positive associations were found for all PFAAs except for PFNA and ADHD. The second study, by Stein and Savitz (2011) was conducted in the Mid-Ohio community-study 10,546 children 5 to 18 years of age of whom 1308 reported ADHD and 538 reported ADHD with medication use. Similar to Hoffman et al. (2010), the highest statistically significant adjusted odd ratio (comparing the highest quartile to the lowest quartile) detected was for PFHxS (OR=1.69 CI: 1.21 to 2.08). The third study by Gump et al. (2011) attempted to quantify "impulsivity" by measuring inter-response times (IRTs) in a group of 83 children (30 girls, 53 boys) and associations with serum PFAAs. The authors reported a statistically significant decrease in IRTs with increasing serum levels of PFHxS and PFOS, suggesting higher impulsivity (characteristic of ADHD) was associated with serum PFHxS and PFOS.

1.10.2.2.4 Cholesterol and Cardiovascular Disease Risk

Although a few animal toxicology studies have documented hypolipidemic effects of PFOS and/or PFOA, most of the studies on human populations do not reflect this effect. Analysis of the 2003-2004 NHANES data by Nelson et al. (2010) found statistically significant positive associations between total cholesterol and non-high density lipoprotein (non-HDL) cholesterol and PFOS and PFNA. For PFOA there was also a positive association, though it was not statistically significant at the 95 % confidence interval level. Interestingly, PFHxS appeared to have a protective effect on the lipid profiles, with statistically significant negative associations between: (A) serum PFHxS and total cholesterol (β -coefficient : -0.93 mg/dL (95 % C.I:-1.80 to -0.06), (B) serum PFHxS and non-HDL cholesterol (β-coefficient: -1.13 mg/dL (95 % C.I: -1.90 to -0.35) and (C) serum PFHxS and LDL-cholesterol (β-coefficient: -2.06 mg/dL (95 % C.I: -3.54 to -0.58). Frisbee et al. (2010) conducted a cross-sectional study on children and adolescents (n=12476) in the Mid-Ohio River Valley community having a high exposure to drinking water contaminated with PFOA (Nolan et al. 2009). Multiple linear regression models show that total cholesterol and low density lipoprotein (LDL) cholesterol showed strong (p < 0.001 in all models) positive linear associations with both PFOS and PFOA. Serum triglycerides also showed a positive association with PFOA, with a *p*-value of 0.02, but not with PFOS.

37

Steenland et al. (2009) surveyed 46,294 adult community residents affected by contaminated drinking water who were not on any cholesterol-lowering drugs. With the lowest quartiles of PFOS as referents, the odds (95% CI) of higher total cholesterol for the second, third and fourth quartiles were 1.13 (1.04 to 1.22), 1.28 (1.19 to 1.39) and 1.51 (1.40 to 1.64) respectively. Similarly for PFOA, the odds (95% CI) of higher total cholesterol for the second, third and fourth quartiles were 1.21 (1.12 to 1.31), 1.33 (1.23 to 1.43) and 1.40 (1.29 to 1.51) respectively. Another cross-sectional study by Eriksen et al. (2013) on a Danish cohort of 663 men and 90 women, aged between 50 and 65, again found significant positive associations between total cholesterol and PFOA (increase of 4.4 (95% CI: 1.1 to 7.8) mg/dL of total cholesterol with each quartile increase in serum PFOA) and PFOS (increase of 4.6 (95% CI: 0.8 to 8.5) mg/dL of total cholesterol with each quartile increase in serum PFOS) in models adjusted for education, age and lifestyle. Based on data (n=2345) generated by the Canadian Health Measures Survey (CHMS), the only large scale national biomonitoring study conducted in Canada to date, Fisher et al. (2013) reported statistically significant positive associations between total cholesterol and serum PFHxS, but not for PFOS nor PFOA. Shankar et al. (2012) examined medical data of 1216 participants (593 males and 623 females) of the 1999 to 2003 NHANES surveys and tested the hypothesis that serum PFOA is a risk factor of cardiovascular disease in the study population. With quartile 1 of PFOA exposure as the reference, the odds (95% CI) of having cardiovascular disease and peripheral arterial disease for participants in

quartile 4 was 2.01 (1.12 to 3.60; *p-trend*=0.01) and 1.78 (1.03 to 3.08; *p-trend*=0.04), respectively.

1.10.2.2.5 Diabetes and Metabolic Syndrome

Although animal toxicology studies linking PFAA exposure to diabetes are nonexistent in the literature, to date there are two major epidemiological papers on the association between PFAAs and diabetes. First, Lin et al. (2009) analyzed NHANES 1999 2000 and 2003 2004 data from 474 adolescents and 969 adults using multiple linear regression models to estimate the effect of different PFAAs on blood glucose, insulin and homeostasis model assessment of insulin resistance (HOMA-IR) and β -cell function. Overall, there was a statistically significant positive association between PFNA and blood glucose levels [OR=3.16 95 % CI: 1.39 to 7.16], yet negative associations for PFNA with HDL-cholesterol levels [OR=0.67 95 % CI: 0.45 to 0.99] and presence of metabolic syndrome [OR=0.37 95 % CI: 0.21 to 0.64]. Serum PFOA was positively associated with β -cell function (β -coefficient = 0.07 \pm 0.03, p <0.05). PFOS levels were positively associated with blood insulin (β -coefficient = 0.14 ± 0.05, p<0.01), HOMA-IR (β coefficient = 0.14 ± 0.05 , p<0.001), β -cell function (β - coefficient = 0.15 ± 0.05 , p < 0.01) and serum HDL-cholesterol [OR=1.61 95% CI: 1.15 to 2.26]. The second study by MacNeil et al. (2009) was case-control by design with 1055 cases of diabetics and 12,867 controls from the Mid-Ohio River Valley residents. The primary predictor of interest was serum PFOA and type II diabetes was the outcome variable. Regression analysis showed no association between PFOA levels and either type II diabetes or fasting plasma glucose levels.

1.10.2.2.6 Immune System Disorders

Although laboratory toxicology studies suggest possible immunotoxic effects of PFAAs, there seems to be a general lack of agreement among human epidemiology studies on such effects. Okada et al. (2012) conducted a prospective cohort study on pregnant Japanese women (n=343) to verify if prenatal exposure to PFOS and/or PFOA can affect the immune status of babies or infants. The only statistically significant finding in this study was that high maternal PFOA levels were associated with a decrease in cord blood immunoglobulin E (IgE) levels. Wang et al. (2011) conducted a case-control study looking at atopic dermatitis (43 cases, 201 controls) as the outcome of interest, at age 2 as part of the Taiwan Birth Panel Cohort, and cord blood levels of PFOS and PFOA as the predictor variables. Unlike the findings of Okada et al. (2012), this study found a positive correlation between serum IgE levels and PFOS and PFOA using multiple linear regressions on the log transformed data. Multiple logistic regression on the atopic dermatitis (i.e. Yes/No) and cord serum PFAAs data do not indicate any statistically significant association.

Fei et al. (2010) used serum PFOS and PFOA data from 1400 pregnant mothers recruited in the 1996-2002 Danish National Birth Cohort and looked prospectively at the risk of hospitalization of the offsprings until 2008. The authors reported no association between prenatal exposure to PFOS/PFOA and risk of hospitalization. The most recent research by *Grandjean et al.* (2012) used a prospective cohort study design to examine 656 babies born in the period 1997-2000 in the Faroe Islands, followed up through 2008. Maternal serum PFOS

concentration (range: 23.2 *to* 33.1 ng/mL) were negatively associated with the child's diphtheria antibody concentration: a 2-fold increase in maternal serum PFOS was associated with a 39 % (*95% CI*: 17% to 55%) decrease in diphtheria antibody levels at age 5. More importantly, a doubling of the serum PFOS (range: 13.5 to 21.1 ng/mL) and PFOA (range: 3.33 *to* 4.96 ng/mL) concentrations of the child at age 5 increased the odds (range: 2.38 *to* 4.20) of having their tetanus and diphtheria antibodies falling below the clinically protective level of 0.1 IU/mL at age seven.

1.10.2.2.7 Hyperuricaemia

Hyperuricemia is a pathological condition whereby the concentrations of uric acid in the blood exceed the normal levels (i.e. 2.4 to 6.0 mg/dL for females and 3.4 to 7.0 mg/dL for males). To date, four major studies have reported on possible associations between serum PFAA levels and uric acid. Sakr et al. (2007) studied 1025 workers in an ammonium perfluorooctanoate (APFO) manufacturing facility and used multiple linear regressions to find a potential association between serum PFOA and uric acid. In a study on medical surveillance of workers routinely working with PFOA (exposed) and executive clerks and other blue-collar workers (controls), *Costa et al. (2009)* reported a statistically significant difference (p=0.039) between the mean uric acid levels between 34 exposed (6.29 mg/dL uric acid) and 34 matched controls (5.73 mg/dL uric acid). In a cross-sectional study of 54,951 residents in Ohio and West Virginia exposed to high levels of PFOA in their drinking water, *Steenland et al. (2010)* showed a definite (p<0.0001) but moderate trend in the serum uric acid levels of the research participants. *Geiger et al. (2013)* used data from NHANES surveys of 1999-2000 and 2003-2008 and performed a cross-sectional analysis of 1772 participants 18 years and younger, and found statistically significant positive associations between serum PFOS or PFOA levels and hyperuricemia.

1.10.2.2.8 Abnormal Liver Clinical Chemistry Parameters

The routine battery of liver function tests (LFTs) includes total bilirubin (TB), alkaline phosphatase (Al. P), alanine transaminase (ALT), aspartate transaminase (AST) and gamma glutamyl transferase (γ -GT). Using medical surveillance data on occupational cohorts in three different chemical manufacturing plants, Olsen et al. (2003) reported that 23% of the male employees in the highest PFOS quartile had at least one LFT above the reference range compared to 14%-16 % in the three lower quartiles. In a more recent prospective longitudinal study, Olsen et al. (2012) followed an occupational cohort of 170 men and 9 women working in physical demolition of 3M PFAA manufacturing facilities. Using four different linear regression models to assess how changes in the serum PFOS/PFOA concentrations over time can affect the changes in hepatic clinical chemistry parameters, the authors did not find any statistically significant associations. A more recent large scale biomonitoring study by Gallo et al. (2012) on the highly exposed community (n=47,092) in the Mid-Ohio River Valley reported statistically significant positive associations in linear regression models between In-ALT and In-PFOA (β-coefficient=0.022, 95% CI: 0.018 to 0.025) and In to PFOS (β-coefficient=0.020, 95% CI: 0.014 to 0.026). Lin et al. (2010) analyzed data (n=2216) from the publicly available NHANES database for the 1999-2000 and 2003-2004 cycles and reported a statistically significant increases of serum ALT by 1.86 IU/L (95% CI: 1.24 to 2.48) and serum γ -GT by 0.08 IU/L (95% CI: 0.05 to 0.11). The positive associations between serum PFOS/PFOA and liver enzymes were accentuated in obese participants and those with insulin resistance and/or having a positive diagnosis of metabolic syndrome.

1.10.2.2.9 Chronic Kidney Disease

Shankar et al. (2011) merged data from four NHANES cycles (1999-2000, 2003-2004, 2005-2006 and 2007-2008) to test the hypothesis that plasma PFOS and PFOA were associated with chronic kidney disease (CKD), with the following case definition: a glomerular filtration rate (GFR) less than 60 mL/minute/1.73 m^2 . Plasma PFOA and PFOS levels were stratified into quartiles and ORs for CKD were calculated with the first quartile as the referent. The adjusted ORs (95 % CIs) for quartiles 2, 3 and 4 of PFOA exposure (*p-trend*=0.015) and PFOS exposure (*p-trend*=0.019) were progressively elevated for higher quartiles. Given the cross-sectional nature of the data, whereby temporality cannot be established, and the fact that statistical significance is only reached at the fourth quartile, we believe that this putative PFOA/PFOS - CKD association reported in this study is questionable. Watkins et al. (2013) used the Mid-Ohio River Valley exposed community database to perform a cross-sectional analysis of the data and performed a longitudinal study using a predictive model for "PFOA at birth" and follow-up for CKD incidence. Although the serum PFOS, PFOA and PFHxS was cross-sectionally associated with lower estimated GFR (eGFR), as in the Shankar et al. (2011) study, follow-up data do not show any relation between PFOS and eGFR. To make sense of these conflicting findings, the authors proposed that the association between serum PFOA and CKD found in cross-sectional studies may be due to reverse causation; that is; the high PFOA found in CKD patients may be a consequence of CKD, rather than the cause of it.

1.10.2.2.10 Osteoarthritis (OA) and Endometriosis

Using the database of the Mid-Ohio River Valley, *Innes et al.* (2011) identified 3,731 cases of adults with osteoarthritis and 45,432 controls. Using the first quartile of PFOA exposure as the referent, the adjusted ORs (95 % CI) of OA for the second, third and fourth quartiles were 1.16 (1.03 to 1.31), 1.21 (1.07 to 1.36) and 1.42 (1.26 to 1.59), showing a consistent increasing risk of OA with higher serum levels of PFOA (*p-trend*=0.00001). In the case of PFOS, the directionality of the association is opposite to that seen for PFOA, with adjusted ORs (95 % CI) of OA for the second, third and fourth quartiles of PFOS exposure being 0.91 (0.81 to 1.01), 0.94 (0.84 to 1.06) and 0.76 (0.68 to 0.85) with respect to the first quartile.

Endometriosis is a rather common health issue in women, whereby the endometrium grows beyond the uterus and invades other tissues such as the ovaries, Fallopian tubes, and the lining of the pelvic cavity. Infertility is a quite common complication associated with endometriosis. *Louis et al.* (2012) conducted a cross sectional study from 2007 to 2009 in the Salt Lake City or San Francisco areas, and statistically significant adjusted odd ratios (95% CI) between endometriosis and serum PFOA [1.89 (1.17 to 3.06)], and PFNA [2.20 (1.02 to 4.75)] were found. However, when parity was included in the multiple logistic

regression model, the statistical significance was slightly attenuated with adjusted ORs (95% CI) of 1.62 (0.99 to 2.66) and 1.99 (0.91 to 4.33) for PFOA and PFNA respectively. The odds (95% CI) of moderate/severe endometriosis were also increased with higher PFOS 1.86 (1.05 to 3.30) and PFOA 2.58 (1.18 to 5.64) serum concentrations, which were also weakened by parity adjustment.

1.10.2.2.11 Adverse Effects on the Reproductive System

Knowledge that the human reproductive system can be adversely affected by environmental toxicants such as polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) (Chevrier et al. 2013; Hauser 2006; Yang et al. 2008), polybrominated diphenyl ethers (PBDEs) (Abdelouahab et al. 2011; Chevrier et al. 2013), polychlorinated dibenzodioxins (PCDDs) (Cok et al. 2008) and polychlorinated dibenzofurans (PCDFs), has spurred multiple environmental epidemiology studies to look at potential adverse reproductive effects of PFAAs in human populations. Fei et al. (2009) were among the first to investigate the likelihood that serum PFOS and PFOA may impact fecundity. Based on a study of 1240 pregnant women from the Danish National Birth Cohort the authors reported statistically significant associations between maternal levels of PFOA and PFOS and time to pregnancy (TTP) with p<0.001 in both cases. Subfecundity, as the primary outcome of interest, was also investigated by Whitworth et al. (2012) using a case-control study design on a Norwegian cohort of 416 subfecund women (TTP>12 months) and 494 controls. For parous women, the odds (95% CI) of subfecundity for the highest quartile of PFOS and PFOA exposure, compared to the lowest quartile, were 2.1 (1.2 to 3.8) and 2.1 (1.0 to 4.0), respectively. Vestergaard et al. (2012) investigated the possible link between serum PFAAs and TTP on 222 Danish women attempting to conceive for the first time. The adjusted odds (95 % CI) of subfecundity for "median and above median" exposure levels of PFOS, PFOA, PFHxS and PFNA were 0.98 (0.54 to 1.77), 1.21 (0.67 to 2.18), 0.67 (0.37 to 1.20) and 0.67 (0.37 to 1.25) respectively, which do not support the hypothesis that exposure to PFAAs is associated with subfecundity.

Sperm quality, as a surrogate of reproductive toxicity in human populations, was investigated by Raymer et al. (2012) in a cross-sectional study on 256 men in Durham, North Carolina, from 2002 to 2005. Using both multiple linear regressions and multiple logistic regression models, no statistically significant associations were found between PFOS and PFOA and sperm quality. Sperm quality in relation to serum PFAAs was also the major theme of a research project by Toft et al. (2012) conducted among 588 partners of pregnant women from Greenland, Poland and Ukraine. While semen volume and sperm count were unaffected by serum PFOS, PFOA, PFHxS and PFNA, the proportion (95% CI) of morphologically normal sperm cells were lower in the third tertile of PFOS (35%, 4% to 66%) and PFHxS (35%, 1% to 70%) exposure, relative to the first tertile. Specht et al. (2012) used the same cohort as Toft et al. (2012) but selected 604 fertile men for which serum levels of PFOS, PFOA, PFHxS and PFNA were available, and a battery of six reproductive hormones were assessed. No significant exposure-effect associations were reported. A third study on the same cohort of men from Greenland, Poland and Ukraine was conducted by Kvist et al. (2012) which tested the hypothesis that exposure to PFOS and PFOA can bias the

sperm sex chromosome ratio and thus skew the sex ratio in human populations. Using multiple linear regressions, a statistically significant negative association was detected between PFOS levels (categorized in quartiles) and sex ratio. The absence of adverse effect of PFAAs on semen quality was also an important finding of *Joensen et al. (2013)* as described in the previous section on endocrine disruption.

1.10.2.2.12 Adverse developmental outcomes

Since the publication of the first paper by *Hansen et al. (2001)* in 2001 documenting the presence of specific PFAAs at ng/mL in human serum, multiple studies have documented the maternal-fetal transfer of these contaminants in humans. Detailed reviews of these studies are given in the introductions of chapters 1 and 4. Based on strong and consistent scientific evidence that babies are exposed to a broad range of PFAAs in-utero, the next logical question is whether this pre-natal exposure can lead to adverse developmental outcomes. While in-vitro and in-vivo toxicology studies largely support this hypothesis, human epidemiology studies have not yet settled on the most prominent adverse outcomes and their severities.

One of the most studied end-points with respect to in-utero exposure to PFAAs is having low-birth weight (LBW) babies. *Inoue et al.* (2004) analysed 15 paired maternal and cord blood from delivering women in Japan and found statistically significant correlations between maternal and cord blood concentrations of PFOS ($r^2 = 0.876$), but not for PFOA. However, no correlations between either maternal or cord blood PFOS and birth weight was found. *Grice et al.* (2007) used

retrospective medical data of female employees in a PFOS manufacturing plant and birth weight of 439 singleton babies of these employees and reported no statistically significant association between PFOS exposure and birth weights. Apelberg et al. (2007) were the first to report on negative associations between multiple developmental endpoints and cord serum levels of PFOS and PFOA. Using multiple logistic regression, it was found that for each 2.7-fold increase in cord serum PFOS concentrations in fully adjusted models, the birth weight (95%) CI) changed by -69 (-149 to 10) grams, the head circumference (95% CI) of the babies changed by -0.32 (-0.56 to -0.07) centimeters, body length changed by 0.13 (- 0.26 to 0.52) centimeters, and the ponderal index (units of measurement is $g/cm^3 \ge 100$ changed by -0.074 (-0.123 to - 0.025) units. For the same 2.7-fold increase in cord serum PFOA, the birth weight (95% CI) changed by -104 (- 213 to 5) grams, the head circumference (95% CI) of the babies changed by -0.41 (-0.76 to -0.07) centimeters, the body length changed by -0.10 (-0.64 to 0.44)centimeters and the ponderal index (units of measurement is $g/cm^3 \times 100$) changed by - 0.070 (- 0.138 to -0.001) units.

Fei et al. (2007) used data collected from 1,400 women and their babies from the Danish National Birth Cohort and tested the hypothesis that high maternal PFOS and PFOA were associated with LBW. While average maternal PFOS levels (35.3 g/mL) were higher than PFOA levels (5.6 ng/mL), only PFOA was significantly associated with birth weight with an adjusted β -value of -10.63 g; (95% CI, -20.79 to - 0.47).

Monroy et al. (2008) recruited 101 pregnant Canadian women to study the maternal-fetal transfer of PFAAs and reported that PFOS, PFOA, PFNA and PFHxS crossed the placental barrier with different transplacental transfer efficiencies (TTEs). As far their associations with LBW babies are concerned, multiple stepwise regression analysis controlling for confounders showed no evidence that individual PFAA adversely affected birth weights. Another hospital based prospective follow-up study conducted by *Washino et al. (2009)* on 423 Japanese women and their babies showed that birth weight was negatively correlated with maternal serum PFOS. For a 10-fold increase in maternal PFOS, the birth weight of the babies decreased by 148.8 g (*95% CI: 0.5 to 297.0*). When the statistical analysis was done after stratifying by gender of the babies, the association remained significant only for females babies with a decrease of 269.4 g (*95% CI: 73.0 to 465.7*) for each 10 fold increase in maternal PFOS concentrations. No such associations were found for PFOA.

Stein et al. (2009) conducted a population based cross-sectional study of exposure to PFOS and PFOA in a highly exposed community in the Mid-Ohio River Valley, with the outcome of interest being LBW. The authors reported a statistically significant association between maternal PFOS concentrations (above the median) and LBW with an odds ratio of 1.5 (95% CI: 1.1 to 1.9). A dose-dependent effect was even obtained when PFOS concentrations were transformed into a categorical variable, reaching an adjusted OR of 1.8 (95% CI 1.2 to 2.8) for PFOS levels above the 90th percentile with respect to exposures below the 50th percentile. *Nolan et al. (2009)* studied a similar highly exposed population in

Little Hocking, Washington County, Ohio, but used an ecological study design. Neonatal birth weight data on 1555 neonates were collected from the Ohio Department of Public Health and associations were made with Little Hocking Water Association category which was used as a surrogate of PFOA exposure. Multiple linear and logistic regressions were used to analyse the data and the authors reported no statistically significant associations between the predictor and outcome variables. Although the Nolan et al. (2009) study makes some contribution to knowledge on adverse birth outcomes to PFOA exposure, the study design used is prone to ecological fallacy whereby inference is made based on aggregate data across groups. Hamm et al. (2010) conducted a cross sectional study on 252 pregnant women from Alberta, Canada to verify the effect of maternal PFAA concentration on the birth weight of the babies. Multiple linear regressions show no evidence of any association between maternal PFOS, PFOA or PFHxS concentrations and LBW babies; for every 2.7 fold increase in the maternal serum concentrations of PFOS, PFOA and PFHxS the change in the babies' birth weight (95% CI) were 21.9 g (- 23.4 to 67.2), -37.4 g (- 86.0 to 11.2) and 31.3 g (- 43.3 to 105.9) respectively. Chen et al. (2012) recruited 429 motherinfant pairs from the Taiwanese Birth Panel Study to analyze for any possible associations between umbilical cord plasma levels of PFAAs and adverse birth outcomes. Adjusted β -coefficients (95% CI) of birthweight (in grams) for every logeincrease (2.7-fold increase) for PFOS, PFOA and PFNA were -110.2 (-176.0 to -44.5), -19.2 (-63.5 to 25.1) and 6.07 (-16.6 to 28.7) respectively. Similarly, adjusted β -coefficients (95% CI) of head circumference (in cm) for every log_e

increase (2.7-fold increase) for PFOS, PFOA and PFNA were -0.25 (-0.46 to -0.05), -0.05 (- 0.22 to -0.17), and 0.05 (-0.04 to 0.13) respectively. This study shows some consistency with Stein et al. (2009) and Washino et al. (2009) studies, such that significant associations were detected for PFOS but not for PFOA. Lee et al. (2013) conducted a cross-sectional study on 70 paired maternal and umbilical cord blood (UCB) sera obtained in South Korea, with PFAA concentrations as primary dependent variables and LBW as one of the outcomes of interest. Using multiple logistic regression, the authors reported a statistically significant inverse associations between (a) maternal PFOS concentration and ponderal index [OR=0.22 95%CI: 0.05 to 0.90)] and (b) UCB PFHxS concentration and birth weight [OR=0.26 95%CI: 0.08 to 0.85)]. This is the first study implicating PFHxS in a possible link to LBW. In a most recent Canadian study on 100 UCBs obtained from hospital deliveries in Ottawa, Arbuckle et al. (2013) reported weak associations (p=0.093) between UCB PFOA levels and low birth weight. Overall, although some of these studies found statistically significant associations between maternal and/or UCB serum PFOS and/or PFOA levels, the strength of these associations are not strong and there does not seem to be enough consistency across the published data to make causal inference today.

Adverse developmental outcomes subsequent to in-utero exposure may also occur later in life. A few studies looking at maternal exposure to PFAAs during pregnancy and adverse effects on the infants later in life have recently been published. *Christensen et al. (2011)* used a nested case-control study design to analyze data generated by the Avon Longitudinal Study of Parents and Children

(ALSPAC) in the United Kingdom, to examine any link between maternal PFAA levels during pregnancy and age at menarche of their daughters. In this study, 218 girls were classified as cases (menarche before the age of 11.5 yrs.) and 230 controls were selected among the remaining girls. While the PFCAs were associated with increased odds of early menarche, and the PFSAs were associated with decreased odds of early menarche, none of these associations were statistically significant at 95% confidence interval levels. Maisonet et al. (2012) used nearly the same ALSPAC cohort but performed cross-sectional analyses of the data using maternal levels of PFAAs as predictor variables, and weights at birth and at 20 months as the outcome variables. Tertiles of PFOS, PFOA and PFHxS exposures were made, and the first tertile for each analyte was used as the referent. Girls born to mothers in the 3rd tertile of exposure for all three PFAAs had statistically significant lower weights (95% CI) at birth compared to those in the 1st tertile; PFOS [-140 g (- 238 to - 42)], PFOA [-133 g (-237 to -30)], PFHxS [-108 g (- 206 to -10)]. Surprisingly, at 20 months of age, girls born to mothers in the 3rd tertile of PFOS exposure were 580 g (95% CI: 301 to 858) heavier compared to those in the 1st tertile. There were no differences in weights at 20 months across tertiles of PFOA and PFHxS exposure.

In the same context of prenatal exposure to PFAAs and adverse developmental outcomes, Fei and colleagues have published at least three papers with some variability in their findings depending on the end-point monitored. The first of these papers, published in 2008 (*Fei et al. 2008*), was based on a prospective follow-up of 1,400 mother-baby pairs in the Danish National Birth Cohort. The

exposure of interest was maternal serum PFOS and PFOA concentrations and outcomes were measured a three definite points in time: APGAR (Appearance, *Pulse, Grimace, Activity and Respiration*) score shortly after birth, and maternally reported developmental milestones at 6 months and 18 months of age for the infants. Using the APGAR score as an ordinal variable, no significant association was found between PFOS and/or PFOA. When the latter was used as a dichotomous variable with an APGAR score of 10 being used as a cut-off value (high score: APGAR ≥ 10 , low score: APGAR < 10), the odds (95% CI) of a low score when comparing the fourth quartile to the first quartile of maternal PFOS and PFOA exposure were 1.20 (0.67 to 2.14) and 1.14 (0.57 to 2.25) respectively. Using a structured questionnaire to assess multiple developmental milestones and their possible link to maternal prenatal PFOS and PFOA exposure, the authors found no "convincing" associations. Fei and Olsen (2011) conducted another study on the Danish National Birth Cohort to assess whether maternal serum PFOS and PFOA concentrations during pregnancy can potentially influence the behavior and motor coordination in childhood. When the children reached 7 years of age the mothers were asked to fill in a "Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire" (SDQ, n=787) and a "Developmental Coordination Disorder Questionnaire" (DCDQ, n=526), based on which deciles of exposure were established. A child was categorized as having a behavioral problem if the SDQ score was >90th percentile and a developmental coordination disorder if the DCDO score was <10th percentile. At median maternal serum PFOS and PFOA levels of 34.4 ng/mL and 5.4 ng/mL respectively, no significant associations were

found with behavioral and motor coordination problems in the children. The third study by *Fei et al. (2010)*, which was discussed in the section "*Immune System Disorders*", looked at pre-natal exposure to PFOS and PFOA (maternal serum levels being used as surrogates) and the likelihood of the infants to be hospitalized for infectious diseases, and the data suggest no consistent association between the predictor and outcome variables of interest.

1.10.2.2.13 General comments on exposure-disease association studies

Although some of the above-mentioned studies found statistically significant associations between serum PFAAs (namely PFOS and PFOA) concentrations with various adverse health outcomes causality has not been proved in any of these them. Many of the studies where the purported associations are reported are based on cross-sectional data, whereby temporality cannot be controlled for. Furthermore, the strength of associations (odds ratios or relative risk) are quite low to have a meaningful biological effects and there is a definite lack of consistency of the statistical associations across different studies. Although there are multiple toxicological studies (Section 1.10.1) implicating PFOS and PFOA with adverse health effects in laboratory animals, it is hard to extrapolate these data to human populations to justify any biological plausibility, because firstly, the mechanism of disease in animals may be completely different in compared to humans and secondly, the exposure dose used in the toxicological studies are orders of magnitude higher than exposure levels in background human populations.

54

1.11 Knowledge gaps to be addressed in the thesis

As described, PFAAs may have important health consequences for exposed humans, but even for one of the most prominent PFAAs, PFOA, it is not clear if human exposure today is to historic ECF PFOA, or contemporary telomer PFOA. This is problematic because the presence of isomers in ECF PFOA could well affect the toxic response, yet most toxicological tests and all epidemiological surveys have ignored (i.e. not reported) the isomer profile of PFOA administered to animals, or measured in human subjects (i.e. only total PFOA is reported), respectively. Furthermore, although exposure pathway studies are consistent that food and dust are the primary exposure routes for PFOS and PFOA, little or no attention has been paid to the isomer profiles (and hence the manufacturing sources) in various human exposure media. Isomer profiling in environmental and human samples might, therefore, help to understand if humans are exposed to "old" or "new" sources of PFOA.

As stated earlier in the section "*Pre-natal exposure to PFAAs and adverse developmental outcomes*" there are dozens of studies to date documenting the presence of PFAAs in human cord blood. Thus, the scientific debate on whether or not PFASs can cross the placental barrier is no longer a leading question. However, significant knowledge gaps still exist on the maternal-fetal transfer. First, as a result of historical production of PFOS and PFOA by electrochemical fluorination, humans are exposed to a mixture of linear and branched PFOS and PFOA, and it is unknown which isomers are more efficient at crossing the placental barrier. If there is a differential efficiency of linear and branched
isomers at crossing the placental barrier, then the exposure scenario for the fetus may be completely different from that of the mother and from adults in general. Thus, it is important to shed light on the isomer specific maternal-fetal transfer of PFAAs, and moreover whether transfer of PFAAs across the human placental barrier is also chain length dependent.

As described, it is established that PFAAs cross the human placental barrier, and that renal excretion may be an important mode of clearance in all people. Both of these processes will be affected by the extent of PFAA protein binding in serum, yet there are currently no isomer specific data for any PFAA, including dissociation constants (K_d 's). All of these unknowns, and others, are explored through monitoring, biomonitoring, and experimental work in the next four experimental chapters.

This thesis has five broad objectives. These are listed below, followed by the working hypothesis for each:

 To elucidate whether present day human exposure via house dust is to currently manufactured (telomer) PFOA (almost exclusive linear PFOA) or historically manufactured PFOA (mixture of branched and linear PFOA) (Chapter 2).

Hypothesis: Humans are primarily exposed to telomer PFOA

56

 To verify whether linear isomers of PFOS and PFOA cross the human placental barrier more efficiently than the respective branched isomers. (Chapter 2)

<u>Hypothesis:</u> Linear PFOS and PFOA will have higher transplacental transfer efficiencies than their branched counterparts.

3. To track the source and pathway of exposure to PFHxS in a Canadian family having exceptionally high serum levels of PFHxS. (Chapter 3)

<u>Hypothesis:</u> The source of PFHxS in the family is the house carpet and the pathway of exposure is likely through the inhalation or ingestion of contaminated house dust (Chapter 4).

4. To compare the binding affinities of linear and branched isomers of PFOS and PFOA to human serum albumin (Chapter 5).

<u>Hypothesis:</u> Linear isomers of PFOS and PFOA should have lower dissociation constants (i.e. stronger binding) with human serum albumin compared to the branched isomers.

5. To compare the transport efficiencies of linear and branched isomers of PFOS and PFOA across a monolayer of human placental trophoblast cells in an in-vitro model of the placenta.

<u>Hypothesis:</u> Linear isomers of PFOS and PFOA should cross the monolayer trophoblast cell layer more efficiently than the respective branched isomers.

1.12 References

- Abdelouahab N, Ainmelk Y, Takser L. **2011**. Polybrominated diphenyl ethers and sperm quality. *Reprod Toxicol* 31:546-550.
- Ahrens L, Barber JL, Xie Z, Ebinghaus R. **2009**. Longitudinal and latitudinal distribution of perfluoroalkyl compounds in the surface water of the atlantic ocean. *Environ Sci Technol* 43:3122-3127.
- Ahrens L, Xie ZY, Ebinghaus R. 2010. Distribution of perfluoroalkyl compounds in seawater from northern europe, atlantic ocean, and southern ocean. *Chemosphere* 78:1011-1016.
- Alexander BH, Olsen GW, Burris JM, Mandel JH, Mandel JS. 2003. Mortality of employees of a perfluorooctanesulphonyl fluoride manufacturing facility. *Occup Environ Med* 60:722-729.
- Annich A, Sierakowski M. **1995**. Mist suppressant for solvent extractionmetal electrowinning. (3M Company). USA.
- Apelberg BJ, Witter FR, Herbstman JB, Calafat AM, Halden RU, Needham LL, et al. **2007**. Cord serum concentrations of perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) and perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) in relation to weight and size at birth. *Environ Health Perspect* 115:1670-1676.
- Arbuckle TE, Kubwabo C, Walker M, Davis K, Lalonde K, Kosarac I, et al. 2013. Umbilical cord blood levels of perfluoroalkyl acids and polybrominated flame retardants. *Int J Hyg Environ Health* 216:184-194.

- Armfield JM, Spencer AJ, Roberts-Thomson KF, Plastow K. **2013**. Water fluoridation and the association of sugar-sweetened beverage consumption and dental caries in Australian children. *Am J Public. Health* 103:494-500.
- Armitage J, Cousins IT, Buck RC, Prevedouros K, Russell MH, MacLeod M, et al. 2006. Modeling global-scale fate and transport of perfluorooctanoate emitted from direct sources. *Environ Sci Technol* 40:6969-6975.
- Armitage J, Cousins IT, Buck RC, Prevedouros K, Russell MH, MacLeod M et al.2006. Modeling global-scale fate and transport of perfluorooctanoate emitted from direct sources. 40:6969-6975.
- Armitage JM, MacLeod M, Cousins IT. 2009. Modeling the global fate and transport of perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA) and perfluorooctanoate (PFO) emitted from direct sources using a multispecies mass balance model. Environ Sci Technol 43:1134-1140.
- Audenaert F, Lens H, Rolly D, Vander Elst P. **1999**. Fluorochemical textile repellents synthesis and applications: A 3M perspective. *J Text I* 90:76-94.
- Austin ME, Kasturi BS, Barber M, Kannan K, Mohan Kumar PS, Mohan Kumar SMJ. 2003. Neuroendocrine effects of perfluorooctane sulfonate in rats. *Environ Health Perspect* 111:1485-1489.
- Awasum Bjorklund J, Thuresson K, de Wit CA. **2009**. Perfluoroalkyl compounds (PFCs) in indoor dust: Concentrations, human exposure estimates, and sources. *Environ Sci Technol* 43:2276-2281.

- Barber JL, Berger U, Chaemfa C, Huber S, Jahnke A, Temme C, et al. 2007.Analysis of per- and polyfluorinated alkyl substances in air samples from Northwest Europe. J Environ Monit 9:530-541.
- Barnard S, Kelly DF, Storr RC, Park BK. **1993**. The effect of fluorine substitution on the hepatotoxicity and metabolism of paracetamol in the mouse. Biochem Pharmacol 46:841-849.
- Barry J. **2008**. Fluoropolymers for coating applications. Journal of Coatings Technology and Research .
- Becker AM, Gerstmann S, Frank H. 2008. Perfluorooctanoic acid and perfluorooctane sulfonate in the sediment of the roter main river, Bayreuth, Germany. *Environ. Pol.* 156:818-820.
- Beesoon S, Webster GM, Shoeib M, Harner T, Benskin JP, Martin JW. 2011.
 Isomer profiles of perfluorochemicals in matched maternal, cord, and house dust samples: Manufacturing sources and transplacental transfer. Environ Health Perspect 119:1659-1664.
- Beesoon S, Genuis SJ, Benskin JP, Martin JW. **2012**. Exceptionally high serum concentrations of perfluorohexanesulfonate in a Canadian family are linked to home carpet treatment applications. *Environ Sci Technol* 46:12960-12967.
- Begley TH, White K, Honigfort P, Twaroski ML, Neches R, Walker RA. 2005.Perfluorochemicals: Potential sources of and migration from food packaging.*Food. Addit. Contam.* 22:1023-1031.

- Benskin JP, Yeung LW, Yamashita N, Taniyasu S, Lam PK, Martin JW. 2010. Perfluorinated acid isomer profiling in water and quantitative assessment of manufacturing source. *Environ Sci Technol* 44:9049-9054.
- Benskin JP, Ahrens L, Muir DC, Scott BF, Spencer C, Rosenberg B, et al. 2012.
 Manufacturing origin of perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) in Atlantic and
 Canadian arctic seawater. *Environ Sci Technol* 46:677-685.
- Benskin JP, Muir DC, Scott BF, Spencer C, De Silva AO, Kylin H, et al. 2012.
 Perfluoroalkyl acids in the atlantic and Canadian Arctic Oceans. *Environ Sci Technol* 46:5815-5823.
- Berger U, Barber JL, Jahnke A, Temme C, Jones KC. Analysis of fluorinated alkyl compounds in air samples from England. 2005. Proceedings of the Fluoros International Symposium of Fluorinated Alkyl Organics in the Environment. Toronto, ON.
- Bidleman, TF. **1999**. Atmospheric transport and air-surface exchange of pesticides. *Water, soil and air pollution*. 115-166
- Biegel LB, Liu RCM, Hurtt ME, Cook JC. 1995. Effects of perfluorooctanoate on leydig cell function: In vitro, in vivo, and ex vivo studies. *Toxicol. App. Pharmacol.* 134:18-25.
- Bonefeld-Jorgensen EC, Long M, Bossi R, Ayotte P, Asmund G, Krüger T, et al.
 2011. Perfluorinated compounds are related to breast cancer risk in
 Greenlandic Inuit: A case control study. *Environ. Health.* 10:88.

- Bossi R, Riget FF, Dietz R, Sonne C, Fauser P, Dam M, et al. 2005. Preliminary screening of perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) and other fluorochemicals in fish, birds and marine mammals from Greenland and the Faroe islands. *Environ. Pollut.* 136:323-329.
- Brooke D FA, Nwaogu T A. 2004. Environmental risk evaluation report: Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS). U.K:Environment Agency, Chemicals Assessment Section.
- Buck RC, Murphy PM, Pabon M. 2012. Chemistry, properties, and uses of commercial fluorinated surfactants. Polyfluorinated chemicals and transformation products. (TP K, FT L, eds). Berlin, Keidelberg, Germany:Springer-Verlag.
- Buck RC, Franklin J, Berger U, Conder JM, Cousins IT, de Voogt P, et al. 2011.
 Perfluoroalkyl and polyfluoroalkyl substances in the environment:
 Terminology, classification, and origins. *Integr. Environ. Assess. Manag.*7:513-541.
- Butenhoff J, Costa G, Elcombe C, Farrar D, Hansen K, Iwai H, et al. 2002.
 Toxicity of ammonium perfluorooctanoate in male cynomolgus monkeys after oral dosing for 6 months. *Toxicol Sci* 69:244-257.
- Butenhoff JL, Chang SC, Olsen GW, Thomford PJ. **2012**. Chronic dietary toxicity and carcinogenicity study with potassium perfluorooctanesulfonate in Sprague Dawley rats. *Toxicology* 293:1-15.

- Cai M, Xie Z, Möller A, Yin Z, Huang P, Yang H, et al. **2012**. Polyfluorinated compounds in the atmosphere along a cruise pathway from the japan sea to the arctic ocean. *Chemosphere* 87:989-997.
- Chaemfa C, Barber JL, Huber S, Breivik K, Jones KC. 2010. Screening for PFOS and PFOA in European air using passive samplers. *J. Environ. Monit.* 12:1100-1109.
- Chan E, Burstyn I, Cherry N, Bamforth F, Martin JW. **2011**. Perfluorinated acids and hypothyroxinemia in pregnant women. *Environ Res* 111:559-564.
- Chang SC, Thibodeaux JR, Eastvold ML, Ehresman DJ, Bjork JA, Froehlich JW, et al. **2007**. Negative bias from analog methods used in the analysis of free thyroxine in rat serum containing perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS). *Toxicology* 234:21-33.
- Chang SC, Thibodeaux JR, Eastvold ML, Ehresman DJ, Bjork JA, Froehlich JW, et al. **2008**. Thyroid hormone status and pituitary function in adult rats given oral doses of perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS). *Toxicology*. 243:330-339.
- Chang SC, Ehresman DJ, Bjork JA, Wallace KB, Parker GA, Stump DG, et al.
 2009. Gestational and lactational exposure to potassium perfluorooctanesulfonate (K⁺PFOS) in rats: Toxicokinetics, thyroid hormone status, and related gene expression. *Reprod. Toxicol.* 27:387-399.
- Chang TMS. **2003**. Future generations of red blood cell substitutes. *J. Intern. Med.* 253:527-535.

Chemical Heritage Foundation. 2010.

Http://www.Chemheritage.Org/discover/online-resources/chemistry-inhistory/themes/petrochemistry-and-synthetic-polymers/syntheticpolymers/plunkett.Aspx. [accessed March 02 2013].

Chen MH, Ha EH, Wen TW, Su YN, Lien GW, Chen CY, et al. **2012**. Perfluorinated compounds in umbilical cord blood and adverse birth outcomes. *PLoS One* 7:e42474.

- Chevrier C, Warembourg C, Gaudreau E, Monfort C, Le Blanc A, GulFeter L, et al. **2013**. Organochlorine pesticides, polychlorinated biphenyls, seafood consumption, and time-to-pregnancy. *Epidemiology*. 24:251-260.
- Chilcoat RT, Gerson JI, Allen FB, Mapleson WW. **1985**. The effect of fluosol-DA on induction of inhalation anesthesia. *Anesth. Analg.* 64:405-410.
- Christensen KY, Maisonet M, Rubin C, Holmes A, Calafat AM, Kato K, et al.
 2011. Exposure to polyfluoroalkyl chemicals during pregnancy is not associated with offspring age at menarche in a contemporary British cohort. *Environ Int* 37:129-135.
- Clarke DB, Bailey VA, Routledge A, Lloyd AS, Hird S, Mortimer FET, et al. 2010. Dietary intake estimate for perfluorooctanesulphonic acid (PFOS) and other perfluorocompounds (PFCs) in UK retail foods following determination using standard addition LC-MS/MS. *Food. Addit. Contam. Part A Chem. Anal. Control. Expo. Risk. Assess.* 27:530-545.

- Cok I, Donmez MK, Satiroğlu MH, Aydinuraz B, Henkelmann B, Shen H, et al.
 2008. Concentrations of polychlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxins (PCDDs),
 polychlorinated dibenzofurans (PCDFs), and dioxin-like PCBs in adipose
 tissue of infertile men. *Arch. Environ. Contam. Toxicol.* 55:143-152.
- Cortina T. **2009**. Aircraft rescue and firefighting requires the best foam: AFFF. *Asia-Pacific Fire Magazine* June 25-28.
- Costa G, Sartori S, Consonni D. **2009**. Thirty years of medical surveillance in perfluooctanoic acid production workers. *J Occup Environ Med* 51:364-372.
- Cuignet OY, Baele PM, Van Obbergh LJ. **2002**. A second-generation blood substitute (perflubron emulsion) increases the blood solubility of modern volatile anesthetics in vitro. *Anesth. Analg.* 95:368-372.
- D'Hollander W, Roosens L, Covaci A, Cornelis C, Reynders H, Campenhout KV, et al. 2010. Brominated flame retardants and perfluorinated compounds in indoor dust from homes and offices in Flanders, Belgium. *Chemosphere* 81:478-487.
- Dai J, Li M, Jin Y, Saito N, Xu M, Wei F. 2006. Perfluorooctanesulfonate and perfluorooctanoate in red panda and giant panda from China. *Environ Sci Technol* 40:5647-5652.
- Dams JW, Lamanna WM, Moore GG, Terrazas MS. 2009. Compositions of fluorochemical surfactants and their use in coatings. US Patent Vol. 75477332 B2, (Company MIP, ed).

- Dams RJ, Arren DHC, Brandon M. **1996**. Fluoropolymers and fluorochemical surface active agents for improving the antistatic behavior of materials and light-sensitive material having improved antistatic behavior. *Minnesota Mining and Manufacturing Co.*, USA . 10 pp.
- De Baere G. **2011**. "O, Where is Faith? O, Where is Loyalty?" Some thoughts on the duty of loyal co-operation and the union's external environmental competences in the light of the PFOS case. *Eur. Law. Rev.* 36:405-419.
- De Solla SR, De Silva AO, Letcher RJ. **2012**.Highly elevated levels of perfluorooctane sulfonate and other perfluorinated acids found in biota and surface water downstream of an international airport, Hamilton, Ontario, Canada. *Environ Int* 39:19-26.
- Del Vento S, Halsall C, Gioia R, Jones K, Dachs J. **2012**. Volatile per- and polyfluoroalkyl compounds in the remote atmosphere of the western antarctic peninsula: An indirect source of perfluoroalkyl acids to antarctic waters? *Atmos.Poll. Res.* 3:450-455.
- Delinsky AD, Strynar MJ, McCann PJ, Varns JL, McMillan L, Nakayama SF, et al. 2010. Geographical distribution of perfluorinated compounds in fish from Minnesota lakes and rivers. *Environ Sci Technol* 44:2549-2554.
- Dewitt JC, Copeland CB, Strynar MJ, Luebke RW. 2008. Perfluorooctanoic acidinduced immunomodulation in adult C57B1/6J or C57B1/6N female mice. *Environ Health Perspect* 116:644-650.

- DeWitt JC, Shnyra A, Badr MZ, Loveless SE, Hoban D, Frame SR, et al. 2009.
 Immunotoxicity of perfluorooctanoic acid and perfluorooctane sulfonate and the role of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor alpha. *Crit. Rev. Toxicol.* 39:76-94.
- Dewitte J, Piessens G, Dams R. **1995**. Fluorochemical intermediates, surfactants and their use in coatings. *Jocca-Surf Coat Int* 78:58-64.
- Ditoro DM, Zarba, CS, Hansen DJ, Berry WJ, Swartz RC et al. **1991**. Technical basis for establishing sediment quality criteria for non-ionic organic chemicals using equilibrium partitioning. Environ Toxicol Chem. 12: 1541-1583
- Douvris C, Ozerov OV. **2008**. Hydrodefluorination of perfluoroalkyl groups using silylium-carborane catalysts. *Science* 321:1188-1190.
- Dreyer A, Matthias V, Temme C, Ebinghaus R. 2009. Annual time series of air concentrations of polyfluorinated compounds. *Environ Sci Technol* 43:4029-4036.
- Dreyer A, Weinberg I, Temme C, Ebinghaus R. **2009**. Polyfluorinated compounds in the atmosphere of the Atlantic and Southern oceans: Evidence for a global distribution. *Environ Sci Technol* 43:6507-6514.
- Ehresman DJ, Chang S, Bjork JA, Hart JA LP, Wallace KB, JL B. **2007**. Increased acyl CoA oxidase activity in rats after five consecutive daily doses

of perfluorobutanesulfonate, perfluorohexanesulfonate, and perfluorooctanesulfonate. *Toxicologist* 96:179.

- Eisenreich SJ, Looney BB, Thornton JD. **1981**. Airborne organic contaminants in the Great Lakes ecosystem. *Environ. Sci.Technol.* 15:30-38.
- Emmett EA, Zhang H, Shofer FS, Freeman D, Rodway NV, Desai C, et al. 2006.Community exposure to perfluorooctanoate: Relationships between serum levels and certain health parameters. *J Occup Environ Med* 48:771-779.
- Ericson I, Gomez M, Nadal M, van Bavel B, Lindstrom G, Domingo JL. 2007.Perfluorinated chemicals in blood of residents in Catalonia (Spain) in relation to age and gender: A pilot study. *Environ Int* 33:616-623.
- Ericson I, Martí-Cid R, Nadal M, Van Bavel B, Lindström G, Domingo JL. 2008.
 Human exposure to perfluorinated chemicals through the diet: Intake of perfluorinated compounds in foods from the Catalan (Spain) market. J Agric Food Chem 56:1787-1794.
- Eriksen KT, Sorensen M, McLaughlin JK, Lipworth L, Tjonneland A, Overvad K, et al. 2009. Perfluorooctanoate and perfluorooctanesulfonate plasma levels and risk of cancer in the general Danish population. *J Natl Cancer I* 101:605-609.
- Eriksen KT, Raaschou-Nielsen O, McLaughlin JK, Lipworth L, Tjonneland A, Overvad K, et al. **2013**. Association between plasma PFOA and PFOS levels and total cholesterol in a middle-aged Danish population. *PLoS One* 8(2): e56969.

- European Semiconductor Industry Association. **2013**. Why is PFOS required for critical applications in semiconductor manufacturing? https://www.eeca.eu/esh_PFOS [accessed May 27 2013].
- Fei CY, McLaughlin JK, Tarone RE, Olsen J. 2007. Perfluorinated chemicals and fetal growth: A study within the Danish national birth cohort. *Environ Health Perspect* 115:1677-1682.
- Fei CY, McLaughlin JK, Lipworth L, Olsen J. 2008. Prenatal exposure to perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) and perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) and maternally reported developmental milestones in infancy. *Environ Health Perspect* 116:1391-1395.
- Fei CY, McLaughlin JK, Lipworth L, Olsen J. 2009. Maternal levels of perfluorinated chemicals and subfecundity. *Human. Reprod.* 24:1200-1205.
- Fei CY, McLaughlin JK, Lipworth L, Olsen J. 2010. Prenatal exposure to PFOS and PFOA and risk of hospitalization for infectious diseases in early childhood. *Environ Res* 110:773-777.
- Fei CY, Olsen J. 2011. Prenatal exposure to perfluorinated chemicals and behavioral or coordination problems at age 7 years. *Environ Health Perspect* 119:573-578.
- Fisher M, Arbuckle TE, Wade M, Haines DA. **2013**. Do perfluoroalkyl substances affect metabolic function and plasma lipids?- Analysis of the 2007-2009,

Canadian Health Measures Survey (CHMS) cycle 1. *Environ Res* 121:95-103.

- Flaim SF. **1994**. Pharmacokinetics and side-effects of perfluorocarbon-based blood substitutes. *Proc. Artif. Cell. Blood. Sub.* 22:1043-1054.
- Foreman JE, Chang SC, Ehresman DJ, Butenhoff JL, Anderson CR, Palkar PS, et al. 2009. Differential hepatic effects of perfluorobutyrate mediated by mouse and human PPAR-alpha. *Toxicol Sci* 110:204-211.
- Franco A, Hauschild M, Jolliet O, Trapp S. 2011. Atmospheric fate of nonvolatile and ionizable compounds. Chemosphere 85(8):1353-1359; doi: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2011.07.056.
- Franko J, Meade BJ, Frasch HF, Barbero AM, Anderson SE. 2012. Dermal penetration potential of perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA) in human and mouse skin. J. Toxicol Environ Health-Part A-Current Issues 75:50-62.
- Frisbee SJ, Shankar A, Knox SS, Steenland K, Savitz DA, Fletcher T, et al. 2010.
 Perfluorooctanoic acid, perfluorooctanesulfonate, and serum lipids in children and adolescents: Results from the C8 health project. *Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med* 164:860-869.
- Fromme H, Schlummer M, Moller A, Gruber L, Wolz G, Ungewiss J, et al. 2007. Exposure of an adult population to perfluorinated substances using duplicate diet portions and biomonitoring data *Environ Sci Technol* 41:7928-7933.

- Fromme H, Tittlemier SA, Völkel W, Wilhelm M, Twardella D. 2009.
 Perfluorinated compounds--exposure assessment for the general population in Western countries. *Int J Hyg Environ Health* 212:239-270.
- Gallo V, Leonardi G, Genser B, Lopez-Espinosa MJ, Frisbee SJ, Karlsson L, et al.
 2012. Serum perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) and perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) concentrations and liver function biomarkers in a population with elevated PFOA exposure. *Environ Health Perspect* 120:655-660.
- Geiger SD, Xiao J, Shankar A. **2013.** Positive association between perfluoroalkyl chemicals and hyperuricemia in children. *Am J Epidemiol* 177:1255-1262.
- Geyer RP. **1988**. Perfluorochemicals as oxygen-transport vehicles. *Biomater Artif Cell* 16:31-49.
- Giesy JP, Kannan K. Global distribution of perfluorooctane sulfonate in wildlife. **2001**. *Environ Sci Technol* 35:1339-1342.
- Goosey E, Harrad S. **2011**. Perfluoroalkyl compounds in dust from Asian, Australian, European, and North American homes and UK cars, classrooms, and offices. *Environ Int* 37:86-92.
- Goosey E, Harrad S. **2012**. Perfluoroalkyl substances in UK indoor and outdoor air: Spatial and seasonal variation, and implications for human exposure. *Environ Int* 45:86-90.

- Grandjean P, Andersen EW, Budtz-Jørgensen E, Nielsen F, Mølbak K, Weihe P, et al. **2012.** Serum vaccine antibody concentrations in children exposed to perfluorinated compounds. *J Amer Med Assoc* 307:391-397.
- Grasty RC, Grey BE, Lau CS, Rogers JM. 2003. Prenatal window of susceptibility to perfluorooctane sulfonate-induced neonatal mortality in the Sprague-Dawley rat. *Birth Defects Res B-Dev Reprod Toxicol* 68:465-471.
- Grasty RC, Bjork JA, Wallace KB, Wolf DC, Lau CS, Rogers JM. 2005. Effects of prenatal perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) exposure on lung maturation in the perinatal rat (Part A). *Birth Defects Res B Dev Reprod Toxicol* 74:405-416.
- Gribble G. **2002.** Naturally occurring organofluorines. *Organofluorines*, Vol. 3N, (Neilson AH, ed):Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 121-136.
- Grice MM, Alexander BH, Hoffbeck R, Kampa DM. 2007. Self-reported medical conditions in perfluorooctanesulfonyl fluoride manufacturing workers. J Occup Environ Med 49:722-729.
- Gruenspecht H. **2011**. International Energy Outlook 2011. Washington D.C.: U.S. *Energy Information Administration*, U.S Department of Energy.
- Gump BB, Wu Q, Dumas AK, Kannan K. 2011.Perfluorochemical (PFC) exposure in children: Associations with impaired response inhibition. *Environ Sci Technol* 45:8151-8159.

- Habler O, Pape A, Meier J, Zwissler B. **2005**. Artificial oxygen carriers as an alternative to red blood cell transfusion. *Anaesthesist* 54:741-754.
- Hagmann WK. **2008**. The many roles for fluorine in medicinal chemistry. *J Med Chem* 51:4359-4369.
- Hamm MP, Cherry NM, Chan E, Martin JW, Burstyn I. 2010. Maternal exposure to perfluorinated acids and fetal growth. *J Expo Sci Environ Epidemiol* 20:589-597.
- Han X, Snow TA, Kemper RA, Jepson GW. **2003**. Binding of perfluorooctanoic acid to rat and human plasma proteins. *Chem Res Toxicol*16:775-781.
- Hansen KJ, Clemen LA, Ellefson ME, Johnson HO. 2001. Compound-specific, quantitative characterization of organic: Fluorochemicals in biological matrices. *Environ Sci Technol* 35:766-770.
- Harada K, Nakanishi S, Saito N, Tsutsui T, Koizumi A. 2005. Airborne perfluorooctanoate may be a substantial source contamination in Kyoto area, Japan. *B Environ Contam Tox* 74:64-69.
- Harrad S, de Wit CA, Abdallah MAE, Bergh C, Bjorklund JA, Covaci A, et al.
 2010. Indoor contamination with hexabromocyclododecanes, polybrominated diphenyl ethers, and perfluoroalkyl compounds: An important exposure pathway for people? *Environ Sci Technol* 44:3221-3231.

- Haug LS, Huber S, Becher G, Thomsen C. **2011**. Characterisation of human exposure pathways to perfluorinated compounds--comparing exposure estimates with biomarkers of exposure. *Environ Int* 37:687-693.
- Hauser R. **2006**. The environment and male fertility: Recent research on emerging chemicals and semen quality. *Semin Reprod Med* 24:156-167.
- Health Canada. **2010**. Report on the human biomonitoring of environmental chemicals in Canada. Http://www.Hc-sc.Gc.Ca/ewh-semt/pubs/contaminants/chms-ecms/index-eng.Php. Ottawa, Canada.
- Hekster FM, Laane RW, De Voogt P. **2003**. Environmental and toxicity effects of perfluoroalkylated substances. *Rev Environ Contam T*: 179: 99-121.
- Hoffman K, Webster TF, Weisskopf MG, Weinberg J, Vieira VM. 2010.
 Exposure to polyfluoroalkyl chemicals and attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder in U.S. Children 12-15 years of age. *Environ Health Perspect* 118:1762-1767.
- Holmström KE, Berger U. **2008**. Tissue distribution of perfluorinated surfactants in common guillemot (Uria Aalge) from the Baltic sea. *Environ Sci Technol* 42:5879-5884.
- Innes KE, Ducatman AM, Luster MI, Shankar A. 2011. Association of osteoarthritis with serum levels of the environmental contaminants perfluorooctanoate and perfluorooctane sulfonate in a large Appalachian population. *Am J Epidemiol* 174:440-450.

Inoue K, Okada F, Ito R, Kato S, Sasaki S, Nakajima S, et al. 2004.

Perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) and related perfluorinated compounds in human maternal and cord blood samples: Assessment of PFOS exposure in a susceptible population during pregnancy. *Environ Health Perspect* 112:1204-1207.

- Jahnke A, Ahrens L, Ebinghaus R, Temme C. 2007. Urban versus remote air concentrations of fluorotelomer alcohols and other polyfluorinated alkyl substances in Germany. *Environ Sci Technol* 41:745-752.
- Joensen UN, Veyrand B, Antignac JP, Jensen MB, Petersen JH, Marchand P, et al. **2013**. PFOS (perfluorooctanesulfonate) in serum is negatively associated with testosterone levels, but not with semen quality, in healthy men. *Human Reprod* 28:599-608.
- Jones B. **2008**. Fluoropolymers for coating applications. *J Coating Technol*. 5:44-48.
- Jones PD, Hu WY, De Coen W, Newsted JL, Giesy JP. **2003**. Binding of perfluorinated fatty acids to serum proteins. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 22:2639-2649.
- Jongwook C, Wang DY, Kundu S, Choliy Y, Emge TJ, Krogh-Jespersen K, et al.
 2011. Net oxidative addition of C(sp³)-F bonds to iridium via initial C-H bond activation. *Science* 332:1545-1548.

- Kato K, Calafat AM, Needham LL. 2009. Polyfluoroalkyl chemicals in house dust. *Environ Res* 109:518-523.
- Kennedy GL, Jr., Butenhoff JL, Olsen GW, O'Connor JC, Seacat AM, Perkins RG, et al. 2004. The toxicology of perfluorooctanoate. *Crit Rev Toxicol* 34:351-384.
- Kim HW, Greenburg AG. **2004**. Artificial oxygen carriers as red blood cell substitutes: A selected review and current status. *Artif Organs* 28:813-828.
- Knobeloch L, Imm P, Anderson H. **2012**. Perfluoroalkyl chemicals in vacuum cleaner dust from 39 wisconsin homes. *Chemosphere* 88:779-783.
- Kobuch K, Menz DH, Hoerauf H, Dresp JH, Gabel VP. 2001. New substances for intraocular tamponades: Perfluorocarbon liquids, hydrofluorocarbon liquids and hydrofluorocarbon-oligomers in vitreoretinal surgery. *Graef Arch Clin Exp* 239:635-642.
- Kubwabo C, Stewart B, Zhu JP, Marro L. 2005. Occurrence of perfluorosulfonates and other perfluorochemicals in dust from selected homes in the city of Ottawa, Canada. J Environ Monit 7:1074-1078.
- Kudo N, Suzuki-Nakajima E, Mitsumoto A, Kawashima Y. 2006. Responses of the liver to perfluorinated fatty acids with different carbon chain length in male and female mice: In relation to induction of hepatomegaly, peroxisomal beta-oxidation and microsomal 1-Acylglycerophosphocholine acyltransferase. *Biol Pharm Bull* 29:1952-1957.

- Kvist L, Giwercman YL, Jonsson BAG, Lindh CH, Bonde JP, Toft G, et al. 2012.
 Serum levels of perfluorinated compounds and sperm Y:X chromosome ratio in two European populations and Inuit from Greenland. *Reprod Toxicol* 34:644-650.
- Kwok KY, Yamazaki E, Yamashita N, Taniyasu S, Murphy MB, Horii Y et al.
 2013. Transport of perfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) from an Arctic glacier to downstream locations: Implications for sources. Sci Total Environ 447:46-55;
- Langer V, Dreyer A, Ebinghaus R. **2010**. Polyfluorinated compounds in residential and nonresidential indoor air. *Environ Sci Technol* 44:8075-8081.
- Lau C, Thibodeaux JR, Hanson RG, Rogers JM, Grey BE, Stanton ME, et al.
 2003. Exposure to perfluorooctane sulfonate during pregnancy in rat and mouse. Postnatal evaluation. *Toxicol Sci* 74:382-392.
- Leach MJ NY. **1998.** Cleaning composition comprising fluorosurfactants. (Unilever, ed). UK:Unilever PLC.
- Leblanc M. **2006**. The peculiar physical and chemical properties of fluorine: A guide to cutting-edge applications for the 20th century. *Actual. Chimique*: 27-32.
- Lee YJ, Kim MK, Bae J, Yang JH. **2013**. Concentrations of perfluoroalkyl compounds in maternal and umbilical cord sera and birth outcomes in Korea. *Chemosphere*. 90:1603-1609.

- Lehmler HJ. **2007.** Perfluorocarbon compounds as vehicles for pulmonary drug delivery. *Expert Opin. Drug. Del.* 4:247-262.
- Lemal DM. 2004. Perspective on fluorocarbon chemistry. J Org Chem 69:1-11.
- Leonard RC, Kreckmann KH, Sakr CJ, Symons JM. **2008**. Retrospective cohort mortality study of workers in a polymer production plant including a reference population of regional workers. *Ann Epidemiol* 18:15-22.
- Li T, Jing X, Huang Y. **2011**. Polymer/hemoglobin assemblies: Biodegradable oxygen carriers for artificial red blood cells. *Macromol Biosci* 11:865-874.
- Lin AYC, Panchangam SC, Lo CC. **2009**. The impact of semiconductor, electronics and optoelectronic industries on downstream perfluorinated chemical contamination in Taiwanese rivers. *Environ Pollut* 157:1365-1372.
- Lin CY, Chen PC, Lin YC, Lin LY. **2009**. Association among serum perfluoroalkyl chemicals, glucose homeostasis, and metabolic syndrome in adolescents and adults. *Diabetes Care* 32:702-707.
- Lin CY, Lin LY, Chiang CK, Wang WJ, Su YN, Hung KY, et al. 2010.
 Investigation of the associations between low-dose serum perfluorinated chemicals and liver enzymes in US adults. *Am J Gastroenterol* 105:1354-1363.
- Lin CY, Wen LL, Lin LY, Wen TW, Lien GW, Hsu SHJ, et al. **2013.** The associations between serum perfluorinated chemicals and thyroid function in adolescents and young adults. *J Hazard Mater* 244:637-644.

- Loos R, Wollgast J, Huber T, Hanke G. **2007**. Polar herbicides, pharmaceutical products, perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS), perfluorooctanoate (PFOA), and nonylphenol and its carboxylates and ethoxylates in surface and tap waters around lake Maggiore in Northern Italy. *Anal Bioanal Chem* 387:1469-1478.
- Lopez-Espinosa MJ, Fletcher T, Armstrong B, Genser B, Dhatariya K, Mondal D, et al. **2011**. Association of perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA) and perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) with age of puberty among children living near a chemical plant. *Environ Sci Technol* 45:8160-8166.
- Louis GMB, Peterson CM, Chen Z, Hediger ML, Croughan MS, Sundaram R, et al. **2012**. Perfluorochemicals and endometriosis-the Endo study. *Epidemiology* 23:799-805.
- Lowe KC. **2003**. Engineering blood: Synthetic substitutes from fluorinated compounds. *Tissue Eng* 9:389-399.
- Luo ZP, Shi XL, Hu Q, Zhao B, Huang MD. **2012**. Structural evidence of perfluorooctane sulfonate transport by human serum albumin. *Chem Res Toxicol* 25:990-992.
- MacNeil J, Steenland NK, Shankar A, Ducatman A. **2009**. A cross-sectional analysis of type ii diabetes in a community with exposure to perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA). *Environ Res* 109:997-1003.

Mahar Doan KM, Humphreys JE, Webster LO, Wring SA, Shampine LJ, Serabjit-Singh CJ, et al. **2002**. Passive permeability and P-glycoprotein-mediated efflux differentiate central nervous system (CNS) and non-CNS marketed drugs. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 303:1029-1037.

Maisonet M, Terrell ML, McGeehin MA, Christensen KY, Holmes A, Calafat AM, et al. 2012. Maternal concentrations of polyfluoroalkyl compounds during pregnancy and fetal and postnatal growth in British girls. *Environ Health Perspect* 120:1432-1437.

- Martin JW, Muir DCG, Solomon KR, Moody CA, Ellis DA, Kwan W, et al. 2002.
 Collection of airborne fluorinated organics and analysis by gas
 chromatography-chemical ionization-mass spectrometry. *Anal Chem*74:584-590.
- Martin JW, Smithwick MM, Braune BM, Hoekstra PF, Muir DCG, Mabury SA.
 2004. Identification of long-chain perfluorinated acids in biota from the Canadian Arctic. *Environ Sci Technol* 38:373-380.
- Meinert H, Gross U, Kupfer M, Rudiger S, Kolditz L. 1985. Aspects of chemical and physical-properties of perfluorochemicals and their emulsions. J Fluorine Chem 29:230-230.
- Melzer D, Rice N, Depledge MH, Henley WE, Galloway TS. 2010. Association between serum perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA) and thyroid disease in the US National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. *Environ Health Perspect* 118:686-692.

- Meng J. **2007**. Novel applications for fluorosurfactants in low-VOC coatings. *Paint and Coatings Industry*.84.
- Monroy R, Morrison K, Teo K, Atkinson S, Kubwabo C, Stewart B, et al. **2008**. Serum levels of perfluoroalkyl compounds in human maternal and umbilical cord blood samples. *Environ Res* 108:56-62.
- Moody CA, Field JA. **2000**. Perfluorinated surfactants and the environmental implications of their use in fire fighting foams. *Environ Sci Technol* 34:3864-3870.
- Moody CA, Kwan WC, Martin JM, Muir DCG, Mabury SA. **2001**. Determination of perfluorinated surfactants in surface water samples by two independent analytical techniques: Liquid chromatography/tandem mass spectrometry and ¹⁹F-NMR. *Anal Chem* 73:2200-2206.
- Moody CA, Martin JW, Kwan WC, Muir DCG, Mabury SA. **2002**. Monitoring perfluorinated surfactants in biota and surface water samples following an accidental release of fire-fighting foam into Etobicoke Creek. *Environ Sci Technol* 36:545-551.
- Moriwaki H, Takata Y, Arakawa R. **2003**. Concentrations of perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) and perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA) in vacuum cleaner dust collected in Japanese homes. *J Environ Monit* 5:753-757.

- Murphy P, Hewat T. Fluorosurfactants in enhanced oil recovery. 2008. The Open Petroleum Engineering Journal, Vol. 1, (DuPont Experimental Station W, Delaware, USA, ed), 58-61.
- Möller A, Ahrens L, Surm R, Westerveld J, van der Wielen F, Ebinghaus R, et al.2010. Distribution and sources of polyfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) in the river Rhine watershed. *Environ Pollut* 158:3243-3250.
- Nakayama S, Strynar MJ, Helfant L, Egeghy P, Ye X, Lindstrom AB. 2007.
 Perfluorinated compounds in the cape fear drainage basin in North Carolina. *Environ Sci Technol* 41:5271-5276.
- Nakayama SF, Strynar MJ, Reiner JL, Delinsky AD, Lindstrom AB. **2010**. Determination of perfluorinated compounds in the Upper Mississippi river basin. *Environ Sci Technol* 44:4103-4109.
- Nash SB, Rintoul SR, Kawaguchi S, Staniland I, van den Hoff J, Tierney M et al.
 2010. Perfluorinated compounds in the Antarctic region: Ocean circulation provides prolonged protection from distant sources. Environ Pollut 158:2985-2991.
- Negri S, Maestri L, Esabon G, Ferrari M, Zadra P, Ghittori S, et al. **2008**. Characteristics, use and toxicity of fluorochemicals: Review of the literature. *G Ital Med Lav Ergon* 30:61-74.

- Nelson JW, Hatch EE, Webster TF. **2010**. Exposure to polyfluoroalkyl chemicals and cholesterol, body weight, and insulin resistance in the general US population. *Environ Health Perspect* 118:197-202.
- Nelson JW, Scammell MK, Hatch EE, Webster TF. **2012**. Social disparities in exposures to bisphenol-A and polyfluoroalkyl chemicals: A cross-sectional study within NHANES 2003-2006. *Environ Health* 11.
- Nolan LA, Nolan JM, Shofer FS, Rodway NV, Emmett EA. 2012. The relationship between birth weight, gestational age and perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA)-contaminated public drinking water. 2009. *Reprod Toxicol* 27:231-238.
- OECD. **2002**. Hazard assessment of perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) and its salts. Submitted to USEPA administrative record AR 226-1140.
- Okada E, Sasaki S, Saijo Y, Washino N, Miyashita C, Kobayashi S, et al. **2012**. Prenatal exposure to perfluorinated chemicals and relationship with allergies and infectious diseases in infants. *Environ Res* 112:118-125.
- Olsen GW, Burris JM, Burlew MM, Mandel JH. 2003. Epidemiologic assessment of worker serum perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) and perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) concentrations and medical surveillance examinations. *J Occup Environ Med* 45:260-270.
- Olsen GW, Burris JM, Ehresman DJ, Froehlich JW, Seacat AM, Butenhoff JL, et al. **2007.** Half-life of serum elimination of perfluorooctanesulfonate,

perfluorohexanesulfonate, and perfluorooctanoate in retired fluorochemical production workers. *Environ Health Perspect* 115:1298-1305.

- Olsen GW, Zobel LR. **2007.** Assessment of lipid, hepatic, and thyroid parameters with serum perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) concentrations in fluorochemical production workers. *Int Arch Occup Environ Health* 81:231-246.
- Olsen GW, Ehresman DJ, Buehrer BD, Gibson BA, Butenhoff JL, Zobel LR.
 2012. Longitudinal assessment of lipid and hepatic clinical parameters in workers involved with the demolition of perfluoroalkyl manufacturing facilities. J Occup Environ Med 54:974-983.
- Onishchenko N, Fischer C, Ibrahim WNW, Negri S, Spulber S, Cottica D, et al.
 2011. Prenatal exposure to PFOS or PFOA alters motor function in mice in a sex-related manner. *Neurotox Res* 19:452-461.
- Orem MW, Andrews RR. 2004. Fluorinated surfactants in overcoat compositions and elements containing same.Eastman Kodak Company, USA . 20 pp., Cont.-in-part of U.S. Ser. No. 156,298.
- United Nations Industrial Development Organization. **2012.** Guidance on best available techniques and best environmental practices for the use of perfluorooctane sulfonic acid (PFOS) and related chemicals listed under the Stockholm Convention on persistent organic pollutants

- Patsy S, Samuel S. 1967. Block and graft co-polymers containing watersolvatable polar groups and fluoroaliphatic groups. Vol. 3574791, (US Patent Office)
- Peden-Adams MM, Keller JM, EuDaly JG, Berger J, Gilkeson GS, Keil DE.
 2008. Suppression of humoral immunity in mice following exposure to perfluorooctane sulfonate. *Toxicol Sci* 104:144-154.
- Plunkett RJ. 1941. U.S. Patent 2,230,654.
- Prevedouros K, Cousins IT, Buck RC, Korzeniowski SH. **2006**. Sources, fate and transport of perfluorocarboxylates. *Environ Sci Technol* 40:32-44.
- Quinete N, Wu Q, Zhang T, Yun SH, Moreira I, Kannan K. **2009**. Specific profiles of perfluorinated compounds in surface and drinking waters and accumulation in mussels, fish, and dolphins from Southeastern Brazil. *Chemosphere* 77:863-869.
- Ragaller M, Bleyl JU, Koch T, Albrecht DM. 2000. Perfluorocarbons therapeutic strategies in ards. From isoflurane to perfluorohexane. *Anaesthesist* 49:291-301.
- Raymer JH, Michael LC, Studabaker WB, Olsen GW, Sloan CS, Wilcosky T, et al. **2012**. Concentrations of perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS and perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) and their associations with human semen quality measurements. *Reprod Toxicol* 33:419-427.

- Reagen WKL, Jacoby CB, Purcell RG, Kestner TA, Payfer RM, Miller JW. 2007.
 Environmental characterization of 3M electrochemical fluorination derived
 perfluorooctanoate and perfluorooctanesulfonate. Society of Environmental
 Toxicology and Chemistry Annual Meeting Platform Presentation,
 Milwaukee, WI, USA.
- Saito N, Harada K, Inoue K, Sasaki K, Yoshinaga T, Koizumi A. 2004.Perfluorooctanoate and perfluorooctane sulfonate concentrations in surface water in Japan. *J Occup Health* 46:49-59.
- Sakr CJ, Kreckmann KH, Green JW, Gillies PJ, Reynolds JL, Leonard RC. 2007.
 Cross-sectional study of lipids and liver enzymes related to a serum biomarker of exposure (ammonia perfluorooctanoate or APFO) as part of a general health survey in a cohorent of occupational exposed workers. *J* Occup Environ Med 49:1086-1096.
- Sakr CJ, Symons JM, Kreckmann KH, Leonard RC. **2009**. Ischaemic heart disease mortality study among workers with occupational exposure to ammonium perfluorooctanoate. *Occup Environ Med* 66:699-703.
- Schiavone A, Corsolini S, Kannan K, Tao L, Trivelpiece W, Torres D, Jr., et al.
 2009. Perfluorinated contaminants in fur seal pups and penguin eggs from South Shetland, Antarctica. *Sci Tot Environ* 407:3899-3904.
- Seacat AM, Thomford PJ, Hansen KJ, Olsen GW, Case MT, Butenhoff JL. 2002. Subchronic toxicity studies on perfluorooctanesulfonate potassium salt in cynomolgus monkeys. *Toxicol Sci* 68:249-264.

- Sen KD, Jorgenson CK. **1987**. Electronegativity, structure and bonding. New York:Springer-Verlag.
- Shankar A, Xiao J, Ducatman A. 2011. Perfluoroalkyl chemicals and chronic kidney disease in US adults. *Am J Epidemiol* 174:893-900.
- Shankar A, Xiao J, Ducatman A. 2012. Perfluorooctanoic acid and cardiovascular disease in US adults. Arch Intern Med 172:1397-1403.
- Shoeib M, Harner T, Ikonomou M, Kannan K. 2004. Indoor and outdoor air concentrations and phase partitioning of some perfluoroalkyl sulfonamides and polybrominated diphenyl ethers. *Environ Sci Technol* 38:1313 - 1320.
- Shoeib M, Harner T, Vlahos P. **2006**. Perfluorinated chemicals in the Arctic atmosphere. *Environ Sci Technol* 40:7577-7583.
- Simons JH. **1949**. The electrochemical process for the production of fluorocarbons. *J Electrochem Soc* 95:47-47.
- Simons JH, Francis HT, Hogg JA. **1949**. The electrolysis of solutions of organic substances in liquid hydrogen fluoride. *J Electrochem Soc* 95:53-55.
- Sinclair E, Mayack DT, Roblee K, Yamashita N, Kannan K. 2006. Occurrence of perfluoroalkyl surfactants in water, fish, and birds from New York State. *Arch Environ Contam Toxicol* 50:398-410.
- Sinclair E, Kim SK, Akinleye HB, Kannan K. **2007**. Quantitation of gas-phase perfluoroalkyl surfactants and fluorotelomer alcohols released from nonstick cookware and microwave popcorn bags. *Environ Sci Technol* 41:1180-1185.

Slotkin TA, MacKillop EA, Melnick RL, Thayer KA, Seidler FJ. 2008.
Developmental neurotoxicity of perfluorinated chemicals modeled in vitro. *Environ Health Perspect* 116:716-722.

- So MK, Miyake Y, Yeung WY, Ho YM, Taniyasu S, Rostkowski P, et al.
 Perfluorinated compounds in the Pearl river and Yangtze river of China.
 2007. *Chemosphere* 68:2085-2095.
- Soman N, Banerjee R. **2003**. Artificial vitreous replacements. *Bio-Med.Mater Eng* 13:59-74.
- Sparrow JR, Jayakumar A, Berrocal M, Ozmert E, Chang S. **1992**.Experimental studies of the combined use of vitreous substitutes of high and low specific-gravity. *Retina- J Ret Vit Dis* 12:134-140.
- Specht IO, Hougaard KS, Spano M, Bizzaro D, Manicardi GC, Lindh CH, et al.
 2012. Sperm DNA integrity in relation to exposure to environmental perfluoroalkyl substances a study of spouses of pregnant women in three geographical regions. *Reprod Toxicol* 33:577-583.
- Steenland K, Tinker S, Frisbee S, Ducatman A, Vaccarino V. 2009. Association of perfluorooctanic acid (PFOA) and perfluoroctanesulfonate (PFOS) with serum lipids among adults living near a chemical plant. *Epidemiology* 20:S236-S236.
- Steenland K, Tinker S, Shankar A, Ducatman A. **2010**. Association of perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA) and perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) with

uric acid among adults with elevated community exposure to PFOA. *Environ Health Perspect* 118:229-233.

- Steenland K, Woskie S. **2012**. Cohort mortality study of workers exposed to perfluorooctanoic acid. *Am J Epidemiol* 176:909-917.
- Stein CR, Savitz DA, Dougan M. 2009. Serum levels of perfluorooctanoic acid and perfluorooctane sulfonate and pregnancy outcome. *Am J Epidemiol* 170:837-846.
- Stein CR, Savitz DA. 2011. Serum perfluorinated compound concentration and attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder in children 5-18 years of age. *Environ Health Perspect* 119:1466-1471.
- Stock NL, Muir DCG, Mabury SA. 2005. Airborne polyfluorinated sulfonamides and telomer alcohols in toronto: A long-term study. Proceedings of the Fluoros International Symposium on Fluorinated Alkyl Compounds in the Environment, Toronto, Canada.
- Strynar MJ, Lindstrom AB. 2005. Perfluorinated compounds in archived house dust samples. Proceedings of the Fluoros - International Symposium on Fluorinated Organics in the Environment, Toronto, Canada, Vol. ANA009.
- Strynar MJ, Lindstrom AB. **2008**. Perfluorinated compounds in house dust from Ohio and North Carolina, USA. *Environ Sci Technol* 42:3751-3756.

- Tittlemier SA, Pepper K, Menard C, Moisey J. 2005. Dietary exposure as a source of perfluorinated compounds for Canadians. *Organohalogen Compounds* 67:1753-1755.
- Tittlemier SA, Pepper K, Edwards L. 2006. Concentrations of perfluorooctanesulfonamides in Canadian total diet study composite food samples collected between 1992 and 2004. J Agric Food Chem 54:8385-8389.
- Tittlemier SA, Pepper K, Seymour C, Moisey J, Bronson R, Cao XL, et al. 2007.
 Dietary exposure of Canadians to perfluorinated carboxylates and perfluorooctane sulfonate via consumption of meat, fish, fast foods, and food items prepared in their packaging. *J Agric Food Chem* 55:3203-3210.
- Toft G, Jonsson BAG, Lindh CH, Giwercman A, Spano M, Heederik D, et al.2012. Exposure to perfluorinated compounds and human semen quality in Arctic and European populations. *Human Reprod.* 27:2532-2540.
- Toms LML, Calafat AM, Kato K, Thompson J, Harden F, Hobson P, et al. 2009. Polyfluoroalkyl chemicals in pooled blood serum from infants, children, and adults in Australia. *Environ Sci Technol* 43:4194-4199.
- Trier X, Granby K, Christensen JH. 2011. Polyfluorinated surfactants (PFS) in paper and board coatings for food packaging. *Environ Sci Pollut Res Int* 18:1108-1120.

- Trier X, Nielsen NJ, Christensen JH. 2011. Structural isomers of polyfluorinated di- and tri-alkylated phosphate ester surfactants present in industrial blends and in microwave popcorn bags.. *Environ Sci Pollut Res Int* 18:1422-1432.
- Trudel D, Horowitz L, Wormuth M, Scheringer M, Cousins IT, Hungerbühler K.2008. Estimating consumer exposure to PFOS and PFOA. *Risk Anal* 28:251-269.
- Twigg LE, King DR, Bowen LH, Wright GR, Eason CT. **1996**. Fluoroacetate content of some species of the toxic Australian plant genus, Gastrolobium, and its environmental persistence. *Nat Toxins* 4:122-127.
- Van Rafelghem MJ, Mattie DR, Bruner RH, Andersen ME. 1987. Pathological and hepatic ultrastructural effects of a single dose of perfluoro-n-decanoic acid in the rat, hamster, mouse, and guinea pig. *Fund Appl Toxicol* 9:522-540.
- Versura P, Cellini M, Torreggiani A, Bernabini B, Rossi A, Moretti M, et al.
 2001. The biocompatibility of silicone, fluorosilicone and perfluorocarbon liquids as vitreous tamponades an ultrastructural and immunohistochemical study. *Ophthalmologica* 215:276-283.
- Vestergaard S, Nielsen F, Andersson AM, Hjollund NH, Grandjean P, Andersen HR, et al. 2012. Association between perfluorinated compounds and time to pregnancy in a prospective cohort of Danish couples attempting to conceive. *Human Reprod* 27:873-880.
- Wallington TJ, Hurley MD, Xia J, Wuebbles DJ, Sillman S, Ito A, et al. 2006.
 Formation of C₇F₁₅COOH (PFOA) and other perfluorocarboxylic acids during the atmospheric oxidation of 8:2 fluorotelomer alcohol. *Environ Sci Technol* 40:924-930.
- Wang IJ, Hsieh WS, Chen CY, Fletcher T, Lien GW, Chiang HL, et al. 2011. The effect of prenatal perfluorinated chemicals exposures on pediatric atopy. *Environ Res* 111:785-791.
- Wang T, Wang Y, Liao C, Cai Y, Jiang G. 2009. Perspectives on the inclusion of perfluorooctane sulfonate into the Stockholm Convention on persistent organic pollutants. *Environ Sci Technol* 43:5171-5175.
- Wania, F; Breivik, K; Persson, NJ, McLachlan MS. 2006. CoZMo-POP 2 A fugacity-based dynamic multi-compartmental mass balance model of the fate of persistent organic pollutants. *Environ Modell Softw.* 21: 868-884
- Wania F. **2007**. A global mass balance analysis of the source of perfluorocarboxylic acids in the Arctic Ocean. 41:4529-4535.
- Washino N, Saijo Y, Sasaki S, Kato S, Ban S, Konishi K, et al. 2009. Correlations between prenatal exposure to perfluorinated chemicals and reduced fetal growth. *Environ Health Perspect* 117:660-667.
- Watkins DJ, Josson J, Elston B, Bartell SM, Shin HM, Vieira VM, et al. **2013**. Exposure to perfluoroalkyl acids and markers of kidney function among

children and adolescents living near a chemical plant. *Environ Health Perspect* 121:625-630.

- Whitworth KW, Haug LS, Baird DD, Becher G, Hoppin JA, Skjaerven R, et al.
 2012. Perfluorinated compounds and subfecundity in pregnant women. *Epidemiology* 23:257-263.
- Wilhelm M, Kraft M, Rauchfuss K, Hölzer J. 2008. Assessment and management of the first german case of a contamination with perfluorinated compounds (PFC) in the region Sauerland, North Rhine-Westphalia. *J Toxicol Environ*. *Health A* 71:725-733.
- Xiao F, Halbach TR, Simcik, MF, Gulliver JS. **2012**. Input characterization of perfluoroalkyl substances in wastewater treatment plants: Source discrimination by exploratory data analysis. *Water Research* 46 : 3101-3109
- Yamashita N, Kannan K, Taniyasu S, Horii Y, Petrick G, Gamo T. **2005**. A global survey of perfluorinated acids in oceans. *Mar Pollut Bull* 51:658-668.
- Yang CY, Wang YJ, Chen PC, Tsai SJ, Guo YL. 2008. Exposure to a mixture of polychlorinated biphenyls and polychlorinated dibenzofurans resulted in a prolonged time to pregnancy in women. *Environ Health Perspect* 116:599-604.
- Yang Q, Xie Y, Eriksson AM, Nelson BD, DePierre JW. **2001**. Further evidence for the involvement of inhibition of cell proliferation and development in

thymic and splenic atrophy induced by the peroxisome proliferator perfluoroctanoic acid in mice. *Biochem Pharmacol* 62:1133-1140.

- Yeung LWY, So MK, Jiang G, Taniyasu S, Yamashita N, Song M, et al. 2006.Perfluorooctanesulfonate and related fluorochemicals in human blood samples from China. *Environ Sci Technol* 40:715-720.
- Yeung LW, Yamashita N, Taniyasu S, Lam PK, Sinha RK, Borole DV, Kannan K. 2009. A survey of perfluorinated compounds in surface water and biota including dolphins from the Ganges River and in other waterbodies in India. *Chemosphere*. 76: 55-62
- Yin X, Wang R, He Y, Zhu Y, Pei F. **2011**. Artificial oxygen carriers. *Prog Chem* 23:963-973.
- Young CJ, Furdui VI, Franklin J, Koerner RM, Muir DCG, Mabury SA. 2007. Perfluorinated acids in Arctic snow: New evidence for atmospheric formation. 41:3455-3461.
- Zeng HC, Li YY, Zhang L, Wang YJ, Chen J, Xia W, et al. **2011**. Prenatal exposure to perfluorooctanesulfonate in rat resulted in long-lasting changes of expression of synapsins and synaptophysin. *Synapse*. 65:225-233.
- Zhang T, Sun HW, Wu Q, Zhang XZ, Yun SH, Kannan K. 2010.
 Perfluorochemicals in meat, eggs and indoor dust in China: Assessment of sources and pathways of human exposure to perfluorochemicals. *Environ Sci Technol* 44:3572-3579.

- Zhang Y, Beesoon S, Zhu L, Martin JW. 2013. Biomonitoring of Perfluoroalkyl
 Substances in Human Urine and Estimates of Biological Half-Life. *Environ Sci Technol* 47: 10619–10627
- Zhao Z, Xie Z, Möller A, Sturm R, Tang J, Zhang G, et al. **2012**. Distribution and long-range transport of polyfluoroalkyl substances in the Arctic, Atlantic ocean and Antarctic coast. *Environ Pollut*. 170:71-77.

CHAPTER 2: Isomer Profiles of Perfluorochemicals in Matched Maternal, Cord and House Dust Samples; Manufacturing Sources and Transplacental Transfer

Reproduced with permission from Beesoon S, Webster GM, Shoeib M, Harner T, Benskin JP, Martin JW. Environ. Health. Perspect.

Abstract

Perfluorochemicals are detectable in the general population and in the human environment, including house dust. Sources are not well-characterized, but isomer differentiation of patterns should enable historical and contemporary manufacturing sources. Isomer-specific maternal-fetal transfer of perfluorochemicals has not been examined despite known rodent developmental toxicity of perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) and perfluorooctanoate (PFOA). To elucidate relative contributions of electrochemical (phased out in 2001) and telomer (contemporary) perfluorochemicals in dust, and to measure how transplacental transfer efficiency (TTE, based on a comparison of maternal and cord sera concentrations) is affected by perfluorinated chain-length and isomer branching pattern. Matching samples of house dust (n=18), maternal sera (n=20)and umbilical cord-sera (n=20) were analyzed by isomer specific HPLC-MS/MS.

PFOA isomer signatures revealed that telomer sources accounted for 0 to 95% of total PFOA in house dust (median = 31 %). This may partly explain why serum PFOA concentrations are not declining in some countries despite the phase-out of electrochemical PFOA. TTE data indicate that total branched isomers crossed the placenta more efficiently than linear isomers for both PFOS (p<0.01) and PFOA (p=0.02), and that placental transfer of branched isomers of PFOS increased as the branching point moved closer to the sulfonate (SO₃⁻) end of the molecule. Results suggest that humans are exposed to telomer PFOA, but larger studies that also account for dietary sources should be conducted. The exposure profile of PFOS and PFOA isomers can differ between the mother and fetus, an important consideration for perinatal epidemiology studies of perfluorochemicals.

2.1 Introduction

The most prominent perfluorochemicals (PFCs) in human samples are perfluorooctane perfluorooctanoate sulfonate (PFOS), (PFOA), and perfluorohexane sulfonate (PFHxS), yet the sources and pathways of human exposure to these, and other PFCs, are not well-characterized. Perfluorinated acids are ubiquitous in the global environment, owing to their long history of manufacture and resistance to biological and environmental degradation pathways. Specifically for PFOA, the manufacturing sources responsible for its presence in various environments are not understood, and future human exposure is therefore difficult to predict. There are 2 main manufacturing methods leading to PFOS and PFOA, electrochemical fluorination (ECF) and telomerization. The 3M Co. manufactured the bulk of PFOS (and higher molecular weight precursor

materials), PFHxS, and PFOA by ECF until 2001, at which time they voluntarily phased-out these chemistries. Nonetheless, PFOS and its precursors continue to be manufactured by other companies in Asia (*Martin et al. 2010*). Telomerization continues to be used to manufacture PFOA. ECF and telomerized PFOA can be readily distinguished analytically because ECF PFOA consists of a mix of linear and branched isomers (*Loveless et al. 2006, Reagen et al. 2007*), while telomerized PFOA is almost exclusively the linear isomer (*Kissa 1994*).

If humans are predominantly exposed to ECF sources of PFOS and PFOA, serum concentrations should be decreasing due to their phase-out. In fact, when the 3M Co. stopped manufacturing PFOS and PFOA by its ECF technique, blood levels of PFOS declined steadily in Americans. However, for PFOA the initial rate of decline was much less than anticipated (*Olsen et al. 2008*), and the most recent data from the National Center of Health Statistics of the US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (*Kato et al. 2011*) indicate that serum PFOA did not decline between 2003/04 and 2007/08, and may be increasing (Figure 2.1). This suggests that exposure to recently-produced telomer sources of PFOA might be important, but the relative importance of ECF- and telomer-derived PFC exposures through different exposure pathways (diet, dust, water, air, etc.) is unknown. Nonetheless, the potential for telomer PFOA exposure is recognized, and in 2006 a global stewardship program was implemented to reduce emissions of this chemical (U.S. EPA 2006).



Figure 2.1. Trend in the geometric mean concentrations of PFOA and PFOS in the blood of Americans for the 10 year period from 1999 to 2008. PFOS has consistently declined, whereas PFOA has not declined since 2003/2004 and may be increasing. Data for the first 3 NHANES surveys are published data by the CDC, while the geometric means for 2007-2008 were calculated (after weight adjustment) using SAS data files available on the website of the National Center for Health Statistics of the CDC.

For many environmental chemicals, house dust can be a major source of exposure (*Butte et al. 2002*), particularly for children (*US EPA 2008*). For PFOS and PFOA, food is a major source of exposure, but house dust can also be important under scenarios of high dust-ingestion (*Tittlemeir et al. 2007, Bjorklund et al. 2009, Goosey and Harrad 2011, Shoeib et al. 2011, Haug et al. 2011*). Thus, it is important from a risk mitigation perspective to understand whether PFCs in house dust are from current or historical manufacturing sources. PFOS and PFOA have been measured in dust previously (*Kato et al. 2009, Kato et al. 2009, Kubwabo et al. 2005*), but isomer specific PFC analytical methods (*Benskin*)

et al. 2007; Langlois and Oehme 2006) have not been used to determine the manufacturing origins of PFOA and other PFCs in house dust.

Loveless et al. (2006) demonstrated that linear ammonium PFOA was generally more toxic than branched PFOA, but the isomer specific toxicity of PFCs have not been examined because of the lack of available standards. Studies in rats and zebrafish show that PFOA and PFOS are developmental toxicants (*Lau et al. 2004*), and many human epidemiology studies are now emerging on the potential perinatal effects of PFCs. For example, some epidemiology studies have shown inverse associations between PFOA exposure and birth weight (*Apelberg et al. 2007; Fei et al. 2008*), while others did not find any association (Monroy et al. 2008; Nolan et al. 2009). Furthermore, other adverse human health effects associated with PFCs are being detected in both background (*Nelson et al. 2010*) and highly exposed populations (*Steenland et al. 2010*). From a public health perspective, and recognizing that many PFCs occur as multiple isomers of unknown relative toxicity, it may be important to characterize the exact nature of PFC exposure to humans, including for the mother and the fetus.

Understanding the maternal-fetal transmission of PFCs is necessary to clearly understand the risks and mechanisms of human developmental toxicity. Of studies that have reported the maternal-fetal transfer of PFCs, *Hanssen et al.* (2010) was the only study to examine branched isomers separately from linear isomers. However, individual branched isomers were not examined separately (i.e. total branched PFOS was compared to linear PFOS). Although we are beginning to understand the pharmacokinetic properties of specific branched

PFCs in animal models (*De Silva et al. 2009*), no study has yet investigated isomer-specific PFC pharmacokinetics in humans. In an attempt to understand the transplacental transfer of PFCs (mainly PFOS and PFOA), multiple studies have tested maternal and umbilical cord blood samples from different populations (*Needham et al. 2011, Kim et al. 2011, Fromme et al. 2010, Hanssen et al. 2010, Monroy et al. 2008, Midasch et al. 2008, Fei et al. 2007, Inoue et al. 2004*). One consistent finding in all these studies is that cord serum has lower total PFOA and lower total PFOS than maternal serum; however the isomer-specific transplacental transfer of the various branched isomers has not been examined despite evidence that the placental transfer of total branched PFOS isomers is greater than for linear PFOS (*Hanssen et al. 2010*).

In the current work we collected dust from the homes of twenty pregnant women who also donated a blood sample at 15 weeks of gestation and a cord blood sample at delivery. We measured PFC concentrations and isomer profiles in all samples in an effort to identify sources of PFCs in house dust, and to examine the isomer specific transfer of PFCs across the placenta.

2.2 Materials and Methods

2.2.1 Nomenclature and Acronyms.

For structural isomers, we use the nomenclature defined by Benskin et al. (2007). Using PFOS as an example, the following annotations are used to represent the structure of each isomer based on relative position of perfluoromethyl substitution: linear perfluorooctane sulfonate (*n*-PFOS), perfluoroisopropyl (*iso*-PFOS), 5-perfluoromethyl (5*m*-PFOS), 4-perfluoromethyl (4*m*-PFOS), 3-

perfluoromethyl (3*m*-PFOS), 1-perfluoromethyl (1*m*-PFOS), tert-perfluorobutyl (*tb*-PFOS) and sum of all dimethyl isomers (Σm_2 -PFOS). With the exception of *n*-PFOS, all of the above mentioned isomers are branched isomers. (For structures see Figure 2.2).



Figure 2.2 Structures of PFOS and PFOA linear and branched isomers. Note that 1m-PFOA does not exist. For geminal diperfluoromethyl-PFOS and geminal diperfluoromethyl-PFOA isomers, only the 3m2 and 2m2 are shown, although other such structures exist. Similarly for non-geminal diperfluoromethyl PFOS and PFOA only the 4,5 m2 and 2,4 m2 are shown, but other structures exist. In the isomer specific analysis, all the diperfluoromethyl PFOS isomers are grouped together and labeled as $\Sigma m2$ -PFOS. Other nomenclature systems have been proposed (Rayne et al. 2008).

2.2.2 PFC Chemical Standards.

The 3M Co. donated ECF PFOS (30 % branched and 70 % linear, by ¹⁹F NMR) and PFOA (22 % branched and 78 % linear, by ¹⁹F NMR) standards (Reagen et al. 2007). All other PFC standards, including PFOS and PFOA isomer standards, and linear mass-labeled internal standards for PFBA, perfluorohexanoate (PFHxA), PFHxS. PFOA, perfluorononanoate (PFNA), PFOS. perfluorodecanoate (PFDA), perfluoroundecanoate (PFUnA) and perfluorododecanoate (PFDoA) (MPFAC-MXA), were obtained from Wellington Laboratories (Guelph, ON, Canada).

2.2.3 Blood Collection.

Samples (n=20) analyzed in this study are a subset of participants recruited in 2007-2008 to a Canadian (Vancouver, BC) cohort study named Chemicals, Health and Pregnancy (CHirP) (*Webster et al. 2011*). All participants provided informed consent. Laboratory personnel collected blood samples from pregnant volunteers in Vancouver, BC, at 15 weeks of gestation, and samples of cord blood (n=20) were collected at delivery. After serum separation, all samples were stored at -80 °C. Ethical clearance was obtained from the Research Ethics Boards of the University of British Columbia, the University of Alberta, Health Canada, and the 3 participating hospitals.

2.2.4 Serum Preparation.

The method of *Kuklenyik et al. (2004)* was adapted for the extraction of PFCs from serum using a Rapid Trace system (Caliper Life Sciences, Hopkinton, MA). The solid phase extraction cartridge (Oasis-HLB, Waters, 60 mg/3mL) was

conditioned with 2 mL of methanol followed by 2 mL of 0.1 M formic acid. Serum was prepared for extraction by mixing 3 mL of 0.1 M formic acid with 1.0 mL of serum. Following the addition of mass labelled internal standards (10 ng of each), the mixture was vortexed and sonicated for 20 min. Prepared serum was added to the column and washed successively with 3 mL of 0.1 M formic acid, 6 mL of 50 % 0.1M formic acid/50 % methanol, and 1 mL of 1 % ammonium hydroxide. The cartridge was drained by vacuum and PFCs were eluted with 1.0 mL of 1 % ammonium hydroxide in acetonitrile. The eluate was concentrated to 100 μ L followed by the addition of 200 μ L of 90 % 20 mM acetic acid in 10 % methanol. Method blanks containing calf serum, a calf serum sample spiked at 0.5 ng/mL of each PFC, and a human serum sample spiked at 10 ng/mL were analyzed with the real samples.

2.2.5 Dust Collection and Extraction.

Dust samples were also a subset of those collected for the larger CHirP study (Shoeib et al. 2011). At 20-24 weeks of gestation, participants donated a used vacuum cleaner bag from their vacuum cleaner, or we took grab samples from the participants' bagless vacuum cleaners (n=18). Samples were stored at -20 °C, and before analysis a portion of each dust sample was sieved using a stainless steel sieve (mesh size 150 μ m, VWR International, Montreal, Quebec). Sieved dust (0.1 g) was spiked with 3.3 ng of mass labeled internal standards (MPFAC-MXA), and 4 mL of methanol was added and vortexed for 5 min, sonicated for 1 hr., and centrifuged at 3400 rpm for 10 min. A 2 mL aliquot was reduced by

evaporation to 100 μ L, and 200 μ L of 20 mM acetic acid with 10 % methanol was added before HPLC-MS/MS.

2.2.6 Total PFC Analysis.

For total PFC concentrations, separation was by HPLC on a 150 mm SynergiTM Hydro-RP C-18 column (Phenomenex, Torrance, California). Gradient elution at 600 µL/min used A (20 mM ammonium acetate (pH 4) in water) and B (methanol) mobile phases. Initial conditions were 60 % A for 1 min, ramped to 20 % A by 3 min followed by a 5 min hold and a subsequent increase to 100 % B by 8.5 min, held until 14 min at which time initial conditions were re-established. Tandem mass spectrometry (MS/MS) data were collected on an Applied Biosystems API 3000 (Carlsbad, California), using electrospray ionization in negative ion mode. For mean recoveries of total PFCs in serum and dust, see Table 2.1.

	Calf serun	n spiked at	Calf serum s	piked at	Dust spiked at				
PFCs	0.5 r	ng/ml	10 ng/1	ml	60 ng/g				
	Mean % Recovery ±S.D	Range	Mean % Recovery ±S.D	Range	Mean % Recovery ± S.D	Range			
PFBS	93.2 ± 16.9	79.4-128 -		-	71.7 ± 8.1	64.0 - 83.0			
PFHxS	79.0 ± 13.0	61.8-94.8	$91.8\ \pm 12.5$	75 – 112	90.2 ± 12	72.1 - 105			
PFHpS	95.5 ± 15.1	76.8-123	-	-	92.3 ± 27	46.8 - 116			
PFOS	82.7 ± 16.8	52.0-99.3	93.1 ± 11.9	82 - 117	107 ± 14	89.9 - 121			
PFDS	109 ± 8.7	93.3-120	64.0 ± 8.2	52 - 74	32.2 ± 15	14.7 - 48.9			
PFBA	-	-	-	-	74.3 ± 8.9	60.1 - 84.7			
PFPeA	-	-	-	-	83.7 ± 11	65.7 - 95.0			
PFHxA	94.2 ± 9.3	78.3-108	-	-	128 ± 9	119 - 141			
PFHpA	78.1 ± 10.7	66.2-97.4	-	-	97.9 ± 21	72.6 - 130			
PFOA	82.5 ± 9.4	67.1-99.1	95.3 ± 15.5	68 – 129	83.0 ± 5.3	74.6 - 88.5			
PFNA	94.4 ± 5.4	84.7-102	94.8 ± 8.3	74 – 101	93.1 ± 20	72.0 - 117			
PFDA	81.9 ± 7.6	71.6-93.8	96.9 ± 4.6	91 – 106	102 ± 9	92.1 - 112			
PFUnA	92.8 ± 7.6	81.6-106	93.8 ± 10.4	78 – 116	107 ± 11	95.1 - 118			
PFDoA	102 ± 4.9	97.3-113	93.3 ± 5.8	83 - 101	95.6 ± 6.3	91.3 - 106			
PFTrA	122 ± 6.9	115.0-133	54.0 ± 11.0	33 - 70	79.2 ± 17	59.9 - 106			
PFTA	105 ± 7.4	97.2-117	-	-	42.1 ± 24	10.2 - 76.3			
FOSA-M	108 ± 7.6	92.3-116	-	-	42.7 ± 4.9	38.2 - 50.9			

Table 2.1. Spike and recovery of native PFCs in serum and dust. Experiments were done in triplicate in each case and figures presented here represent arithmetic means.

2.2.7 Isomer Specific PFC Analysis.

The isomer-specific HPLC-MS/MS method was adapted from Benskin et al. (2007). Briefly, 3 μ L of the same extracts analyzed for total PFCs were injected

onto a FluoroSep RP Octyl column (ES Industries, West Berlin, NJ). Flow rate was 200 μ L/min, and starting conditions were 60 % A (water adjusted to pH 4.0 with ammonium formate) and 40 % B (methanol). Initial conditions were held for 0.3 min, ramped to 64 % B by 1.9 min, increased to 66 % B by 5.9 min, 70 % B by 7.9 min, 78 % B by 40 min, 88 % B by 42 min and finally to 100 % B by 45 min and held until 60 min. Mass spectral data were collected using a 5000Q mass spectrometer (MDS Sciex, Concord, ON, Canada) equipped with an electrospray interface operating in negative ion mode. Chromatograms were recorded by multiple reaction monitoring (MRM) with 3 to 13 transitions per analyte.

2.2.8 Quality Control.

Triplicate recovery experiments were performed at 2 concentrations of native linear standards spiked to calf serum or dust (Table 2.1). There are no mass-labeled internal standards for branched PFOS or PFOA isomers, thus a standard addition experiment was done in dust to rule out possible matrix effects on the measured isomer profiles. Additionally, a vacuuming experiment was done to check if off-gassing during vacuuming may bias the dust isomer profile. The results of these two experiments clearly showed that matrix effects and off-gassing during vacuuming were not a problem. The % recovery during serum extraction was similar for all PFOS and PFOA isomers, such that the extraction step had no effect on the resulting isomer profiles (*Benskin et al. 2007*).

2.3 Results and Discussion

2.3.1 Total PFC Concentrations in House Dust.

All total PFCs, except for PFDS, were log-normally distributed (Shapiro-Wilk test, see Table 2.2 for distributions). The three major PFCs in all dust samples (n=18) were PFOA, PFOS, and PFHxA, with similar median values of 38, 37 and 35 ng/g, respectively. However, PFHxS exceeded PFOS in 4 samples.

This pattern, whereby PFOA, PFOS, and PFHxA were the dominant PFCs, is not dissimilar from *Strynar and Lindstrom (2008)* who monitored US house dust collected in 2001/2002 and found median PFOA, PFOS and PFHxA concentrations of 142, 201, and 54.2 ng/g, respectively. The higher concentrations of PFOS and PFOA observed by *Strynar and Lindstrom (2008)* are understandable given that these dust samples were collected years earlier than in the current study, around the time of the phase-out of ECF C8 chemistries, though sampling strategy and geography may also have contributed to differences.

Table 2.2. Summary statistics of total PFC concentrations (ng/g, non-isomer specific) in house dust samples (n=18 unless otherwise noted). To compute the descriptive statistics, values less than limit of detection (LOD) have been replaced by LOD/2.

	Min	Max	Median	Mean	Geometric	% above						
					Mean	LOD						
		<u>rfluoroalk</u>	yl sulfonate			-						
PFBS	< 0.5	48	< 0.5	6.1	0.7	28						
PFHxS	2.9	1300	14	140	21	100						
PFHpS	< 0.5	46	< 0.5	4.1	0.6	22						
PFOS	< 0.5	1300	37	180	39	94						
PFDS	< 0.5	5.1	2.1	2.2	1.8	94						
Perfluoroalkyl carboxylates												
PFBA	< 0.5	42	2.6	9.2	3.6	94						
PFPeA	< 0.5	93	5.2	17	4.9	83						
PFHxA	2.3	390	35	77	33	100						
PFHpA	1.4	320	21	55	19	100						
PFOA	4.3	820	38	120	50	100						
PFNA	1.4	220	15	44	18	100						
PFDA	1.7	250	15	44	16	100						
PFUA	< 0.5	240	6.1	31	8.0	94						
PFDoA	1.4	160	10	36	13	100						
PFTrA	< 0.5	67	2.4	9.9	2.3	78						
PFTA	< 0.5	24	3.3	6.5	3.3	94						
	Perf	luoroalky	l sulfonamia	les								
PFOSA	< 0.5	< 0.5	< 0.5	< 0.5	0.3	0						
NMeFOSA (n=16)	1.2	13.8	2.3	3.0	2.5	100						
NEtFOSA (n=16)	< 0.06	2.8	0.15	0.55	0.14	50						
NMeFOSAA	< 0.5	440	1.2	36	2.3	50						
NEtFOSAA	3.2	240	27	58	32	100						
NMeFOSE (n=16)	15	910	49	152	65	100						
NEtFOSE (n=16)	< 0.02	190	10	14	5.3	88						

2.3.2 PFC Isomer Profiles in House Dust.

For PFOS, six major branched isomers were detected in dust: 1m-, 3m-, 4m-, 5m-, *iso*-, and Σm_2 -PFOS. All the dust samples had PFOS isomer profiles that were very similar to the 3M Co. ECF standard of PFOS, with a mean branched isomer content (±SD) of 30±2.7 %, and relatively low variability among individual branched isomers in various samples (Figure 2.3A and Table 2.3). This was not surprising given that the 3M Co. produced the bulk of PFOS (Paul et al. 2009),

and that the historical batch to batch variation of branched isomer content was small: 30 ± 0.8 % branched PFOS in eighteen lots over 20 years (Reagen et al. 2007).

Unlike PFOS, PFOA isomer profiles in dust were often substantially different from the 3M ECF PFOA standard. Although the relative profile among individual branched PFOA isomers was consistent among dust samples (Figure 2.3B and Table 2.3), there was an excess signal of linear PFOA in many of the samples compared to the 3M Co. ECF standard. Like 3M Co. PFOS, batches of 3M Co. PFOA also had a consistent isomer composition: 22 ± 1.2 % branched isomers in 18 lots over 20 years (*Reagen et al. 2007*).



Figure 2.3. Isomer profiles in a house dust sample for (A) PFOS (m/z 499/80) and (B) PFOA (m/z 413/369). Red traces represent the isomer profile in a 3M ECF standard, while the blue trace represents the isomer profile in a dust sample. Each profile was normalized to the response of the branched isomers, such that the relative amount of linear isomer in each case is easily compared

Therefore, these observations suggest that a significant proportion of PFOA in these house dust samples came from a manufacturing source that used telomerization instead of ECF. The "% telomer" PFOA in each dust sample was calculated from the excess signal of linear isomer in samples (*m*/*z* 413/369 transition), compared to 3M Co. ECF PFOA. The % telomer ranged from 0 to 95% with a median of 31% among all samples (Figure 2.4). The presence of telomer PFOA in the human household environment may partly explain why total PFOA in serum has declined so slowly following the phase out of ECF perfluorooctyl chemistries by 3M Co. in the US (*Olsen et al. 2008*, Figure 2.1). However, telomer PFOA also may be present in food, and telomer PFOA after ingestion (*D'eon and Mabury 2011*).



Figure 2.4. Percent telomer PFOA (grey bars) and total PFOA concentration (ng/g, black line) in house dust samples. Samples are shown from lowest to highest total PFOA concentration, from left to right. * indicates a sample collected by mechanical sweeper, instead of vacuum.

Isomer-specific chromatograms of house dust clearly indicated that other perfluorocarboxylates (i.e., PFCs with -CO2⁻ as a functional group) had only minor branched isomer content (data not shown). Authentic standards were not available for confirmation, thus we identified peaks as branched isomers only when 2 characteristic MS/MS transitions responded at the same retention time. Most perfluorocarboxylates other than PFOA appeared exclusively linear, but in a minority of dust samples PFNA had up to 4 minor branched isomers, while PFHxA, PFDA, PFUnA and PFDoA each had up to 2 minor branched isomers. The manufacturing sources of these particular branched perfluorocarboxylates cannot be confirmed due to limited information on their manufacturing sources and a lack of reference materials, but they may be residuals from ECF manufacturing of PFOS and PFOA. Perfluorosulfonates, such as PFDS, perfluoroheptane sulfonate (PFHpS), and PFHxS, are generally assumed to have been produced exclusively by ECF, and these all had major branched isomer content based on peak areas (data not shown). However, because reference materials were not available, we could not examine how closely they resembled authentic ECF manufacturing sources.

	PFOS								PFOA								
	Linear	iso	5 <i>m</i>	4 <i>m</i>	3 <i>m</i>	1 <i>m</i>	$\sum m_2$	Linear	iso	5 <i>m</i>	4m	3 <i>m</i>	$\sum m_2$	tb			
Mean	69.4	17.6	4.55	0.61	5.08	0.81	2.13	82.0	5.54	4.77	3.12	3.21	0.80	0.56			
SD^{a}	4.81	3.60	1.01	0.16	1.78	0.77	0.68	11.2	3.28	3.57	3.01	1.77	0.59	0.4			
Median	70.7	16.2	4.33	0.58	5.1	0.58	2.00	84.2	4.99	4.21	2.69	3.37	0.68	0.55			
Min	53.4	14.8	3.20	0.42	<lod<sup>b</lod<sup>	<lod< td=""><td>1.34</td><td>59.0</td><td>0.46</td><td><lod< td=""><td><lod< td=""><td>0.19</td><td>0.05</td><td>0.03</td></lod<></td></lod<></td></lod<>	1.34	59.0	0.46	<lod< td=""><td><lod< td=""><td>0.19</td><td>0.05</td><td>0.03</td></lod<></td></lod<>	<lod< td=""><td>0.19</td><td>0.05</td><td>0.03</td></lod<>	0.19	0.05	0.03			
Max	73.5	27.6	7.73	1.14	9.65	2.26	4.31	98.6	12.2	11.6	8.15	6.17	2.38	1.62			
Mean																	
ECF Std	70.2	18.1	4.83	0.58	4.18	0.46	1.69	73.4	9.05	7.35	5.80	2.98	0.74	0.67			

Table 2.3. Descriptive statistics of the percentage of individual isomers of PFOS and PFOA in house dust samples (N=18), and mean

(n=3 injections) of the 3M ECF standard.

^a The low relative standard deviations (SDs) associated with the mean percentage of PFOS isomers in the 18 dust samples suggest a similar ECF source, contrasted to the high SD for linear PFOA, suggesting a mixture of ECF and telomer sources.

^b LOD-Limit of detection.

2.3.3 Total PFCs in Maternal and Cord Sera.

Concentrations of total PFOS (n=20), PFOA (n=20), PFNA (n=20), PFDA (n=16) and PFHxS (n=8) in maternal serum were always significantly higher (p<0.01) than in cord serum, consistent with previous maternal-fetal transfer studies of PFOS and PFOA (Table 2.4).

The major total PFCs in maternal and cord sera were PFOS, PFOA, PFHxS and PFNA, similar to previous findings (*Inoue et al. 2004; Midasch et al. 2007; Monroy et al. 2008*). In the current study, the mean concentrations of PFOS, PFOA, PFHxS, PFNA and PFDA in maternal serum (and cord serum) were 5.5 (1.8), 1.8 (1.1), 1.7 (0.7), 0.9 (0.4) and 0.4 (0.1) ng/mL respectively. PFUnA, PFDoA and perfluorotetradecanoate (PFTA) were detected (detection limit 0.1 ng/mL) in 6, 2, and 3 maternal samples, respectively, but were not detected in any cord samples.

Table 2.4. Summary of existing studies on maternal-fetal transfer of total PFOAand total PFOS.

Study	Sampling	Location	Sample	Serum Co	Cord to Maternal ncentration			
	year		Size	(Corr. Coefficient)				
				PFOA	PFOS			
Needham et al. (2011)	2000	Faroe Islands	12	0.72 (0.91) ^a	0.34 (0.82) ^a			
Kim et al. (2011)	2007	Korea	20	0.69 (0.88) ^a	$0.36 (0.50)^{b}$			
Fromme et al. (2010)	2007-2009	Germany	27	0.70 (0.94) ^b	$0.30 (0.89)^{b}$			
Hanssen et al. (2010)	2005-2006	South Africa	58	0.71 (0.67) ^b	$0.45 (0.88)^{b}$			
Monroy et al. (2008)	2004-2005	Canada	101	0.81 (0.88) ^a	0.45 (0.83) ^a			
Midasch et al. (2008)	2003	Germany	11	1.26 (0.72) ^b	$0.60 (0.42)^{b}$			
Fei et al. (2007)	1996-2002	Denmark	50 ^c	0.55	0.29			
			50 ^d	0.68 (0.84) ^a	0.34 (0.72) ^a			
Inoue et al. (2004)	2003	Japan	15		$0.32 (0.88)^{a}$			
Current Study	2007	Canada	20 ^d	0.61 (0.63) ^b	0.33 (0.81) ^b			
			20 ^e	0.71 (0.76) ^e	0.36 (0.81) ^e			

^a Pearson Correlation, ^b Spearman Rank Correlation, ^c maternal serum was sampled in the 1st trimester, ^d maternal serum was sampled in the 2nd trimester, ^e TTE adjusted from 15 weeks to time of delivery (approximately 40 weeks) using data of Monroy et al. (2008) whereby PFOS declined 10 % and PFOA declined 12 % between the 24th-28th week and delivery.

Transplacental transfer efficiencies (TTEs) were estimated by dividing the PFC concentrations in cord serum at delivery by maternal serum concentration at 15 weeks gestation for each mother-cord pair (Table 2.5). Mean TTEs were always below 1.0, indicating lower concentrations in the cord serum than maternal serum (all p < 0.01). Overall, the PFOS and PFOA TTEs were within the range reported in the literature. However, it is likely that our TTEs slightly underestimate actual TTE values because they do not reflect hematologic changes that occur later in pregnancy, including expansion of total plasma volume (Whittaker et al. 1996). Such an effect was shown by Monroy et al. (2008) who reported lower serum PFOS and PFOA levels in maternal serum samples collected at delivery versus 24th-28th weeks of gestation, and by Fei et al. (2007) who reported higher cordmaternal ratios based on maternal serum samples collected during the 2nd trimester than the 1st trimester (Table 2.4). We used the above data from *Monroy* et al. (2008) (see Table 2.4, footnote e) to estimate time-of-delivery maternal serum concentrations, based on our 15-week data, but this had little effect on the resulting TTE, and both adjusted and unadjusted TTE values were within the range of TTEs reported previously (Table 2.4).

A comparison of TTE among the three major perfluoroalkyl carboxylates (PFOA, PFNA, and PFDA) suggests that the longer-chain carboxylates were more efficiently blocked by the placental barrier (Figure 2.4A), consistent with the results of *Kim et al. (2011)*. The same trend was also evident for the two major perfluorosulfonates (PFHxS and PFOS, Figure 2.4B). Overall, shorter-chained

PFCs crossed the placenta more efficiently than longer chain PFCs, consistent with the findings of *Needham et al. (2011)*.

2.3.4 PFC Isomer Profiles in Maternal and Cord Sera.

The % branched content of total PFOS was consistently and significantly higher in cord serum than in corresponding maternal serum and dust samples (Figure 2.6). Branched PFOS isomers contributed 27- 44 % (median 36 %) of total PFOS in maternal serum, and from 36-54 % (median 46 %) in cord serum. A paired ttest indicated statistically greater proportions of branched PFOS in the cord serum (p<0.01). Overall, all branched PFOS isomers were transferred more efficiently (median TTEs of the different branched isomers = 0.34 - 0.88) than the linear isomer (median TTE = 0.30) (Table 2.5). This is similar to *Hanssen et al. (2010)*, wherein a statistically greater relative abundance of linear PFOS was reported in maternal serum than cord serum, relative to total branched PFOS isomers (p<0.05 by Wilcoxon's signed rank).



Figure 2.5 TTE distributions for (A) different chain-length perfluorocarboxylates, (B) different chain-length perfluorosulfonates, (C) linear and branched PFOS isomers, and (D) linear and branched PFOA isomers. The upper and lower bounds of the boxes indicate the 75th and 25th percentiles, respectively, and the horizontal lines within the boxes indicate median values. The upper and lower limits of the whiskers indicate minimum and maximum values, respectively, and points above or below the whiskers indicate outlier values.



Figure 2.6. Percent branched PFOS isomers (Σbranched/ (Σbranched+linear)) in 20 matched samples of maternal serum (15 weeks gestation) and cord serum at delivery. Samples are arranged, from left to right, by increasing branched PFOS isomer content of the maternal sample.

Unlike in *Hanssen et al. (2010)*, where total branched PFOS isomers were quantified together, we analyzed individual branched isomers, and results suggest a structure-activity relationship for TTE. Specifically, among the perfluoromethyl PFOS branched isomers, TTE increased as the branching point moved closer to the sulfonate moiety: $1m > 3m > 4m \approx 5m > iso$ (Figure 2.4 C). In fact, for 1m-, 3m-, and particularly $\sum m_2$ -PFOS, the concentrations were sometimes higher in cord serum than in corresponding maternal serum (resulting in maximum TTE values > 1.0), which was never the case for total PFOS or linear PFOS (Table 2.5).

Branched PFOA isomers contributed 0.43-4.3 % (mean 1.9 %) of total PFOA in maternal serum, and from 0.71-5.7 % (mean 2.2 %) in cord serum. Such highly linear isomer profiles of PFOA in human serum have previously been reported (*De Silva and Mabury 2006*), yet it is important to note that these cannot be used to quantitatively assess exposure sources (i.e. telomer versus electrochemical) because in animal models the branched isomers of PFOA are accumulated to a lesser extent than linear PFOA (*De Silva et al. 2009*). There was no structureactivity evident for PFOA isomers (Figure 2.4D), but a paired t-test indicated significantly higher total branched PFOA isomers in cord serum than maternal serum (p=0.02). In some cases, the concentrations of 5*m*-, 4*m*-, and 3*m*-PFOA were higher in the cord serum than in corresponding maternal serum (resulting in maximum TTE > 1.0), which was never the case for total PFOA or linear PFOA (Table 2.5). **Table 2.5.** Transplacental transfer efficiency (TTE) calculated by the ratio of cord: maternal serum concentrations. Values less than 1 indicate higher concentrations in maternal serum, whereas values greater than 1.0 indicate higher concentrations in cord serum.

	Total, linear and branched PFOS								Total, linear and branched PFOA						Other PFCs			
Value	Total	n-	iso	5m-	4m-	3m-	1m-	∑m₂-	Total	n-	iso-	5m -	4m -	3m -	tb-	Total	Total	Total
	PFOS	PFOS	PFOS	PFOS	PFOS	PFOS	PFOS	PFOS	PFOA	PFOA	PFOA	PFOA	PFOA	PFOA	PFOA	PFNA	PFDA	PFHxS
Arithmetic Mean	0.33	0.33	0.36	0.53	0.55	0.67	0.87	0.84	0.61	0.62	0.84	0.86	0.64	0.76	0.25	0.41	0.34	0.41
Median	0.31	0.30	0.34	0.52	0.52	0.68	0.88	0.78	0.63	0.61	0.67	0.54	0.68	0.68	0.25	0.38	0.23	0.38
Standard Deviation	0.09	0.12	0.14	0.18	0.19	0.23	0.23	0.37	0.17	0.20	0.58	0.99	0.34	0.59	0.32	0.17	0.25	0.12
Minimum	0.20	0.10	0.09	0.25	0.20	0.21	0.36	0.22	0.32	0.26	0.16	0.09	0.09	0.07	0.02	0.13	0.00	0.29
Maximum	0.53	0.58	0.60	0.93	0.85	1.12	1.24	1.72	0.96	1.00	2.56	2.26	1.29	2.74	0.48	0.78	1.10	0.56
N ^a	20	20	20	20	20	20	20	20	20	20	20	4	19	18	2	20	16	8

^a number of maternal-cord pairs that were available for calculating TTE. When concentrations were non-detect in maternal or cord samples, that pair was excluded in the analysis. Mean TTEs were always below 1.0, indicating lower concentrations in the cord serum than maternal serum (all p<0.01). Linear PFOS and PFOA are denoted as n-PFOS and n-PFOA respectively.

Simple diffusion is often the mechanism by which chemicals cross the placental barrier (*Syme et al. 2004*), thus the TTE of hydrophilic compounds is generally lower than for hydrophobic compounds (*Van der Aa et al. 1998*). Based on earlier elution in reversed-phase chromatography, branched PFOS isomers are anticipated to be more hydrophilic than linear PFOS, and short-chain carboxylates (e.g. PFOA) should be more hydrophilic than longer-chain carboxylates (e.g. PFNA and PFDA), thus the current results are unexpected. However, perfluorinated acids are highly protein bound in serum (*Jones et al. 2003*), and the dynamics of protein binding are likely to influence TTE. For example, if the binding affinity of linear PFOS to maternal serum protein is higher than for branched PFOS isomers, there would be a higher free fraction of branched PFOS available to cross the placenta.

For the major PFCs in maternal serum we examined whether the branched isomer content was correlated to the branched isomer content in the corresponding house dust sample. While we did not observe a significant correlation between serum and dust branched isomer content for PFOS (Spearman Correlation Coefficient=-0.10, p=0.35) or PFHxS (Spearman Correlation Coefficient=-0.11, p=0.33), we found a borderline significant correlation for PFOA (Spearman Correlation Coefficient=0.35, p=0.08). However, we cannot confirm that dust was a source of branched PFOA isomers in these women given the small sample size (n=20) and the potential contribution of other sources of exposure, including diet, water, and air (*Haug et al. 2011*).

123

In contrast with expectations, we observed a higher mean percentage of branched PFOS isomers in maternal serum [36 %, 95% confidence interval (CI) 33.6 to 38.2 %] than in historic 3M Co. ECF PFOS (30 % CI 29.3 to 30.7 %) (Reagen et al. 2007) or house dust samples (30% CI 28.6 to 31.3 %). A paired t-test showed significantly higher branched PFOS content in maternal serum than in house-dust (6% higher, 95 % CI 3.1 % - 8.9 %, p <0.001). Studies in rodents show that branched PFOS isomers are no more bioaccumulative than linear PFOS (De Silva et al. 2009), thus it would seem pharmacokinetically impossible to accumulate >30 % branched PFOS isomers if the only source of exposure was ECF PFOS. Nonetheless, Karrman et al. (2007) and Hanssen et al. (2010) also reported high proportions of branched PFOS isomers in human serum. While it is possible that PFOS isomer pharmacokinetics in humans are opposite to those in rats (De Silva et al. 2009), or that some humans are exposed to an unusually high branched PFOS source in the diet, an alternative explanation is that a significant proportion of the PFOS body burden comes from metabolism of PFOS-precursors. Benskin et al. (2009) demonstrated that branched isomers of a PFOS-precursor could be biotransformed at greater rates than the corresponding linear precursor and *Haug* et al. (2011) found a significant association between PFOS-precursors in air and increasing branched PFOS content of serum. In the current samples it was evident that maternal and cord serum PFOS concentrations were higher (p < 0.01 for maternal serum, p=0.01 for cord serum) when N-methyl perfluorooctanesulfonamidoacetate (a PFOS-precursor) was detected in the same sample, but no significant association was found between total dust PFOSprecursors and the branched PFOS content of serum (p=0.47).

2.3.5 Study Limitations.

One limitation of this study is the relatively small sample size. Larger studies are recommended to elucidate the relative importance of ECF- and telomer- derived sources of PFCs to humans in other areas. The current study was not designed to test whether PFC signatures in dust were responsible for PFC signatures in maternal or cord serum; rather it was an exploratory investigation of the variability of isomer profiles in dust to elucidate manufacturing sources, and of the variation of isomer profiles between maternal and cord samples in order to investigate if branched isomers crossed the placenta to different extents.

A second limitation was that the time of sampling of pregnant women (15 weeks) was relatively early in the pregnancy, and it is not clear if the isomer profile may have been different at time of delivery. For two women in our study we also analyzed 18 week serum samples, and total PFOS and individual PFOS isomers were not substantially different over these 3 weeks (data not shown). Although this is a narrow window of time, it is not an insignificant period because hematologic indices change significantly beginning as early as the 7th week of pregnancy, including expansion of total blood plasma volume by 16 % between 12 and 20 weeks (*Whittaker et al. 1996*).

2.6 Conclusion

Both ECF and telomer manufacturing sources contributed to household dust PFOA concentrations in this exploratory study. Some homes with the highest PFOA dust concentrations had a near exclusive telomer PFOA signal, and such results may help explain why PFOA continues to be a major contaminant of human serum despite the ECF PFOA phase-out. Larger-scale studies that examine manufacturing sources while simultaneously accounting for dietary pathways would be beneficial. It is recognized that such investigations are technically challenging because isomer profiles in biological samples (i.e. food) may bias source apportionment due to differential uptake of the various isomers. The TTE of PFCs was inversely related to chain-length, and TTEs suggest that most branched PFOA and PFOS isomers crossed the placenta to a greater extent than the corresponding linear isomer. In some cases, minor PFOA and PFOS branched isomers were more concentrated in cord serum than maternal serum, indicating that isomer-specific analysis should be performed in future studies of PFCs and birth outcomes.

2.7 References

- Apelberg BJ, Witter FR, Herbstman JB, Calafat AM, Halden RU, Needham LL, et al. 2007. Cord serum concentrations of perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) and perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) in relation to weight and size at birth. *Environ Health Perspect* 115:1670-1676.
- Benskin JP, Bataineh M, Martin JW. **2007**. Simultaneous characterization of perfluoroalkyl carboxylate, sulfonate, and sulfonamide isomers by liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry. *Anal Chem* 79(17):6455-6464.
- Benskin JP, Holt A, Martin JW. **2009**. Isomer-specific biotransformation rates of a perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS)-precursor by cytochrome P450 isozymes and human liver microsomes. *Environ Sci Technol* 43(22):8566-8572.
- Bjorklund JA, Thuresson K, De Wit CA. **2009**. Perfluoroalkyl compounds (PFCs) in indoor dust: concentrations, human exposure estimates, and sources. *Environ Sci Technol* 43(7):2276-2281.
- Butte W, Heinzow B. 2002. Pollutants in house dust as indicators of indoor contamination. *Rev Environ Contam Toxicol* 175:1-46.
- D'eon JC, Mabury SA. **2011**. Exploring Indirect Sources of Human Exposure to Perfluoroalkyl Carboxylates (PFCAs): Evaluating Uptake, Elimination, and Biotransformation of Polyfluoroalkyl Phosphate Esters (PAPs) in the Rat. *Environ Health Perspect* 119(3):344-50.
- De Silva AO, Mabury, SA. 2006. Isomer Distribution of Perfluorocarboxylates in Human Blood: Potential Correlation to Source. *Environ Sci Technol*. 40(9):2903–2909.
- De Silva AO, Benskin JP, Martin LJ, Arsenault G, McCrindle R, Riddell N, et al.
 2009. Disposition of perfluorinated acid isomers in Sprague-Dawley rats;
 part 2: subchronic dose. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 28(3):555-567.
- Fei C, McLaughlin JK, Tarone RE, Olsen J. 2007. Perfluorinated chemicals and fetal growth: a study within the Danish national birth cohort. *Environ Health Perspect* 115(11):1677-1678.
- Fei C, McLaughlin JK, Tarone RE, Olsen J. 2008. Fetal growth indicators and perfluorinated chemicals: a study in the Danish national birth cohort. Am J Epidemiol 168(1):66-72.
- Fromme H, Mosch C, Morovitz M, Alba-Alejandre I, Boehmer S, Kiranoglu M, et al. 2010. pre- and postnatal exposure to perfluorinated compounds (PFCs). *Environ Sci Technol* 44(18):7123-7129.
- Goosey E, Harrad S. **2011**. Perfluoroalkyl compounds in dust from Asian, Australian, European, and North American homes and UK cars, classrooms, and offices. *Environ Int* 37:86-92.
- Hanssen L, Rollin H, Odland JO, Moe MK, Sandanger TM. 2010. Perfluorinated compounds in maternal serum and cord blood from selected areas of South Africa: results of a pilot study. *J Environ Monit* 12(6):1355-1361.

- Haug L, Huber S, Becher G, Thomsen C. 2011. Characterization of human exposure pathways to perfluorinated compounds- Comparing exposure estimates with biomarkers of exposure. *Environ Int* doi:10.1016/j.envint.2011.01.011
- Inoue K, Okada F, Ito R, Kato S, Sasaki S, Nakajima S, et al. **2004**. Perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) and related perfluorinated compounds in human maternal and cord blood samples: assessment of PFOS exposure in a susceptible population during pregnancy. *Environ Health Perspect* 112:1204-1207.
- Jones PD, Hu W, De Coen W, Newsted JL, Giesy JP. **2003**. Binding of perfluorinated fatty acids to serum proteins. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 22(11):2639-2649.
- Karrman A, Langlois I, van Bavel B, Lindstrom G, Oehme M. 2007. Identification and pattern of perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) isomers in human serum and plasma. *Environ Int* 33(6):782-788.
- Kato K, Calafat AM, Needham LL. 2009. Polyfluoroalkyl chemicals in house dust. *Environ Res* 109(5):518-523.
- Kato K, Wong LY, Jia LT, Kuklenyik Z, Calafat AM. 2011. Trends in Exposure
 to Polyfluoroalkyl Chemicals in the U.S. Population: 1999-2008.
 dx.doi.org/10.1021/es1043613 *Environ Sci Technol* XXXX, XXX, 000–000

- Kim SK, Lee KT, Kang CS, Tao L, Kannan K, Kim KR, et al. 2011. Distribution of perfluorochemicals between sera and milk from the same mothers and implications for prenatal and postnatal exposures. *Environ Pollut* 159(1):169-74
- Kissa E. 1994. Fluorinated Surfactants. Marcel Dekker, NewYork, NY, USA.
- Kubwabo C, Stewart B, Zhu JP, Marro L. 2005. Occurrence of perfluorosulfonates and other perfluorochemicals in dust from selected homes in the city of Ottawa, Canada. *J Environ Monit* 7(11):1074-1078.
- Kuklenyik Z, Reich JA, Tully JS, Needham LL, Calafat AM. **2004**. Automated solid-phase extraction and measurement of perfluorinated organic acids and amides in human serum and milk. *Environ Sci Technol* 38 (13):3698-3704.
- Langlois I, Oehme M. **2006**. Structural identification of isomers present in technical perfluorooctane sulfonate by tandem mass spectrometry. *Rapid Commun Mass Spectrom* 20(5):844-850.
- Lau C, Butenhoff JL, Rogers JM. 2004. The developmental toxicity of perfluoroalkyl acids and their derivatives. *Toxicol Appl Pharm* 198(2): 231-241.
- Loveless SE, Finlay C, Everds NE, Frame SR, Gillies PJ et al. **2006**. Comparative responses of rats and mice exposed to linear/branched, linear, or branched ammonium perfluorooctanoate (APFO). *Toxicology* 15;220(2-3):203-217.

- Martin JW, Asher BJ, Beesoon S, Benskin JP, Ross MS. 2010. PFOS or PreFOS? Are perfluorooctane sulfonate precursors (PreFOS) important determinants of human and environmental perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) exposure? J Environ Monit, 12:1979-2004.
- Midasch O, Drexler H, Hart N, Beckmann MW, Angerer J. **2007**. Transplacental exposure of neonates to perfluorooctanesulfonate and perfluorooctanoate: a pilot study. *Int Arch Occup Environ Health* 80(7):643-648.
- Monroy R, Morrison K, Teo K, Atkinson S, Kubwabo C, Stewart B, et al. **2008**. Serum levels of perfluoroalkyl compounds in human maternal and umbilical cord blood samples. *Environ Res* 108(1):56-62.
- Nelson JW, Hatch EE, Webster TF. **2010**. Exposure to polyfluoroalkyl chemicals and cholesterol, body weight, and insulin resistance in the general US population. *Environ Health Perspect* 118:197-202.
- Nolan LA, Nolan JM, Shofer FS, Rodway NV, Emmett EA. **2009**. The relationship between birth weight, gestational age and perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA)-contaminated public drinking water. *Reprod Toxicol* 27:231-238.
- Olsen GW, Mair DC, Church TR, Ellefson ME, Reagen WK, Boyd TM, et al. 2008. Decline in perfluorooctanesulfonate and other polyfluoroalkyl chemicals in American Red Cross adult blood donors, 2000-2006. *Environ Sci Technol* 42(13): 4989-95.

- Paul AG, Jones KC, Sweetman AJ. 2009. A first global production, emission, and environmental inventory for perfluorooctane sulfonate. *Environ Sci Technol* 43(2):386-392.
- Reagen WKL, K.R, Jacoby, C.B, Purcell, R.G. Kestner, T.A, Payfer, R.M. Miller, J.W. 2007. Environmental characterization of 3M electrochemical fluorination derived perfluorooctanoate and perfluorooctanesulfonate. In Society of Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry 28th North American Meeting Platform Presentation, Milwaukee, WI, November 11-15, 2007.
- Shoeib M, Harner T, Webster G, Lee S. 2011. Indoor sources of poly- and perfluorinated compounds (PFCs) in Vancouver, Canada: Implications for Human Exposure. *Environ Sci Technol* dx.doi.org/10.1021/es103562v
- Steenland K, Tinker S, Shankar A, Ducatman A. 2010. Association of perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA) and perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) with uric acid among adults with elevated community exposure to PFOA. *Environ Health Perspect* 118:229-233.
- Strynar MJ, Lindstrom AB. **2008**. Perfluorinated compounds in house dust from Ohio and North Carolina, USA. *Environ Sci Technol* 42(10):3751-3756.
- Syme MR, Paxton JW, Keelan JA. **2004**. Drug transfer and metabolism by the human placenta. *Clin Pharmocokinet* 43(8):487-514.
- Tittlemier SA, Pepper K, Seymour C, Moisey J, Bronson R, Cao X-L, et al. **2007**. Dietary exposure of Canadians to perfluorocarboxylates and

perfluorooctanesulfonate via consumption of meat, fish, fast foods, and food items prepared in their packaging. *J Agric Food Chem* 55(8):3203-3210.

- U.S. EPA. 2010/2015 PFOA Stewardship Program. **2006**. Available: http://www.epa.gov/oppt/pfoa/pubs/stewardship/index.html [accessed 23 March 2011].
- U.S. EPA. Child-Specific Exposure Factors Handbook (Final Report) 2008. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Washington, DC, EPA/600/R-06/096F, 2008.
- Van der Aa EM, Peereboom-Stegman JHJC, Noordhoek J, Gribnau FWJ, Russel FGM. 1998. Mechanisms of drug transfer across the human placenta. *Pharm World Sci* 20(4):139-148.
- Webster GM, Teshchke K, Janssen PA. 2011. Recruitment of healthy firsttrimester pregnant women: lessons from the chemicals, health and pregnancy study (CHirP). *Matern Child Health J* http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10995-010-0739-8
- Whittaker PG, MacPhail S, Lind T. **1996**. Serial hematologic changes and pregnancy outcome. *Obstet Gynecol* 88(1):33-9.

CHAPTER 3: Exceptionally High Serum Concentrations of Perfluorohexane Sulfonate in a Canadian Family Linked to Home Carpet Treatment Applications

Reproduced from

Beesoon S, Genuis SJ, Benskin JP, Martin JW. Exceptionally High Serum Concentrations of Perfluorohexane Sulfonate in a Canadian Family Linked to Home Carpet Treatment Applications. Environmental Science & Technology. 2012 Dec 4; 46(23):12960-7

Abstract

Perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) and perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) are normally the dominant perfluoroalkyl substances (PFASs) in human serum, but here a Canadian family of seven was identified with particularly high exposure to perfluorohexane sulfonate (PFHxS). Disproportionately high serum PFHxS concentrations (range 27.5 – 423 ng/mL) and moderately high PFOS (range 15.2 – 108 ng/mL) and PFOA (range 2.40 – 9.23 ng/mL) concentrations were detected in the family members, with all three chemicals being highest in the youngest children. We therefore sought to identify the source(s) and pathway(s) of this unusual exposure, and to study the excretion of PFASs for this family. Serum, urine, and stool were sampled from family members, carpet, dust, and air were sampled in the home, and a questionnaire was administered. Over 15 years, the family's household carpets were treated 8 times with ScotchgardTM formulations. Elevated concentrations of PFHxS were detected in household dust (2780 ng/g dust) and in family room carpet (2880 ng/g carpet), and the primary mode of excretion for the major PFASs was through urine. The high PFHxS and moderately high PFOS concentrations in serum and household samples are consistent with the known PFAS content of certain ScotchgardTM formulations, and exposure was likely through dust ingestion and/or inhalation.

3.1 Introduction

Perfluoroalkyl substances (PFASs) are a group of human-made organofluorine compounds that have been manufactured since the 1950s. Owing to their unique properties, including excellent chemical and thermal stability, PFASs have been used in multiple consumer products and in industrial processes. These include household products such as soil repellents on carpets, stain repellents on fabrics, in waxes, polishes, paints and adhesives (*Kissa 1994; Posner 2012*).

Multiple cross-sectional human biomonitoring studies have been conducted around the world for PFASs. Over the past decade, the National Health And Nutrition Examination Surveys (NHANES) in the U.S. have consistently shown that perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) was the dominant PFAS in human blood, followed by perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) (*Kato et al. 2011*). PFOS is also the predominant PFAS in wildlife (*Giesy and Kannan. 2001*), and in the indoor environment (*Fraser et al. 2012, Shoeib et al. 2011*) Not surprisingly, toxicological investigations of PFASs have focused mainly on PFOS and PFOA. Most human epidemiology studies of PFASs have also focused on PFOS and PFOA, but two recent studies by Hoffman et al. (2010) and Stein and Savitz (2010) found statistically significant positive associations (OR = 1.06; 95% CI: 1.02-1.11 and OR= 1.59; 95% CI: 1.21–2.08) respectively between serum PFHxS concentrations in children and attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD). However, neither of these studies controlled for socio-economic status which may be an important confounding variable in the association between serum PFAS levels and medical diagnosis of ADHD. Furthermore, the study by Gump et al. (2011) showed a consistent association between serum PFHxS levels and impulsivity, which is an important feature of ADHD (albeit no clinical assessment of ADHD was made in this study). However, based on Danish National Birth Cohort data, Fei and Olsen (2011) reported no statistically significant associations between behavioral and motor coordination problems in seven year old children and maternal background serum levels of PFOS and PFOA during pregnancy. Despite that perfluorohexanesulfonate (PFHxS) is known to have a much longer elimination half-life (arithmetic mean 8.5 years, geometric mean 7.3 years) in humans, compared to PFOS (arithmetic mean 5.4 years, geometric mean 4.8 years) or PFOA (arithmetic mean 3.8 years, geometric mean 3.5 years) (Olsen et al. 2007), few studies have focused on its disposition or toxicity. One study by the 3M Co. (Butenhoff et al. 2009) reported no reproductive or developmental toxicity associated with PFHxS exposure in rats, and Sundstrom et al.(2012) reported that the serum elimination half-life of PFHxS was four months in monkeys, and one month in rodents. Furthermore, Bijland et al. (2011) compared

the effects of PFBS, PFHxS and PFOS on mice and found a chain length dependent decrease of plasma triglycerides and total cholesterol due to impairment of lipoprotein production. Recently, *Cassone et al. (2012)* reported significant changes in genes regulating tissue development, cellular organization, and cell-to-cell signaling in chicken embryos exposed in ovo to PFHxS.

At around the time when PFOS was found to be globally distributed in wildlife (Giesy and Kannan. 2001) and humans (Hansen et al. 2001) the main manufacturer of PFOS in North America, the 3M Company, voluntarily phasedout its electrochemical fluorination (ECF) production of both PFOS and PFOA (3M Company. 2002). PFOS in American serum then declined from a geometric mean (GM) of 30.4 (95% CI: 27.1-33.9) ng/mL in 1999, to 20.7 (95% CI: 19.2-22.3) ng/mL in 2003, to 17.1 (95% CI: 16.0-18.2) ng/mL in 2005, and to 13.2 (95% CI: 12.2-14.2) ng/mL in 2007. However, the temporal trend for serum PFHxS over the last decade has not been consistent. After an initial decline from a geometric mean of 2.13 (95% CI: 1.91-2.38) ng/mL in 1999 to 1.93 (95% CI: 1.73-2.16) ng/mL in 2003, and down to 1.67 (95% CI: 1.42-1.98) ng/mL in 2005, serum PFHxS concentrations in Americans then showed a slight upward trend in 2007, with geometric mean levels of 1.96 (95% CI: (1.76-2.17) ng/mL in the general population, and 2.39 (95% CI: 2.09-2.75) ng/mL among children 12 to 19 years old.

In the recent Canadian Health Measures Survey (CHMS) (*n*=2880) (Health Canada. 2010), PFOS was the predominant PFAS in serum with a geometric mean of 8.85 ng/mL (CI 7.97-9.82), followed by PFOA (2.52 ng/mL; CI 2.36-

2.69) and PFHxS (2.26 ng/mL; CI 1.97-2.59). However, it is interesting to note that the arithmetic mean (AM) for PFHxS (AM 3.87 ng/mL CI: 3.25-4.48) surpassed PFOA (AM 2.89 CI: 2.72-3.07) as the second most prominent PFAS. A detailed examination of the CHMS data show that at 75th, 90th, and 95th percentiles are GM values for PFOA are lower than PFHxS; 3.62, 4.69, and 5.50 ng/mL for PFOA and 3.74, 7.36, and 12.49 ng/mL for PFHxS, respectively. This trend is reversed at the lower centiles. For example, at the 10th, 25th, and 50th percentiles PFOA levels exceed PFHxS levels; 1.32, 1.90, and 2.66 ng/mL for PFOA and 0.74, 1.27, and 2.22 ng/mL for PFHxS, respectively. These figures suggest a greater tail of distribution of PFHxS compared to PFOA in the Canadian population. Furthermore, the ratio of serum levels in males compared to females (at the geometric mean level) is much higher for PFHxS (2.03) compared to PFOA (1.35) and PFOS (1.57), suggesting that PFHxS may be the main driver for gender specific exposure differences to PFAS in the general Canadian population. This unusual pattern of PFHxS distribution in Canadians has not been observed in other cross-sectional studies in other countries, including in the US NHANES studies.

Here we report on a study of a Canadian family who was identified as having unusually high levels of serum PFHxS, and moderately high levels of PFOS and PFOA. This finding led us to investigate and to characterize the possible source and pathway of exposure to PFASs in this family.

3.2 Materials and Methods

3.2.1 Study design

The present study was initiated after a physician in the Province of Alberta (Dr. S. Genuis) contacted our research group in 2008 to report the unusual case of a husband and wife with abnormally high serum levels of PFHxS. This unexpected finding was made during laboratory testing conducted as part of a clinical research project where the couple was enrolled as volunteer control participants in a study on the elimination of chemical toxicants (Genuis et al. 2011). For the current work, ethical clearance was subsequently obtained from the Biomedical Panel of the Health Research Ethics Board (University of Alberta) to administer a questionnaire, to take household samples, and to take biological samples from all members of this family (n=7) to study exposure, sources, and excretion of PFASs in each family member. This high socioeconomic status family consisted of a 52 year old father, a 48 year old mother, four sons (aged 23, 21, 17 and 15), and an 18 year old daughter. All members of the family lived in the same household, except that the second son had moved out 3 years prior to sampling. The father is a scientific researcher and the mother is highly educated. At the time of sampling the 2 eldest sons were university students and the 3 younger children were in high school. According to gender and age, the family members will hereafter be referred to as M-52 (father), F-48 (mother), M-23 (first son), M-21 (second son), F-18 (daughter), M-17 (third son) and M-15 (fourth son). None of the family members had reported any conditions requiring medical follow-up to their family physician.

3.2.2 Home Characteristics

The family's house was built in the Edmonton area in 1989, with the exclusive source of heat coming from a boiler-fed in-floor radiant heating system. In many rooms, wall-to-wall carpeting had been installed on top of the heated floors. The house had a finished basement, a main floor consisting of a kitchen, family room, dining room and study rooms, a second floor with 5 bedrooms, and an attic which served as an office for the father. Historically, the house had no fan-forced air circulation system and there was also no fresh-air intake to the house from the outdoors. At the time of the home sampling, renovations had just begun in the basement to improve indoor air circulation, and to install a fresh-air intake system. A questionnaire based interview was administered to the mother to record potential sources of PFASs, household characteristics, dietary habits for all family members, and occupational information.

3.2.3 Sampling

With informed consent, samples of blood, urine and stool were collected from all family members in November 2008. Blood (10 mL) was collected from each participant in plain Vacutainer® tubes (Becton Dickinson, NJ USA) at a licensed private laboratory (DynaLIFE_{Dx}, Diagnostic Laboratory Services, Edmonton, Alberta) and sent to the University of Alberta within one hour of collection. The clotted blood was centrifuged, serum samples aliquoted in 15 mL Corning® polypropylene tubes and stored at -80°C, pending extraction and analysis. The family was given detailed instructions on how to collect the urine and stool

samples in methanol rinsed polypropylene containers which were subsequently stored at -80°C pending analysis.

Carpet, house dust, and indoor air samples were collected from the house in September 2008, in a narrow window of opportunity between getting to know the family and a major renovation to the house whereby all carpets were removed. Rectangular pieces of carpet (approximately $5 \text{ cm} \times 2 \text{ cm}$) were sampled from the basement, family room, dining room, attic, and from bedrooms of the parents and children currently living in the house using scissors. The carpets in all rooms were identical and had been installed at the same time. We also sampled two additional pieces of the same carpet that had never been installed, or treated by ScotchgardTM, but had been stored in the basement for many years (referred to hereafter as "untreated carpet"). Nitrile gloves were worn and changed between samples from different rooms, and scissors were rinsed with HPLC-grade methanol before each sample was cut. The carpet samples were stored in 50 mL polypropylene Corning[®] tubes at -20°C. On the same day that carpets were sampled, the vacuum bag from the central vacuum system was removed and its contents were emptied into a polyethylene bag which was then stored at -20° C.

Indoor air samples (n=2) were collected in the main floor family room and basement in September 2008 using an active air sampling method (4.3 L/min) using Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) versatile sampler tubes (XAD-2 OVS (Glass Fiber Filter), 13 to 8 × 75 mm size, SKC Inc. PA, USA) (Figure 3.1).



Figure 3.1. OSHA Versatile Sampler (OVS) tube used for air sampling. Parts 1, 2 and 3 were analysed separately.

The pump (Airchek Sampler-Model 224-PCXR8, SKC Inc, PA USA) was calibrated using a Dry Cal DC-Lite primary flow meter (Bios International Corporation, Butler, NJ, USA) using a 5 point calibration protocol. A sample of vacuum dust was again collected in January 2012 to assess any change with respect to 2008. PFAS extraction from the different media was done according to previously published methods, details of which are given in the next section.

3.2.4 Sample preparation

3.2.4.1 Serum

PFASs were extracted from serum using the protein precipitation method of *Flaherty et al.* (2006). Briefly, 20 ng of internal standard (MPFAC-MXA) (Table 3.1) was added to 150 μ L of serum, followed by the addition of 150 μ L of methanol. The contents of the tube were thoroughly vortex mixed, followed by 15 minutes centrifugation at 10,000 rpm for 15 minutes. Then, 500 μ L of 0.1 M formic acid was added to 200 μ L of the supernatant, and the mixture was vortexed before analysis. Extraction efficiencies for serum and other matrices are summarized in Table 3.2.

	S/MS		GC/MS					
Native (MPFAC-MXB)		Isotopically Labelled (MPFAC-MXA)		Native		Isotopically Labelled		
Full Name	Acronym	Full Name	Acronym	Full Name	Acronym	Full Name	Acronym	
Perfluorobutanoic acid	PFBA	Perfluoro [1,2,3,4- ¹³ C ₄] butanoic acid	MPFBA	2-Perfluorohexylethanol	6:2 FTOH			
Perfluoropentanoic acid	PFPeA			2-Perfluorooctylethanol	8:2 FTOH	2-Perfluorooctyl- $[1,1-^{13}H_2]-[1^{3}C_2]-$ ethanol	M-8:2 FTOH	
Perfluorohexanoic acid	PFHxA	Perfluoro[1,2- ¹³ C ₂] hexanoic acid	MPFHxA	2-Perfluorodecylethanol	10:2 FTOH			
Perfluoroheptanoic acid	PFHpA			Methyperfluoro-1-octane sulfonamidoethanol	N- MeFOSE	2-(N-deuteriomethylperfluoro-1- octanesulfonamido)-1,1,2,2- tetradeuterioethanol	d9-N- MeFOSE-M	
Perfluorooctanoic acid	PFOA	Perfluoro[1,2,3,4- ¹³ C ₄] octanoic acid	MPFOA	Ethylperfluoro-1-octane sulfonamidoethanol	NEtFOSE	2-(N-deuterioethylperfluoro-1- octanesulfonamido)-1,1,2,2- tetradeuterioethanol	d9-N- EtFOSE-M	
Perfluorononanoic acid	PFNA	Perfluoro[1,2,3,4,5- ¹³ C ₅] nonanoic acid	MPFNA					
Perfluorodecanoic acid	PFDA	Perfluoro[1,2- ¹³ C ₂] decanoic acid	MPFDA					
Perfluoroundecanoic acid	PFUdA	Perfluoro[1,2- ¹³ C ₂] undecanoic acid	MPFUdA					
Perfluorododecanoic acid	PFDoA	Perfluoro[1,2- ¹³ C ₂] dodecanoic acid	MPFDoA					
Perfluorotridecanoic acid	PFTrDA							
Perfluorotetradecanoic acid	PFTeDA							
Perfluorobutane sulfonate	PFBS				İ			
Perfluorohexane sulfonate	PFHxS							
Perfluorooctane sulfonate	PFOS							
Perfluorodecane sulfonate	PFDS							

Table 3.1. Chemical Standards used for LC-MS/MS and GC/MS. All chemical standards used for the current project were purchased from Wellington Laboratories (Guelph, ON, Canada). Specific isomers for PFOS and PFOA (authentic standards of branched PFHxS are **not** available) were characterized based on standards provided by 3M Co., as well as Br-PFOS and T-PFOA standards from Wellington Laboratories.

Table 3.2. Spike and recovery data. Serum, dust and carpet samples were spiked with native standards, while the recovery data presented here for urine and stools are those for isotopically labelled standards. For the air samples spike and recovery was done using native standards on the

	% Reco	veries			% Recoveries		
Non- Volatile PFASs	Serum	Urine	Stools	Dust	Carpet	Volatile PFASs	Air (XAD)
PFOA	96.0	107	88	87.0	112	6:2 FTOH	99.5
PFNA	92.0	94.0	72	89.0	79.0	8:2 FTOH	127
PFDA	112	89.0	64	-	-	10:2 FTOH	88.9
PFUdA	96.0	105	46	-	-	N-MeFOSE	114
PFHxS	95.0	99.0	79	98.0	95.0	N-EtFOSE	91.0
PFOS	95.0	103	83	116	120		

XAD component of the OVS tube

3.2.4.2 Urine

A portion of each urine sample (10 mL) was measured into a 50 mL polypropylene tube, and 15 mL of 1% formic acid in water was added to each tube along with 5 ng of internal standard (MPFAC-MXA). The samples were vortexed for 2 minutes and sonicated for 30 minutes. Each sample was slowly passed through an Oasis HLB (60 mg, 6 mL) SPE cartridge. The SPE cartridge was then eluted with 1 mL of 1% ammonium hydroxide in acetonitrile. The resulting eluant was concentrated to 100 μ L and diluted with 200 μ L of 90% 0.1 M acetic acid in water/ 10% methanol before analysis.

3.2.4.3 Stool

The method of *Yoo et al. (2009)* for sludge was adapted. Approximately 2 g of each sample was weighed into 15 mL polypropylene tubes, spiked with 10 ng of internal standard (MPFAC-MXA) to which 4 mL aliquots of methanol were added. The mixture was vortexed for 5 min, sonicated for 1 hr., and centrifuged at 3000g for 10 min. A 2 mL portion of the methanol was slowly concentrated down to 100 μ L in a premarked vial, and to this 200 μ L of 90% 0.1M acetic acid in water/ 10% methanol was added.

3.2.4.4 Dust

Vacuum dust samples were sieved using an AS200 Analytical Retsch sieve shaker and a 150 μ m mesh size stainless sieve (Retsch GmbH, Rheinische, Germany). The sieved dust was collected in a methanol rinsed stainless steel pan. The method of *Kubwabo et al. (2005)* was customized for the analysis of the dust samples. Approximately 0.5 g of sieved dust was weighed into a 15 mL polypropylene tube, spiked with 3.5 ng of each internal standard (MPFAC-MXA) and 5 mL methanol was subsequently added followed by vortexing, sonication and centrifugation. The methanol was decanted and fresh methanol was added 2 more times and the triplicate extracts were pooled. A 5 mL aliquot was transferred to a clean 15 mL centrifuge tube, reduced to 300 μ L under nitrogen, and centrifuged for 10 min at 4000g before analysis.

3.2.4.5 Carpet

PFAS were extracted from the carpet samples using the method of *L'Empereur et al. (2008).* Briefly, approximately 1 g of each carpet sample was weighed into a 50 mL polypropylene tube, which was then spiked with 3.5 ng of internal standard (MPFAC-MXA). After 1 hour, during which time the internal standard solvent had dried, 10 mL of methanol was added to the 50 mL tube and the tube was vortex mixed for 5 min. The methanol extract was then decanted into a 50 mL polypropylene tube, and the extraction was repeated three more times with 10 mL of methanol. The combined extract was homogenised by vortex mixing and a 2 mL aliquot was concentrated down to less than 100 μ L, and resuspended in 200 μ L of methanol.

3.2.4.6 Air

Sampling media in the OSHA versatile air sampler (OVS) tubes were separated into 3 fractions for analysis. Fraction 1 contained airborne particles, Fraction 2 contained gaseous airborne analytes, and Fraction 3 was used to examine for

analyte breakthrough (Figure 3.1). Each fraction was spiked with 10 ng of each internal standard: 2-perfluorooctyl-[1,1-²H₂]-[¹³C₂]-ethanol (M-8:2 FTOH), 2-(Ndeuterioethylperfluoro-1-octanesulfonamido)-1,1,2,2-tetradeuterioethanol (d9-N-EtFOSE-M), 2-(N-deuteriomethylperfluoro-1-octanesulfonamido)-1,1,2,2tetradeuterioethanol (d9-N-MeFOSE-M) and PFAC-MXA (Table 3.1). After allowing the solvent to dry, this was followed by a double extraction with two aliquots of 1 mL of ethyl acetate. Approximately 800 μ L of each extract was then concentrated to 300 µL by a gentle stream of nitrogen in a TurboVap®LV concentration workstation (Caliper Lifesciences, MA, USA) for analysis of N-MeFOSE, N-EtFOSE and possible PFHxS precursors by GC-MS. The remaining unconcentrated extract from each fraction was tested directly for 6:2, 8:2 and 10:2 FTOHs, without prior pre-concentration, as it was found during the method development phase that evaporation lead to substantial loss of these analytes. The same GC-MS conditions used by Martin et al. (2002) were used to detect the airborne analytes (Table 3.3). After GC-MS analysis, the extracts of Fraction 1 were evaporated to dryness and the residue reconstituted in 300 μ L of methanol for HPLC-MS/MS analysis presence of perfluorinated acids.

Compound	Structural Formula	Acronym	Ions (m/z)
2-Perfluoro hexylethanol	F_3C C F_2 F_2 C CH_2OH F_3C C C CH_2	6:2 FTOH	365 327 393
2-Perfluoro octylethanol	H ₂ OH H ₂ OH H ₂ C H ₂ C C H ₂ C C C H ₂ C C C H ₂ C C C C H ₂ C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C	8:2 FTOH	465 427 493
2-Perfluoro decylethanol	$F_{3}C$ F_{2} $F_{$	10:2 FTOH	565 527 593
N-methyl perfluorooctane sulfonamidoethanol	$F_{3}C$ F_{2} F_{3} F_{3} F_{2} F_{2} F_{2} F_{2} F_{3} $F_{$	N- MeFOSE	558 540
N-Ethyl perfluorooctane sulfonamidoethanol	F_2	N- EtFOSE	572 554 540
N-methyl * perfluorohexane sulfonamidoethanol	F_2 F_2 F_2 F_2 F_2 F_2 F_2 F_2 F_2 F_2 F_2 F_2 F_2 F_2 F_2 F_2 F_3 C F_2 C F_2 C F_2 C C F_2 C C F_2 C C C C C C C C C C	N- MeFHxSE	458 440
N-Ethyl * perfluorohexane sulfonamidoethanol	F_2 F_2 F_2 CH_2CH_2OH F_3C F_2 F_2 O CH_2CH_2OH CH_2CH_3	N- EtFHxSE	472 454 440

Table 3.3. Semi-volatile perfluoroalkyl substances monitored in air samples. All the ions monitored were by positive chemical ionization.

* denotes the two C-6 compounds which can theoretically be precursors of PFHxS, by analogy to N-EtFOSE and N-MeFOSE.

3.2.5 Total PFAS analysis

Total PFASs (i.e. no isomer separation) were quantified by LC/MS/MS utilizing an Agilent 1100 HPLC coupled to an API 3000 mass spectrometer (Applied Biosystems, Carlsbad, CA, USA) using electrospray ionization in negative ion mode and multiple reaction monitoring (MRM). Chromatographic separation used gradient elution at 600 μ L/min on a C-18 150 mm Synergi Hydro-RP column (Phenomenex, Torrance, CA, USA) and a mobile phase consisting of 20 mM ammonium acetate at pH 4 (A) and HPLC grade methanol (B). The interferencefree transition (*m*/*z* 399/119) for PFHxS (*Chan et al. 2009*) was always used for quantification.

3.2.6 Isomer specific PFAS analysis

The method of *Benskin et al.* (2007) was adapted for isomer specific PFAS analysis of all samples of dust, carpet, and Fraction 1 of the air samples. Chromatographic separation was performed on a FluoroSep RP Octyl column (3μ 100Å, 15 cm × 2.1 mm, ES Industries, West Berlin, NJ) at 150 μ L/min. A gradient elution method was used with the mobile phases consisting of A: 5 mM ammonium formate at pH 4.0 and B: methanol. Mass spectral data were collected on a triple-quadrupole mass spectrometer (API 5000, AB Sciex, Concord, ON, Canada) using electrospray ionization operated in negative ion mode.

3.3 Results and Discussion

3.3.1 Serum PFAS concentrations

Serum PFHxS, PFOS and PFOA concentrations among all family members

ranged from 27.5 to 423 ng/mL, 15.2 to 108 ng/mL and 2.40 to 9.23 ng/mL,

respectively (Figure 3.2).



Figure 3.2. Serum concentrations of PFOS, PFOA and PFHxS in the current family compared to concentrations in other biomonitoring studies in the United States and Canada. NH-08 – NHANES study 2008, ABS-08 – Alberta Biomonitoring Study 2008, CHMS-08 – Canadian Health Measures Study 2008.

These concentrations are all high and can be compared to the 95th percentiles of the general Canadian population: 12.5 ng/mL PFHxS (15.9 ng/mL for males, 8.52 ng/mL for females), 27.5 ng/mL PFOS (31.3 ng/mL for males, 20.0 ng/mL for females) and at 5.50 ng/mL PFOA (5.98 ng/mL for males and 4.99 ng/mL for females). The age and gender stratified distributions for these three PFASs in the Canadian population are provided in the Figure 3.3.



Figure 3.3. Distribution of serum PFOA, PFOS and PFHxS in the general Canadian population, stratified by 3 age categories and gender. Note that at the 95th centile, serum PFHxS in young males is much higher than older males and all females categories. This figure is generated using publicly available data from the Canadian Health Measures Survey. (http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/ewhsemt/pubs/contaminants/chms-ecms/section8-eng.php#n8_5. Accessed on June 25 2012)

Moreover, in every family member, the relative profile was PFHxS > PFOS > PFOA, which is in stark contrast to what is conventionally observed in human biomonitoring studies (*Kato et al. 2011, Kannan et al. 2004*), where the general pattern is always PFOS > PFOA > PFHxS. The other PFASs detected in serum were perfluoroheptane sulfonate (PFHpS), N-methyl perfluorooctanesulfonamidoacetate (N-MeFOSAA), perfluorononanoate (PFNA), and perfluorobutanoate (PFBA) (Table 3.4).

Among retired fluorochemical production workers, serum PFHxS has been reported to be in the range of 16-1,295 ng/mL (mean 290 ng/mL), (*Olsen et al. 2007*) but such high serum PFHxS in non-occupationally exposed humans, coupled with high PFOS, has only been reported once previously (up to 718 ng/mL of PFHxS and 515 ng/mL of PFOS) in American children (*Olsen et al. 2004*). Notably, in the present study the concentrations were also highest in the

youngest children. Kato et al. (2011) showed that age was inversely related to serum PFHxS levels among Americans, especially at the 95th percentile, and that this consistent trend was evident in all four NHANES studies from 1999 to 2008. This age associated trend in serum levels of PFHxS is also shown in 2 independent Canadian biomonitoring studies on pregnant women (Govt. of Alberta. 2008) and children under 13 years (Govt. of Alberta. 2010), whereby serum PFHxS concentrations in children were higher than in all age groups of pregnant women. Kato et al. (2011) also showed that males generally have higher serum PFAS than females, in particular for PFHxS, and in the current study the 2 youngest sons (M-17 and M-15) had higher serum PFHxS than the daughter (F-18) (Figure 3.2). The Canadian Health Measures Survey (Figure 3.3) also showed, at the 95th percentile, that serum PFHxS among males was higher than females, and that PFHxS was higher in the youngest age group; albeit the youngest age group was 20 - 39 years, compared to NHANES where 12 - 19 year olds were tested.

3.3.2 PFAS in stool and urine

None of the PFASs were detected in the stool samples, except for perfluorotridecanoic acid (PFTrDA) which was detected in the stool of the second son (M-21), third son (M-17) and the youngest son (M-15), and perfluorotetradecanoic acid (PFTeDA) which was detected in the stool of the second son (M-21). However, PFHxS was detected in the urine of all 5 children but not for the parents. We can only speculate that that this may be due to the fact that the parents have among the lowest serum levels, and so the amount of PFHxS

excreted in their urine is not above the current detection limit of 0.05 ng/mL. PFOS was detected in the urine of the father, the daughter (F-18), and the second son (M-17) (Table 3.4).

		PFHxS	PFOS	PFOA	PFNA	PFTrDA	PFTeDA	PFHpA	PFHpS	PFBA	N-MeFOSAA
Serum (ng/mL)	M-52	45.2	15.2	3.68	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	F-48	27.5	17.7	2.55	-	-	-	0.63	-	-	1.00
	M-23	77.1	19.9	4.96	0.95	-	-		0.72	0.610	-
	M-21	32.2	16.4	2.40	0.52	-	-	1.92	-	-	-
	F-18	215	78.4	9.02	0.73	-	-	-	2.36	-	0.660
	M-17	423	108	9.23	-	-	-	-	3.01	I	0.870
	M-15	222	72.3	6.84	0.68	-	-	-	1.41	-	0.960
	M-52	-	0.175	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	F-48	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Urine (ng/mL)	M-23	0.052	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	M-21	0.054	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	I	-
	F-18	0.324	0.390	-	-	-	-	-	-	I	-
	M-17	0.318	0.074	-	-	-	-	-	-	I	-
	M-15	0.248	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Stool (ng/g)	M-52	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	F-48	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	M-23	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	M-21	-	-	-	-	4.80	-	-	-	-	-
	F-18	-	-	-	-		-	-	-	-	-
	M-17	-	-	-	-	7.80	3.20	-	-	-	-
	M-15	-	-	-	-	9.10	-	-	-	-	-

Table 3.4. Serum, urine and feces concentrations of different PFASs in family members.

The lower limits of detection (LLOD) of the different PFAS are as follows: 0.05 ng/mL for serum and urine and 2.50 ng/g for stools. "- " indicates nondetectable at current LLODs. In addition to the compounds shown in the table, these additional PFAS were analysed but were not detected in any of the three biological media: perfluorobutane sulfonate (PFBS), perfluorodecane sulfonate (PFDS), perfluoro pentanoate (PFPeA), perfluorohexanoate (PFHxA), perfluorodecanoate (PFDA), perfluoroundecanoate PFUdA, perfluorododecanoate (PFDoA), FOSA and N-EtFOSAA. Assuming a daily urinary volume of 1500 mL, urinary PFHxS excretion of the five children ranged from 78.0 - 486 ng/day. Although PFHxS was undetected in the stool samples, at the current detection limit of 2.50 ng/g, based on 100 g of average daily stool excretion in Western countries (*Cummings et al. 1992*) and 75 % moisture content (*Jensen et al.1976*), the maximum daily amount of PFHxS that could possibly have been excreted in stool was 62.5 ng. Thus, it is likely that urine is the primary mode of excretion for PFHxS. To our knowledge this is the first human data on the excretion of PFHxS in urine. Elimination of other PFASs in human urine has been documented by *Harada et al. (2005)* on the renal clearance of PFOA and PFOS, and *Ubel et al. (1980)* on PFOA excretion in urine of fluorochemical plant workers exposed to PFAS, but the current study is the first time that parallel samples of stool have been analyzed.

3.3.3 Vacuum dust and carpet samples

House dust and carpet PFAS concentrations are reported in Figure 3.4. What was surprising, just like in the family's serum, was that PFHxS was the dominant PFAS in the vacuum dust (2780 ng/g PFHxS, compared to 1090 ng/g PFOS) and carpet samples (*n*=10). The highest concentrations among carpet samples were in the main floor family and dining rooms (Figure 3.4). Such high PFHxS levels in house dust are not unprecedented; for example maximum PFHxS in dust was 4305 ng/g (median: 23.1 ng/g) in Canadian homes (*Kubwabo et al. 2005*), 43765 ng/g (median:185.5 ng/g) in American homes (*Kato et al. 2009*), 6100 ng/g in U.K. classrooms (*Goosey et al. 2011*). Thus, although this family's exposure to PFHxS

in dust is high, many other families and their children may have similar exposure to PFHxS in their homes, or in micro-environments.

Compelling evidence that the major PFASs in vacuum dust originated from the carpets is shown by similar proportions of PFHxS, PFOS, and PFOA between the dust and the carpets with the highest concentrations of PFASs (Figure 3.4), and also by nearly identical isomer profiles (Figure 3.5); for example whereby the total percentage of branched PFHxS (based on peak area in the m/z 399/119 transition) in the 2008 dust and carpet were 33.1% and 33.2% (average of 5 carpet samples), respectively.



Figure 3.4. Distribution of PFOS, PFOA and PFHxS in dust samples (2008 and 2012), and carpets from main floor family room (MFFR), main floor dining room (MFDR), parents' bedroom (PBR), first son's bedroom (M-23 BR), daughter's bedroom (F-18 BR), third son's bedroom (M-17 BR), fourth son's bedroom (M-15 BR), untreated carpet, attic and basement.



Figure 3.5. Chromatograms showing branched (B) and linear (L) isomers of PFHxS in carpet, dust, serum and urine samples. Note the close similarity between chromatograms of the carpet and the dust sample. The urine sample is slightly enriched in the branched isomer content compared to the serum sample.

Furthermore, the dramatic decline of all three major PFASs in the 2012 vacuum dust (PFHxS: 253 ng/g, PFOS: 184 ng/g, PFOA: 87.6 ng/g) with respect to the 2008 dust (PFHxS: 2780 ng/g, PFOS: 1090 ng/g, PFOA: 516 ng/g) coincided with, and is likely attributable to the removal of all carpets from the house shortly after the 2008 sampling time. Overall, this suggestion is consistent with the findings of *Kubwabo et al. (2005)*, who reported a statistically significant positive correlation (p = 0.0013) between house dust PFAS concentrations and total carpeted area in Canadian houses.

3.3.4 Air samples

Analysis for semi-volatile PFASs (PFOS- and PFOA-precursors) were made only in Fraction 2 of the two air samples taken in 2008 (basement, main floor dining room, respectively). These showed the presence of 2-perfluorooctylethanol (8:2 FTOH) (4640 pg/m³, 3280 pg/m³), 2-perfluorodecylethanol (10:2 FTOH) (1470 pg/m³, 831 pg/m³), methyperfluoro-1-octane sulfonamidoethanol (N-MeFOSE) (8400 pg/m³, 1210 pg/m³) and ethyperfluoro-1-octane sulfonamidoethanol (N-EtFOSE) (1110 pg/m³, 680 pg/m³). These indoor air levels are within the range reported for other Canadian houses (*Shoeib et al. 2011*). Although 2-perfluorohexylethanol (6:2 FTOH) was detected in Fraction 2, it was also present in the breakthrough fraction and thus could not be quantified. Possible PFHxS precursors were examined by monitoring for analogous ions to N-EtFOSE and N-MeFOSE, (Table 3.3), but these were not detected.

Subsequent LC-MS/MS analysis of Fraction 1 (particulate filter) from the main floor family room air sample showed detectable levels of PFHxS (27.4 pg/m³), PFOS (41.6 pg/m³) and PFOA (19.7 pg/m³). The collected mass of dust could not be weighed, but based on indoor dust levels of a typical Canadian house (15.2 μ g/m³ air) (*Pellizzari et al. 1999*), the corresponding family room airborne concentrations (by mass of dust) for PFHxS, PFOS and PFOA were estimated to be 1800, 2740 and 1300 ng/g, respectively. These numbers can be compared to the vacuum dust concentration, and are within the same range. Analysis of Fraction1 from the basement air sample showed one order of magnitude higher concentrations of PFOS (393 pg/m³), PFHxS (426 pg/m³), and PFOA (453 pg/m³) compared to the main floor family room air sample. The reason for the very high concentrations is not clear.

3.3.5 Isomer specific analysis

The PFHxS isomer patterns in carpet, dust, serum and urine were compared (Figure 3.5). As previously noted, the isomer pattern of PFHxS in dust was the same as that of the family room carpet, but major differences were observed in all serum samples, whereby the relative amount of branched isomers (based on m/z 399/119 peak area) was substantially lower in serum.

Assuming that the carpets are the source of PFASs, and that house dust is the main pathway of PFHxS exposure (by ingestion or inhalation), this finding suggests either preferential absorption of linear PFHxS, or preferential excretion of branched PFHxS isomers. We could not test the first possibility, however based on a qualitative comparison of the PFHxS chromatograms of urine and serum (Figure 3.5), an enriched branched PFHxS isomer signature was seen in urine, consistent with preferential excretion of branched isomers. This is consistent with the findings of *Benskin et al. (2009)*, whereby rats excreted branched PFHxS in urine to a greater extent than linear PFHxS. The same trend was observed by *Benskin et al.(2009)* for PFOA isomers in rats, which is a likely explanation for the much lower branched PFOA content in serum of all family members compared to the dust and carpet sampled in the house (Table 3.5).

Table 3.5. Branched PFOA content in house dust, carpet, air particles, serum samples and a historical 3M ECF reference standard.

Sample	% Branched PFOA					
Vacuum Dust						
2008 dust	20.5					
2012 dust	15.4					
Air Samples (Fraction 1)						
Main Floor Family Room	20.6					
Basement	21.8					
Carpets						
Main floor family room	19.9					
Parents bedroom	21.1					
M-23 bedroom	19.4					
F-18 bedroom	21.4					
M-17 bedroom	21.8					
M-15 bedroom	19.3					
Untreated	20.7					
Serum						
M-52	3.68					
F-48	2.09					
M-23	1.83					
M-21	2.69					
F-18	3.51					
M-17	4.91					
M-15	2.86					
Reference Standard						
3M Co. ECF PFOA standard	22.2					

PFOA isomer patterns in dust, carpet and air can be used to determine if the source of PFOA is from historical 3M Co. ECF manufacturing or from contemporary telomer manufacturing by other companies, as previously described *(Beesoon et al. 2011)*. The reference 3M Co. ECF PFOA standard had a branched content of 22.2% by the current methodology, while all samples of air, carpet, and dust collected in 2008 had a branched content between 19.3% and 21.8%, consistent with the primary source of PFOA in the house being from a historical ECF source (Table 5). Also noteworthy is that by 2012, long after the removal of carpets from the house, PFOA concentrations in house vacuum dust had declined (Figure 3.4), and the source of PFOA was increasingly from a contemporary telomer (i.e. purely linear) manufacturing source of PFOA (15.5% branched PFOA in 2012 dust).

3.3.6 Family and house characteristics

Through the questionnaire based interview, it was determined that the family moved into this new house in 1989, at which time the first 2 sons were already born (5 and 3 years old at that time). None of the family members had any occupational exposure to PFASs. The family rarely ate fast food, or ate in restaurants, and their dietary intake was comparable to an average Canadian, thus excluding the likelihood that food was a major source of exposure. The interview also revealed that the family had carpeting installed in their house in 1989, and in many places this was fixed on top of in-floor radiant heating. Furthermore, since 1991, the family had repeatedly hired the service of the same cleaning company to clean the carpets and to apply Scotchgard[™] to the main floor family room, and

occasionally to the dining room. Detailed receipts documenting the specific dates, the rooms where the formulations were applied, and noting the ScotchgardTM trademark (but not the specific formulation) were available. The same company had been hired over the 18 years, with the first application made in 1991, and the last application in 2007, with 6 intermittent applications (Figure 3.6).



Figure 3.6. Timeline showing ScotchgardTM applications to the main floor family room carpet and occasionally (1995, 2003 and 2007) to the dining room carpet in relation to year in which the children in the family were born and sampling conducted for the current study.
3.3.7 General Interpretation and Implications

Results from PFAS analysis of carpets corroborated the receipts issued by the cleaning company, because the highest concentrations were detected in the family room and dining room carpets where Scotchgard[™] was noted to have been applied (Figure 4). The relatively low levels of PFHxS (16.7 ng/g) and PFOS (132 ng/g) in the untreated/unused carpet", is strong evidence that the main source of PFASs in carpet(s) was post-installation treatment with Scotchgard[™]. PFOA was the major perfluoroalkylcarboxylate in carpets (range 8.36-153 ng/g), including on the untreated carpet (103 ng/g, 20.7% branched), suggestive of a pre-installation ECF source of PFOA (Figure 3.7).



Figure 3.7. Distribution of PFHxA, PFHpA, and PFOA in dust samples (2008 and 2012), main floor family room (MFFR), main floor dining room (MFDR), parents' bedroom (PBR), first son's bedroom (M-23-BR), daughter's bedroom (F-18-BR), third son's bedroom (M-17-BR), fourth son's bedroom (M-15-BR), untreated carpet, attic and basement. For the perfluoroalkylsulfonates detected in carpet, the very high levels of PFHxS, relative to PFOS, was unanticipated because it is conventionally believed that the major component of historical 3M Scotchgard[™] formulations were C-8 compounds, particularly PFOS and its precursors. However, based on 3M Co. literature submitted to the U.S. EPA (3M Company. 2000), PFHxS concentrations in formulations of "SG Carpet Protector Product" and "SG Carpet Protector Treated Web" were 1900 parts per million (ppm), whereas PFOS concentrations were only 610 ppm and 470 ppm in the two products, respectively. Thus, the PFHxS:PFOS ratios in these 2 formulations ranged from 3.1 to 4.0, which is close to the PFHxS:PFOS ratio in the house dust (2.7), family room carpet (2.5) and dining room carpet (3.1). No other Scotchgard[™] formulations that we are aware of, including the 6 others analyzed by 3M Co. (3M Company. 2000), contain more PFHxS than PFOS, thus it is likely that one of these two products was applied to the current home on at least one occasion. Interestingly, these two formulations contain non-detectable levels of N-MeFOSE and other related PFOS-precursors, except for traces of perfluorooctanesulfonamide (FOSA) (6 ppm maximum), which are the conventional building blocks of 3M's carpet treatment formulations.³⁷

After PFOS production stopped in 2002, PFHxS was used as a substitute for PFOS for impregnation of carpets (*Stockholm Convention. 2009, National Institutes of Health. 2011*). Aside from our current study, other evidence is emerging that the increasing use of PFHxS has impacted human and environmental exposure. *Goosey et al. (2011)* detected high PFHxS:PFOS ratios

165

in indoor and outdoor air samples collected in the UK in 2008/2009 and higher PFHxS outdoor air concentrations relative to 2005. *Glynn et al.* (2012) reported that PFHxS concentrations among primiparous women in Sweden have increased at a rate of 8.3%/yr. since 2000, and that PFHxS concentrations were similar to PFOS by 2010. However, based on Swedish pooled human milk samples collected during the period 1972 to 2008, *Sundstrom et al.* (2011) found a decreasing trend of all three major PFAS, namely PFOS, PFOA and PFHxS.

Based on the absence of any PFHxS precursors in the gas-phase of the air samples, it is likely that the main pathway of PFHxS intake among the family members was through ingestion of house dust contaminated with PFHxS from the house carpet. The partitioning or movement of PFASs from carpet into house dust may have been accelerated by the in-floor heating system underlying the carpet, but this remains uncertain. The high serum concentrations among the 3 youngest children support a household dust source, as children can ingest up to 200 mg of dust daily, compared to approximately 50 mg for adults (US EPA. 2008). Direct contact of children's hands on the carpets, and subsequent ingestion or dermal absorption cannot be ruled out as contributing to the exposure. In a recent Canadian study, Shoeib et al. (2011) showed that ingestion of house dust by toddlers was the main route of intake for PFOS and PFOA, and Egephy et al. (2011) suggested that dust ingestion may be the most important pathway for PFOS intake in children. It is only germane to note that for other persistent organic pollutants such as polybrominated diphenyl ethers (Fischer et al. 2006) and hexabromocyclododecanes (Roosens et al. 2009) that house dust ingestion/inhalation is an important pathway of exposure. However, caution must be exercised not to extrapolate the findings of this case study to the general population, as it is clearly documented that dietary exposure is the main exposure pathway for the general population, especially for adults.

Despite that many publications already point to the fact that one of the principal uses of PFASs was on carpets as dirt repellents, to our knowledge this is the first study showing elevated blood levels of PFASs in members of a family where such material had been documented to have been applied to their house carpet. From this case-study it is not clear how the high ScotchgardTM application frequency, the application of an unusual ScotchgardTM formulation containing elevated PFHxS and PFOS, or the unusual home characteristics (i.e. heated floors, no fresh-air intake) contributed to the overall high exposure, but some evidence suggests that the magnitude of exposure may not be unprecedented, and that other Canadian families may have similar exposure. For example, in a small sample (n=67) of Canadian households Kubwabo et al. (2005) reported a maximum house dust PFHxS concentration (4305 ng/g) that was higher than in the current study. Furthermore, in light of the current findings for this high socioeconomic status family, and the results of Nelson et al. (2012), wherein statistically significant associations between family income and serum PFAS levels were reported for the 2003-2006 NHANES cohort, we believe it is worthwhile that future biomonitoring studies pay particular attention to children and pregnant women in this high-exposure risk group, not only for PFASs but also in the broader context of indoor exposure to environmental toxicants.

3.4 References

3M Company. **2000**. 28 day repeated dermal contact study of 3M test articles in Sprague-Dawley rats. Appendix A-1. Determination of fluorochemicals residuals in products and products treated webs. Final Report 01 G 00002.

Beesoon S, Webster GM, Shoeib M, HarnerT, Benskin JP, Martin JW. 2011.
Isomer profiles of perfluorochemicals in matched maternal, cord, and house dust samples: manufacturing sources and transplacental transfer. *Environ. Health. Perspect.* 119:1659-1664.

- Benskin JP, Bataineh M, Martin JW. **2007**. Simultaneous characterization of perfluoroalkyl carboxylate, sulfonate, and sulfonamide isomers by liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry. *Anal Chem* 74:584-590.
- Benskin JP, De Silva, AO, Martin LJ, Arsenault G, McCrindle R, Riddell N,
 Mabury SA, Martin JW. 2009. Disposition of perfluorinated acid isomers in
 Sprague-Dawley rats; part 1: single dose. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 28:542-554.
- Bijland S, Rensen PC, Pieterman EJ, Maas AC, Van der Hoorn JW, Van Erk MJ, Havekes LM, Willems Van Dijk, K, Chang SC, Ehresman DJ, Butenhoff JL, Princen HM. 2011. Perfluoroalkyl sulfonates cause alkyl chain lengthdependent hepatic steatosis and hypolipidemia mainly by impairing lipoprotein production in APOE*3-Leiden CETP mice. *Toxicol Sci* 123: 290-303.
- Butenhoff JL, Chang SC, Ehresman DJ, York RG. **2009.** Evaluation of potential reproductive and developmental toxicity of potassium

perfluorohexanesulfonate in Sprague Dawley rats. *Reprod Toxicol* 27:331-341.

- Cassone CG, Taylor JJ, O'Brien JM, Williams A, Yauk CL, Crump D, Kennedy SW. 2012. Transcriptional profiles in the cerebral hemisphere of chicken embryos following in ovo perfluorohexane sulfonate exposure. *Toxicol Sci* 129: 380-391.
- Chan E, Sandhu M, Benskin JP, Ralitsch M, Thibault N, Birkoholz D, Martin JW.
 2009. Endogenous high-performance liquid chromatography/tandem mass spectrometry interferences and the case of perfluorohexane sulfonate (PFHxS) in human serum; are we overestimating exposure? *Rapid Commun Mass Spectrom* 23:1405-1410.
- Chemical biomonitoring in serum of pregnant women in Alberta 2005: Influence of age, location and seasonality. Government of Alberta, Edmonton, Alberta, Canada. 2008. http://www.health.alberta.ca/documents/Chemical-Biomonitoring-2008.pdf. Accessed on June 30 2012.
- Chemicals in serum of children in Southern Alberta 2004-2006: Influence of age and comparison to pregnant women. Government of Alberta, Edmonton, Alberta, Canada. 2010. http://www.health.alberta.ca/documents/Chemical-Biomonitoring-2010.pdf. Accessed on June 30 2012.
- Child-specific exposure factors handbook (final report). EPA/600/R-06/096F.U.S. EPA. (U.S. Environmental Protection Agency), Washington, DC, 2008.

- Cummings JH, Bingham SA, Heaton KW, Eastwood MA. **1992**. Fecal weight, colon cancer risk, and dietary intake of nonstarch polysaccharides (dietary fiber). *Gastroenterology* 103:1783-1789.
- Egeghy PP, Lorber M. **2011.** An assessment of the exposure of Americans to perfluorooctane sulfonate: A comparison of estimated intake with values inferred from NHANES data. *J Expo Sci Env Epid* 2:150-168.
- Fei, C, Olsen, J. 2011. Prenatal exposure to perfluorinated chemicals and behavioral or coordination problems at age 7 years. *Environ Health Perspect* 119:573-578.
- Fischer D, Hooper K, Athanasiadou M, Athanassiadis I, Bergman A. 2006.
 Children show highest levels of polybrominated diphenyl ethers in a
 California family of four: A case study. *Environ Health Perspect* 114:1581-1584.
- Flaherty JM, Connolly PD, Decker ER, Kennedy SM, Ellefson ME, Reagen WK, Szostek B. 2006. Quantitative determination of perfluorooctanoic acid in serum and plasma by liquid chromatography tandem mass spectrometry. J Chromatogr A 819:329–338.
- Fraser AJ, Webster TF, Watkins DJ, Nelson JW, Stapleton HM, Calafat AM, Kato K, Shoeib M, Vieira VM, McClean MD. 2012. Polyfluorinated compounds in serum linked to indoor air in office environments. *Environ Sci Technol* 46:1209-1215.

- Genuis SJ, Birkholz D, Rodushkin I, Beesoon S. 2011. Blood, urine, and sweat (BUS) study: Monitoring and elimination of bioaccumulated toxic elements. *Arch Environ Contam Toxicol* 61:344-357.
- Giesy JP, Kannan K. **2001.** Global distribution of perfluorooctane sulfonate in wildlife. *Environ Sci Technol* 35:1339-1342.
- Glynn A, Berger U, BignertA, Ullah S, Aune M, Lignell S, Darnerud PO. 2012.
 Perfluorinated alkyl acids in blood serum from primiparous women in
 Sweden: serial sampling during pregnancy and nursing, and temporal trends
 1996-2010. *Environ Sci Technol* 46:9071-9079
- Goosey, E, Harrad, S. **2011.** Perfluoroalkyl compounds in dust from Asian, Australian, European, and North American homes and UK cars, classrooms, and offices. *Environ. Int.* 37:86–92.
- Goosey, E, Harrad, S. **2011**. Perfluoroalkyl substances in UK indoor and outdoor air: Spatial and seasonal variation, and implications for human exposure. *Environ Int* 45:86–90.
- Gump, B.B, Wu, Q, Dumas, A.K, Kannan, K. 2011. Perfluorochemical (PFC)
 exposure in children: associations with impaired response inhibition. *Environ Sci Technol* 45:8151-8159.
- Hansen, K.J, Clemen, L, Ellefson, M, Johnson, H. 2001. Compound-specific, quantitative characterization of organic fluorochemicals in biological matrices. *Environ Sci Technol* 35:766-770.

- Harada K, Inoue K, Morikawa A, Yoshinaga T, Saito N, Koizumi A. **2005**. Renal clearance of perfluorooctane sulfonate and perfluorooctanoate in humans and their species-specific excretion. *Environ Res* 99 (2), 253-261.
- Health Canada. 2010. Report on human biomonitoring of environmental chemicals in Canada. Health Canada, Ottawa, Canada, http://www.hcsc.gc.ca/ewh-semt/pubs/contaminants/chms-ecms/section8-eng.php#n8_5. Accessed on June 30 2012.
- Hoffman K, Webster TF, Weisskopf MG, Weinberg J, Vieira VM. 2010.
 Exposure to polyfluoroalkyl chemicals and attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder in U.S. children 12-15 years of age. *Environ Health Perspect* 118:1762-1767.
- Jensen R, Buffangeix D, Covi G. **1976**. Measuring water content of feces by the Karl Fischer method. *Clin Chem* 22:1351-1354.
- Kannan K, Corsolini S, Falandysz J, Fillmann G, Kumar KS, Loganathan BG, Mohd MA, Olivero J, Van Wouwe N, Yang JH, Aldous KM. 2004.
 Perfluorooctanesulfonate and related fluorochemicals in human blood from several countries. *Environ Sci Technol* 38:4489-4495.
- Kato K, Calafat AM, Needham LL. 2009. Polyfluoroalkyl chemicals in house dust. *Environ Res* 109:518–523.

- Kato K, Wong LY, Jia LT, Kuklenyik Z, Calafat AM. 2011. Trends in exposure to polyfluoroalkyl chemicals in the U.S. Population: 1999-2008. *Environ Sci Technol* 45:8037-8045.
- Kissa E. **1994.** Fluorinated Surfactants: synthesis, properties, applications. Marcel Dekker Inc.: New York, USA.
- Kubwabo C, Stewart B, Zhu J, Marro L. 2005. Occurrence of perfluorosulfonates and other perfluorochemiclas in dust from selected homes in the city of Ottawa, Canada. *J Environ Monit* 7:1074-1078.
- L'Empereur K, Stadalius M, Zhu YD, Mansoori BA, IsemuraT, Kaiser MA, Knaup W, Noguchi MA. 2008. Method for the low-level (ng/g) determination of perfluorooctanoate in carpet by LC-MS-MS using matrix extracted standards. J Chromatogr Sci 46:632-636.
- Martin JW, Asher BJ, Beesoon S, Benskin JP, Ross MS. 2010. PFOS or PreFOS?
 Are perfluorooctane sulfonate precursors (PreFOS) important determinants of human and environmental perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) exposure? J Environ Monit, 12 (11), 1979-2004.
- Martin JW, Muir DCG, Moody CA, Ellis DA, Kwan W, Solomon KR, Mabury SA. 2002. Collection of airborne fluorinated organics and analysis by gas chromatography-chemical ionization-mass spectrometry. *Anal Chem* 74:584-590.

- National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, MA, USA *Testing status of agents at National Toxicology Program, Known uses of Perfluorohexane sulfonate*, ,
 2011; http://ntp.niehs.nih.gov/index.cfm?objectid=BD4B7A30-123F-7908-7B178FEDC8C89DB8. Accessed on June 18 2012.
- Nelson JW, Scammell MK, Hatch EE, Webster TF. **2012**. Social disparities in exposures to bisphenol A and polyfluoroalkyl chemicals: a cross-sectional study within NHANES 2003-2006. *Environ Health* 11:10. doi: 10.1186/1476-069X-11-10
- Olsen G, Church T, Hansen K, Burris J, Butenhoff J, Mandel J, Zobel LR. **2004**. Quantitative evaluation of perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) and other fluorochemicals in the serum of children. *J Child Health* 2:53-76.
- Olsen GW, Burris JM, Ehresman DJ, Froehlich JW, Seacat AM, Butenhoff JL, Zobel LR. **2007**. Half-life of serum elimination of perfluorooctanesulfonate, perfluorohexanesulfonate, and perfluorooctanoate in retired fluorochemical production workers. *Environ Health Perspect* 115:1298-1305.
- Pellizzari E D, Clayton CA, Rodes CE, Mason RE, Piper LL, Fort B, Pfeifer G, Lynam D. 1999. Particulate matter and manganese exposures in Toronto, Canada. *Atmos Environ* 33:721-734.
- Posner, S. Perfluorinated compounds: occurrence and uses in products. Book
 Chapter in *Polyfluorinated Chemicals and Transformation Products*;
 Knepper, T.P., Lange, F.T. Springer: Berlin / Heidelberg **2012**; pp 25.

- Roosens L, Abdallah MAE, Harrad S, Neels H, Covaci A. **2009**. Exposure to hexabromocyclododecanes (HBCDs) via dust ingestion, but not diet, correlates with concentrations in human serum: preliminary results. *Environ Health Perspect* 117:1707-1712.
- Shoeib M, Harner TM, Webster G, Lee SC. **2011**. Indoor sources of poly- and perfluorinated compounds (PFCS) in Vancouver, Canada: implications for human exposure. *Environ Sci Technol* 45:7999-8005.
- Stein CR, Savitz DA. 2010. Serum perfluorinated compound concentration and attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder in children 5-18 years of age. *Environ Health Perspect* 119:1466-1471.
- Stockholm Convention on Persistent Organic Pollutants: Geneva, Switzerland.
 2009. Draft annotated outline for a study (guidance document) on alternatives to perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS). POPs Review Committee (Fifth Meeting 12-16 October 2009).
- Sundström M, Ehresman DJ, Bignert A, Butenhoff JL, Olsen GW, Chang SC, Bergman A. 2011. A temporal trend study (1972-2008) of perfluorooctanesulfonate, perfluorohexanesulfonate, and perfluorooctanoate in pooled human milk samples from Stockholm, Sweden. *Environ Int* 37:178– 183.
- Sundström MM, Chang SC, Noker PE, Gorman GS, Hart JA, Ehresman DJ, Bergman A, Butenhoff JL. **2012**. Comparative pharmacokinetics of

perfluorohexanesulfonate (PFHxS) in rats, mice, and monkeys. *Reprod Toxicol* 33:441-451.

- U.S.EPA. **2000**. *3M phase-out plan for POSF-based products*. USEPA Docket ID OPPT-2002-0043; U.S. EPA. (U.S. Environmental Protection Agency), Washington, DC, USA.
- Ubel FA, Sorenson SD, Roach DE. **1980**. Health Status of workers exposed to fluorochemicals- A preliminary report. *Am Ind Hyg Assoc J* 41:584-589.
- Yoo H, Washington JW, Jenkins TM, Libelo EL. 2009. Analysis of perfluorinated chemicals in sludge: Method development and initial results. *J Chromatogr A* 1216:7831-7839.

CHAPTER 4: Relative Binding Affinities of PFOS and PFOA Isomers for Serum Proteins

Sanjay Beesoon and Jonathan W Martin

Abstract

Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) and perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) are the most prominent perfluoroalkyl substances (PFAS) in humans and umbilical cord blood. Historically, PFOS and PFOA were manufactured and sold as technical mixtures of linear and branched isomers. Biomonitoring studies have shown unexpectedly high proportions of branched PFOS isomers in human serum. In pregnant women, the transplacental transfer efficiencies (TTEs) of branched PFOS and PFOA isomers are higher than the corresponding linear isomer, but mechanisms controlling the disposition of the isomers have not been studied. Here, binding affinity assays are conducted using ultrafiltration devices to examine the dissociation constants of pure PFOS and PFOA isomers with human serum albumin (0.006 M), and furthermore to study the behaviour of technical mixtures incubated with both calf and human serum samples. Dissociation constants (K_d) showed that linear PFOS and PFOA were more strongly bound to human serum albumin than the corresponding branched isomers. K_d for linear PFOS (8.16 (±3.53) x 10⁻⁸ M) was at least three orders of magnitude lower than its respective branched isomers $(3.58 (\pm 1.53) \times 10^{-4} \text{ M})$ for 3*m*-PFOS, 7.83 (±1.02) x 10⁻⁵ M for 4*m*-PFOS and 9.10 (±4.87) x 10⁻⁵ M for 5*m*-PFOS). For PFOA, K_d for the linear isomer (1.32 (±0.91) x 10⁻⁴ M) was two orders of magnitude lower than for 4*m*-PFOA (2.82 (\pm 1.61) x 10⁻² M), but only three times smaller than for 3*m*-PFOA (4.19) (± 2.40) x 10⁻⁴ M), and approximately half the estimate for 5*m*-PFOA (3.0 (± 2.25) x 10⁻⁴ M). Furthermore, when human or calf serum were spiked with technical mixture of linear and branched isomers and subjected to ultrafiltration, the percentages of branched isomers in the ultrafiltrates were enriched. These data provide logical explanations for the higher placental transfer efficiencies, and preferential renal clearance of branched isomers as observed in multiple animal and human studies.

4.1 Introduction

As a result of their historical production (*Paul et al. 2009; Prevedouros et al. 2006*) and usage in multiple consumer products and industrial applications over the past 60 years, perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) and perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) are among the most prominent xenobiotics detected in human blood (*Centers for Disease Control and Prevention 2013; Health Canada 2010; Karrman et al. 2006*); (*Kannan et al. 2004*) and in environmental samples including house dust (*Awasum Bjorklund et al. 2009; Harrad et al. 2010; Kato et al. 2009*), ocean waters (*Ahrens et al. 2010; Martin et al. 2004; Stock et al. 2007*), lakes (*Martin et al. 2004; Stock et al. 2003*) and in wild-life (*Giesy and Kannan 2001*). PFOS and PFOA are persistent in the environment, can bioconcentrate in fish and biomagnify in foodwebs (*Martin et al. 2003; Martin et al. 2004*). Based on animal toxicity studies, they have also been shown to have a range of toxic effects including neurotoxicity (*Butenhoff et al. 2009; Chen et al. 2013; Kawamoto et al. 2011; Mariussen 2012*), developmental toxicity (*Lau et al. 2004b; US EPA 2003*), carcinogenicity (*3M Company 1987; Benninghoff et al. 2012; Bjork et al. 2010; Renner 2001*), *et al. 2012; Hu and Hu 2009; Qazi et al. 2010; Renner 2001*),

hepatotoxicity (*Kennedy et al. 2004; Lau et al. 2007; OECD 2002*) and may also disrupt the endocrine system (*Du et al. 2012; Gao et al. 2012; Knox et al. 2011; Liu et al. 2007; Spachmo and Arukwe 2012; White et al. 2011*).

The main historical manufacturer of PFOS and PFOA, the 3M Company, voluntarily phased out PFOS and PFOA production between years 2000 and 2002 (*USEPA 2000*) after their wide human (*Hansen et al. 2001*) and environmental distribution (*Giesy and Kannan 2001*) was first reported. Prior to this, the 3M Company manufactured PFOS and PFOA for over 4 decades by an industrial process known as electrochemical fluorination (ECF). This process yielded a consistent mixture of branched and linear isomers in resulting commercial products. For PFOS the composition was approximately 70% linear and 30 % branched, while for PFOA the composition was approximately 80% linear and 20 % branched (*Reagen 2007*).

Two studies have compared the relative toxicities of linear and branched isomers of PFOS or PFOA. In the first, *Loveless et al. (2006)* fed the ammonium salt of PFOA (APFO) to rats and mice in one of three following formulas: pure linear APFO, pure branched APFO, or a mixture of linear and branched APFO (ratio of 78:22), and monitored toxicological endpoints such as lipid profiles, liver and kidney weights, loss or gain in body weights and hepatic peroxisomal β oxidation. Compared to control rats and mice, animals receiving 30 mg/kg pure linear APFO, and linear/branched APFO, had significantly lower weight gain over a 13 day period, while those receiving pure branched APFO had normal weight gain; a statistically significant decrease in total cholesterol, HDL-cholesterol, non HDL-cholesterol and triglycerides was noted for all three APFO treatments. The authors came to the conclusion that branched isomers of APFO were less toxic than the linear isomer, based on overall results that pure branched APFO treatment had the least adverse effect on body weights, food intake and efficiency, hepatic peroxisomal β -oxidation and organ weights. Whether the lower toxicity of branched isomers is related to their faster elimination from the rodent's circulation or to their molecular interaction with receptors is still debatable. In the second study, *O'Brien et al. (2011a)* used microarray technology to compare the effects of technical PFOS (a mixture of linear (60-70%) and branched PFOS (30-40%)), versus pure linear PFOS, on the transcriptional profiles of chicken embryonic hepatocyte (CEH) cultures in-vitro. At equivalent 10 μ M concentrations, technical PFOS upregulated 278 genes, compared to only 104 genes for pure linear PFOS, and downregulated 62 genes, compared to only 26 genes for pure linear PFOS. The very limited information available for PFOS must be cautiously interpreted, but it suggests that the branched isomers may induce different effects than linear PFOS, which may potentially translate into different toxicities.

PFOS and/or PFOA isomer specific disposition has been studied in fish (*Sharpe et al. 2010*), chicken eggs (*O'Brien et al. 2011b*), rodents (*Benskin et al. 2009a; De Silva et al. 2009*) and in humans (*Zhang et al. 2013*). In rainbow trout and zebrafish (*Sharpe et al. 2010*), preferential bioaccumulation of linear PFOS was shown in fish tissues compared to all branched isomers. Chicken eggs injected (in the air cell) with technical PFOS had higher bioaccumulation of linear PFOS in the embryonic liver tissue compared to the branched isomers (*O'Brien et al. 2011b*). In Sprague Dawley rats (*Benskin et al. 2009a; De Silva et al. 2009*) exposed orally to technical mixtures of PFOS and PFOA, the proportion of branched isomers in the urine (the primary mode

of excretion) was higher than in the blood or the corresponding technical mixture, also indicating a preference to accumulate the linear isomer over branched isomers. The only study to date on the isomer-specific elimination of PFOS or PFOA in humans also showed a consistent preferential urinary excretion of branched isomers in a Chinese population (*Zhang et al. 2013*). In this pharmacokinetic context, it is therefore interesting to note that human blood is often enriched in branched PFOS isomers (i.e. >30% branched PFOS) compared to historical ECF products (*Beesoon et al. 2011; Kärrman et al. 2005*), as this cannot be explained by any of the above information suggesting that the linear isomer is the most accumulative.

PFOS and PFOA isomers can cross the human placenta and enter into fetal circulation, and three studies have shown the preferential enrichment of branched PFOA and PFOS isomers in cord blood, relative to maternal blood (*Beesoon et al. 2011; Gützkow et al. 2012; Hanssen et al. 2010b*). The higher transplacental transfer efficiency of branched PFOS and PFOA is rather surprising. First, because more hydrophobic molecules are generally more efficient at crossing the lipid bilayer of endothelial cells (*Plonait and Heinz 2011*), and based on their elution orders in reversed phase chromatography (*Benskin et al. 2007b*), branched PFOS and PFOA isomers are less hydrophobic than the linear isomers. Secondly, as predicted by Rama Sastry (*Rama Sastry 1995; Rama Sastry 1999*) the more "rounded" a molecule is, the less efficient it will be at crossing the placental barrier; thus when the geometry of the branched isomers (a higher cross sectional diameter) are compared to their linear counterparts, the transplacental movement of the branched isomers.

In a direct binding assay, conducted at a technical PFOS concentration of 2.35 mg/mL, with bovine serum albumin (1 mg/mL), and detection of the albumin-bound fraction of PFOS by quadrupole time of flight mass-spectrometry, *Jones et al.* (2003) reported that nearly all (> 98%) PFOS was bound to bovine albumin. Using equilibrium dialysis, *Zhang et al.* (2009) later concluded that 1 molecule of serum albumin can bind up to 45 molecules of PFOS noncovalently. For PFOA, *Han et al.* (2003) used size exclusion chromatography and ligand blotting methods to determine that over 90% of PFOA is bound to albumin in human or rat blood under normal physiological conditions. *Bischel et al.* (2010; 2011) used equilibrium dialysis with 200 μ M bovine serum albumin and reported that over 99% of PFOS (0.013 μ M to 0.260 μ M) and PFOA (0.023 μ M to 0.320 μ M) were non-covalently bound to the albumin. To date, no studies have examined the isomer specific binding of PFOS or PFOA, even though *Jones et al.* (2003) long ago suggested that the "consequences of differential binding of straight-chain and branchchain forms of PFOS to albumin require further investigation".

Here we hypothesized that the binding affinities of linear PFOS and PFOA to serum proteins would be higher than any corresponding branched isomer. If true, then under physiological conditions this would leave a higher proportion of unbound branched isomers in the serum to cross the placental barrier, or to be filtered through the glomerular membrane and excreted in urine; both of which have been observed to occur in humans. To test this hypothesis, an ultrafiltration method was employed to estimate the dissociation constants (K_d) of linear and 3 individual branched isomers (3m, 4m and 5m) of PFOS and PFOA with human serum albumin, and to study the behaviour of technical PFOS and PFOA mixtures spiked in whole calf and human serum.

4.2 Materials and Methods

4.2.1 Chemical standards and reagents:

The same nomenclature proposed by *Benskin et al. (2007a)* is used here for the individual branched PFOS and PFOA isomers. The structures of linear and branched isomers used here are also shown in Figure 4.1. Linear PFOS (50 µg/mL), linear PFOA (50 µg/mL) and mass-labeled internal standards (MPFAC-MXA) were obtained from Wellington Laboratories (Guelph, ON, Canada). Technical mixtures of PFOS (Br-PFOS) and PFOA (T-PFOA) were also purchased from Wellington Laboratories. Exceptionally high concentrations of individual isomers such as 3m-PFOS (23.33 µg/mL), 3m-PFOA (44.40 µg/mL), 4m-PFOS (26.39 µg/mL) 4m-PFOA (58.00 µg/mL), 5m-PFOS (42.83 µg/mL), 5m-PFOA (84.00 µg/mL), which are not commercially available, were prepared and donated by Wellington Laboratories on a one-time basis (Guelph, ON, Canada). Fatty acid and globulin free human serum albumin (HSA; purity \geq 99 % by agarose gel electrophoresis) was purchased as a lyophilized powder from Sigma Aldrich (Oakville, ON, Canada). All chemicals used in the preparation of organic and aqueous mobile phases (methanol, water, formic acid and ammonium hydroxide) for liquid chromatography were of HPLC grade and purchased from Fisher Scientific (Ottawa, ON, Canada).



Figure 4.1. Structures of linear and branched PFOA and PFOS isomers for which dissociation constants were calculated.

4.2.2 Incubation and ultrafiltration of specific isomers with Human Serum Albumin (HSA) and ultrafiltration

HSA (0.006 mM) was prepared in HPLC grade water and 900 - 1000 µL aliquots were dispensed into 1.5 mL EppendorfTM safe-lock polypropylene microcentrifuge tubes. This particular concentration of HSA was chosen such that it falls within the range of PFOS and PFOA (both linear and branched) concentrations used in this experiment, thus a 1:1 PFOS (or PFOA) molar ratio was achieved at a given point within the range of selected concentrations. The albumin solutions were then spiked with pure linear or branched isomer standards such that the total volume reached were 1000 µL in all tubes. The concentrations of individual PFOS and PFOA isomers ranged from 0.002 mM to 0.012 mM. A series of quality control samples (containing no protein) were prepared with pure HPLC water spiked with different concentrations of PFOS or PFOA to examine for any non-specific binding of PFOS or PFOA to the Centrifree® ultrafiltration (UF) device membrane, or to the walls of the tubes. All tubes were mixed by gentle inversion, to avoid frothing and possible denaturing of the albumin (Clarkson et al. 1999), and were incubated at 37°C in a circulating water bath (BÜCHI Labortechnik GmbH, Flawil, Switzerland) for 1 hour, after which 700 µL was transferred by pipette to UF device (Centrifree®), taking care to avoid air bubbles. These devices accommodated a maximum volume of 1 mL and the molecular weight membrane cut-off was 30,000 Daltons. After loading the UF devices, they were centrifuged at 1500 g at 37°C for 30 minutes (Sorvall, ST 40 R, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Ottawa, Canada). The remaining 300 μ L of incubated solution (not centrifuged – thus representing total PFOS and PFOA) and the ultrafiltrates were kept at -20° C

pending sample preparation and analysis by liquid chromatography tandem mass spectrometry (LC-MS/MS).

4.2.3 Incubation and ultrafiltration of technical PFOS and PFOA mixtures in whole calf and diluted human serum

One mL aliquots of whole calf serum (Lampire Biological Laboratories Inc., Pipersville, PA 18947, USA) were spiked with 100 ng/mL, 200 ng/mL and 300 ng/mL of technical PFOS (78.8 % linear) and T-PFOA (79.0 % linear) respectively. One mL aliquots of diluted (1 in 10) human serum (Lampire Biological Laboratories Inc., Pipersville, PA 18947, USA) were spiked at low mg/L ECF-PFOS (gift from 3M Laboratories) and T-PFOA (purchased from Wellington Laboratories, Guelph, ON, Canada). Unlike the dissociation constant experiment described above, whereby pure individual isomers were spiked into pure human serum albumin, in this case the whole serum (containing all endogenous proteins in equilibrium with their endogenous substrates) was spiked with a mixture of linear and branched isomers. The reason to dilute the human serum sample was three fold: first, this diminished the background signal PFOS or PFOA isomers in the serum. Second, given that the serum sample was a commercial one (purchased from Lampire Laboratories, Pipersville, PA, USA) and most likely from non-fasting individuals, it was visibly turbid. Third, since the spiking concentrations of PFOS and PFOA was in the low mg/L range, by diluting the human serum sample tenfold, the expectation is that the albumin concentration in the serum would match the spiking concentrations of the ECF PFOS (5.0 to 60 mg/L) and T-PFOA (0.5 to 3.0 mg/L)

4.2.3 Sample preparation:

Prior to analysis, uncentrifuged samples, representing total (free + bound) PFOS or PFOA, were diluted 100-fold with methanol, while the ultrafiltrates were diluted 20-fold with methanol, and a portion of these were spiked with 5 μ L of 100 ng/mL of a mixture of mass-labelled internal standards (MPFAC-MXA). All samples were then centrifuged at 14,000 revolutions per minute (Thermo IEC Micromax RF, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Ottawa, Canada) for 30 minutes and the supernatants were then transferred to HPLC vials before analysis.

4.2.4 LC-MS/MS Conditions

The method of *Benskin et al.* (2007b) was adapted to identify and quantify the individual linear and branched isomers of PFOS and PFOA in the samples. Chromatographic separation of linear and branched isomers was performed using a FluoroSep RP Octyl column (3μ 100Å, 15 cm x 2.1 mm, ES Industries, West Berlin, NJ) at a flow rate of 150 µL/min on a Shimadzu UFLC-XR (Kyoto, Japan). A gradient elution method was used with mobile phases *A*: 5 mM ammonium formate at pH 4.0, and *B*: methanol. Initial conditions (60% A and 40% B) were held for 0.3 min, ramped to 55 % B by 4.0 min, increased to 80 % B by 20 min, 100 % B by 22 min and held until 25 min. Mass spectral data were collected on a triple-quadrupole mass spectrometer (API 4000, AB Sciex, Concord, ON, Canada) using electrospray ionization operated in negative ion mode. The following multiple reaction monitoring transitions were used to quantify the ions representing each isomer: Linear PFOS: m/z 499/80, 3m-PFOS: m/z 499/130, 4m-PFOS: m/z499/330, 5m-PFOS: m/z 499/130, Linear PFOA : m/z 413/369, 3m-PFOA: m/z 413/169, 4m-PFOA: m/z 413/119 and 5m-PFOA: m/z 413/219.

4.2.5 Derivation of isomer-specific dissociation constants (K_d)

For all samples (blanks, quality controls, filtrates and uncentrifuged) the relative response (RR) of each individual PFOS or PFOA isomer was calculated relative to linear ¹³C-labelled PFOS or PFOA internal standard, respectively. The percentage of free PFOS or PFOA isomer in a sample was calculated as in equation (1), using linear PFOS as the example:

$$\% Free_{linearPFOS} = \frac{RR_{UF}}{RR_{UC}} \times 100$$
(1)

where RR_{UF} represents the calculated relative response of linear PFOS in the ultrafiltrate (i.e. free linear PFOS) and RR_{UC} represents the relative response of linear PFOS in the uncentrifuged sample (i.e. free and albumin-bound linear PFOS). From equation 1 above, the concentration of free linear PFOS (CFree_{linearPFOS}) and bound linear PFOS (CBound_{linearPFOS}) at a given spiked concentration of linear PFOS in 0.006 mM albumin can be calculated according to equations (2) and (3), respectively.

$$CFree_{linearPFOS} = \frac{\% Free_{linearPFOS}}{100} \times TotalConc_{linearPFOS} \quad (2)$$
$$CBound_{linearPFOS} = TotalConc_{linearPFOS} - CFree_{linearPFOS} \quad (3)$$

In the current study, different free ligands (L_F) (i.e. linear and branched isomers of PFOS and PFOA) over a range of concentrations bind reversibly to the protein receptor (R) at a fixed concentration (i.e. 0.006 mM human serum albumin) to form a complex (LR), as in equation (4).

$$L_F + R \quad \xleftarrow{K_{\text{on}}}_{K_{\text{off}}} LR \tag{4}$$

At equilibrium, the rate of the forward reaction (V_f) , where $V_f = k_{on} [L] [R]$ is equal to the reverse reaction (V_b) , where $V_b = k_{off} [LR]$ (equation 5), which can be rearranged to solve for k. $_1/k_1$, also known as the dissociation constant (K_d) (equation 6).

$$K_{on} [L_F] [R] = K_{off} [LR]$$

$$\frac{[L_F] [R]}{[LR]} = \frac{K_{off}}{K_{on}} = K_d$$
(6)

Thus, K_d is a measure of the relative binding affinity between L and R, with high values of K_d indicating low binding affinities, and low values of K_d indicating high binding affinities. To experimentally derive an estimate for the binding between PFOA and rat or human serum proteins, (Han et al. (2003) formerly proposed the following variant of Scatchard equation linking L_F to K_d:

$$\frac{[L]_F}{r} = \frac{[L]_F}{n} + \frac{K_d}{n}$$

Where $[L]_F$ is the concentration of unbound ligand, r is the moles of ligand bound per mole of albumin, n is the number of binding sites and K_d is the dissociation constant. A plot of $\frac{[L]_F}{r}$

versus
$$[L]_F$$
 is a straight line with an intercept of $\frac{K_d}{n}$ and a slope of $\frac{1}{n}$.

4.3 Results and Discussion

4.3.1 Dissociation constants of linear PFOS and PFOA with human serum albumin

Pure water spiked at different concentrations of linear and branched PFOS and PFOA and centrifuged through the UF device showed recoveries ranging from 87 % to 103 %, and there was no significant binding of any isomer to the filter membrane or walls of the UF device. The dissociation constant of linear PFOS ($K_d = 8.16 \times 10^{-8} M$) was determined to be much lower than that of linear PFOA ($K_d = 1.32 \times 10^{-4} M$) indicating a much stronger binding affinity of PFOS to HSA than PFOA; although there were 2 binding sites on the human serum albumin molecule for both linear PFOS and linear PFOA. This general finding is consistent with the findings of *Salvalaglio et al. (2010)* who reported that a higher percentage of PFOS (98 %) was bound to HSA than PFOA (95%); based on computer models that used a combination of docking and molecular dynamics simulation. It is only germane to note that at the highest spiked linear PFOS concentration used here (0.012 mM), that the ratio of PFOS to HSA was also 2, thus all experimental data should be valid, and saturation of the albumin receptor did not occur.

Although other previous evidence exists that PFOS indeed binds to HSA (*Luo et al. 2012; Zhang et al. 2009*), only *Chen and Guo (2009)* have reported a quantitative estimate of the dissociation constant for PFOS (purchased from Sigma Aldrich, likely an electrochemical mixture of isomers) based on a site specific fluorescence analytical method and HSA: $2.2 \pm 0.43 \times 10^{-4}$ M at the tryptophan site, and $7.6 \pm 0.3 \times 10^{-6}$ M at the Sudlow binding site II. As far as the interaction of PFOA with HSA is concerned, there is great variability in the formerly reported K_d's. For example, *Wu et al. (2009)* reported a K_d of 2.5×10^{-4} M based on isothermal titration

calorimetry, while a value of 3.1×10^{-4} M was generated using equilibrium dialysis. *Han et al.* (2012) reported a K_d of 2.6 x 10⁻³ M using size exclusion chromatography, and a similar value of 3.5×10^{-3} M using nuclear magnetic resonance. A fluorescence method was used in two independent studies of PFOA, and the reported K_d values differed by an order of magnitude: 2.2 x 10^{-4} M (*Hebert and MacManus-Spencer 2010*) and 2.7 x 10^{-5} M (*Chen and Guo 2009*). The widely variable dissociation constants for PFOA may be due to methodological differences, but more importantly might be due to the source, and thus isomeric purity, of the PFOA being used.

4.3.2 Dissociation constants of branched PFOS and PFOA

 K_d calculation for the isomers of PFOS (Figure 4.2) and PFOA (Figure 4.3) showed that linear isomers associated more strongly with albumin than any of the branched isomers, and that the effect was much more pronounced for PFOS isomers. Furthermore, the calculated number of binding sites on the albumin molecule was close to 2 for both linear-PFOS and linear PFOA, but less than 1 for all of the branched isomers investigated. For 4*m*-PFOA, binding was quite weak and no statistically significant regression was found, (p-value >0.05), thus the K_d and number of binding sites are not reported.



Figure 4.2. Scatchard plots used to calculate dissociation constants (M) of linear and three individual branched isomers of PFOS. The p-value is less than 0.01 in all cases meaning that the calculated slopes of the regression lines are all statistically significantly different from zero at the 99% confidence interval. The "n" values represent the number of binding sites on the albumin molecule for that specific isomer - for example there are 2 binding sites for linear isomer, but less than one for the branched isomers.



Figure 4.3. Scatchard plots used to calculate dissociation constants (M) of linear and three individual branched isomers of PFOA. The p-value is less than 0.01 for linear-PFOA, 3m-PFOA and 5m-PFOA, meaning that the calculated slopes of the regression lines are statistically significantly different from zero at the 99% confidence interval. P-value for 4m-PFOA > 0.05, meaning that the slope of the regression line is NOT significantly different from 0. The "n" values represent the number of binding sites on the albumin molecule for that specific isomer- for example there are 2 binding sites for linear isomer, but less than one for 3m-PFOA and 5m-PFOA. The K_d and n for 4m-PFOA could not be determined, due to very weak binding and no significant regression.

For PFOS, the K_d (\pm SE) of the linear isomer 8.16(\pm 3.53) x 10⁻⁸ M was at least three orders of magnitude lower than for any of its respective branched isomers: 3.58(\pm 1.53) x 10⁻⁴ M for 3*m*-PFOS, 7.83(\pm 1.02) x 10⁻⁵ M for 4*m*-PFOS and 9.10(\pm 4.87) x 10⁻⁵ M for 5*m*-PFOS. For PFOA,

the K_d of the linear isomer $1.32(\pm 0.91) \times 10^{-4}$ M was only approximately three times smaller than for 3*m*-PFOA 4.19(± 2.40) x 10⁻⁴ M, and approximately half the estimate for 5*m*-PFOA 3.0 (± 2.25) x 10⁻⁴ M. For 4*m*-PFOA the K_d could not be determined owing to a non-significant regression (Figure 4.3), likely because the binding is much weaker than for the other isomers.

4.3.3 Isomer Specific Binding in Calf Serum

To determine if the general relationships discovered for binding to pure HSA would also be true in real serum, calf serum was spiked at three concentrations of technical PFOS or PFOA, allowed to equilibrate, and then centrifuged in the UF device. Linear PFOS bound more strongly to total proteins than the respective branched isomers, as the percentages of total branched PFOS (measured by the cumulative signal in the m/z 499/80 transition) and PFOA (measured by the cumulative signal in the m/z 413/369 transition) isomers were consistently and significantly (pvalue=0.001) higher in the ultrafiltrates compared to the PFOS spiked calf serum prior to ultrafiltration (Figure 4.4). For PFOA, statistically significant higher percentages of branched isomers were detected (p-value=0.02) in the ultrafiltrates at spiking levels of 200 ng/mL and 300 ng/mL. At 100 ng/mL, the ratio of % branched PFOA isomers in the ultrafiltrate could not be determined, owing to background signal of linear PFOA in the calf serum.



Figure 4.4. Mean ratio of the percentage of branched PFOS and PFOA isomers in ultrafiltrates compared to technical PFOA- and PFOS-spiked calf serum at 100 ng/mL, 200 ng/mL and 300 ng/mL. Values greater than 1.0 indicate an enrichment of branched isomers in the ultrafiltrate, compared to spiked serum. Experiments were conducted in duplicates at each spiked concentration.



Figure 4.5. Chromatograms showing relative amounts of linear and branched isomers of PFOA (A and B) and PFOS (C and D) in spiked calf sera (A and C) and the associated ultrafiltrates (B and D). Both calf serum samples were spiked at 300 ng/mL with technical PFOA or PFOS. Note the higher relative amounts of branched isomers in the ultrafiltrate samples, particularly for earlier eluting branched isomers. All the chromatograms have been normalized (y-axis) with respect to response of the linear isomer.

The higher percentage of branched isomers of PFOS and PFOA in the ultrafiltrate can also be visualized by inspection of the chromatograms of spiked calf serum and the associated ultrafiltrates (Figure 4.5). From these chromatograms, it appeared that some of the earliest eluting branched isomers might be more enriched in the ultrafiltrate than the later eluting branched isomers. Thus, isomer specific data for PFOS (Figure 4.6) and PFOA (Figure 4.7) were examined for the spiked calf serum samples, using duplicate data for each of the three concentrations. This confirmed that each branched isomer was less strongly bound to calf serum proteins than the corresponding linear molecule, and also revealed some structural dependence. In fact, the percentage of the individual PFOS and PFOA mono-methyl branched isomers in the calf serum ultrafiltrates followed nearly the same structure activity relationship previously reported for human placental transfer of PFOS isomers whereby linear-PFOS had the lowest transplacental transfer efficiency (TTE) followed by *iso*-PFOS, 5*m*-PFOS, 4*m*-PFOS, 3*m*-PFOS, 1*m*-PFOS and the dimethyl-PFOS isomers (*Beesoon et al. 2011*). In the current experiment, with the exception of 1m-PFOS (Figure 4.6) and 3m-PFOA (Figure 4.7), as the perfluoro-methyl branching point moved closer to the acid functional group, the protein binding strength was reduced, and a higher percentage of the isomer was thus detected in the ultrafiltrates.



Figure 4.6. Box-Plot showing percentage of individual linear and branched isomers of PFOS in the spiked calf serum that was recovered in the ultrafiltrate. Using linear PFOS as an example, the data on the ordinate axis represent the percent of the total linear PFOS spiked in the calf serum that was recovered in the ultrafiltrate. The superscripts labelled "5" for the linear and 5m isomers are outliers.



Figure 4.7. Box-Plot showing percentage of individual linear and branched isomers of PFOA in the spiked calf serum. Using linear PFOA as an example, the data on the ordinate axis represent the percent of the total linear PFOA spiked in the calf serum that was recovered in the ultrafiltrate.

4.3.4 Isomer Specific Binding in Human Pregnant Female Serum

Analysis of the percentage of branched PFOS isomers in the diluted (1 in 10 with 0.85 % sterile physiological saline) human serum samples spiked with varying concentrations (0 to 60 mg/L) of ECF PFOS show a consistently higher percentage of branched isomers in the ultrafiltrate compared to the unfiltered spiked samples. This is consistent with the calf serum data, whereby higher percentages of branched PFOS isomers were detected in the ultrafiltrate. This clearly
shows the higher binding affinities of branched PFOS isomers with human serum proteins, of which albumin is the major component. This finding is corroborated by the dissociation constant study which established that the dissociation constant of linear PFOS with pure HSA is four orders of magnitude lower than the three individual branched PFOS isomers tested, namely 3m-PFOS, 4m-PFOS and 5m-PFOS.



Figure 4.8. Percentage of branched PFOS isomers in ECF PFOS-spiked human pregnant female serum (blue bars) and the associated ultrafiltrates (red bars) over a range of concentrations. Given the high concentrations of ECF PFOS involved in this experiment and the scarcity of the latter chemical, only one replicate analysis for each concentration was performed.

Isomer specific PFOS analysis of spiked human serum samples and ultrafiltrates (Figure 4.9) showed, in general, that individual branched isomers (note that 3m- and 5m-PFOS were

integrated together due to poor resolution) had slightly lower binding affinities to the serum proteins compared to linear PFOS, but the results were less obvious than with calf serum (Figure 4.9). The exception to the general trend was 1m-PFOS, which appeared to be bound more tightly to serum proteins than any isomer (Figure 4.9).



Figure 4.9. Box-Plot showing percentage of individual linear and branched isomers of PFOS in the spiked human serum that was recovered in the ultrafiltrate. Using linear PFOS as an example, the data on the ordinate axis represent the percent of the total linear PFOS spiked in the calf serum that was recovered in the ultrafiltrate.

To examine for any statistically significant differences in isomer specific binding affinities to human serum proteins, a univariate analysis of variance (2-way ANOVA) was conducted based on a general linear model equation followed by post hoc multiple comparisons for observed means for each isomer (IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, Version 20.0. Armonk, NY: IBM Corp.). The ANOVA indicated a statistically significant isomer (p < 0.001) and concentration (p < 0.001) effect, and post-hoc comparisons indicated that the only statistically significant differences were for 1*m*-PFOS, whereby the percentage of unbound (free) molecules detected in the ultrafiltrate was significantly lower than any of the other isomers, namely linear PFOS (p-value: 0.03), iso-PFOS (p-value: 0.004), 3+5*m*-PFOS (p-value: 0.003) and 4*m*-PFOS (p-value< 0.001). This latter result may explain the exceptionally high biological half-life of 1*m*-PFOS compared to all other PFOS isomers (geometrical mean of 9.6 years in young Chinese females and 55 years in males) reported by Zhang et al. (2013). With its outstanding ability to bind to human serum proteins, it is expected that 1*m*-PFOS would not easily pass into the glomerular filtrate and be excreted through urine.

For PFOA, higher proportions of branched isomers, compared to linear PFOA, were also consistently detected in the female human serum ultrafiltrate at all six different spiking concentrations (0.5, 1.0. 1.5, 2.0, 2.5 and 3.0 mg/L). The mean percentage (95 % CI) of unbound (free fraction) linear PFOA, *iso*-PFOA, 5*m*-PFOA, 4*m*-PFOA, 3*m*-PFOA were 8.97 (6.63 – 11.3), 22.0 (9.94 – 34.1), 20.4 (14.9 – 25.9), 24.8 (18.4 – 31.2) and 23.1 (17.2 – 28.9) respectively. These data show a consistent trend whereby the binding affinities of the individual branched PFOA isomers to human serum proteins are consistently lower than that of linear PFOA. ANOVA, based on a general linear model equation showed a statistically significant isomer effect (p < 0.001), and pairwise comparisons showed that the higher unbound (free) fraction of the individual branched isomers compared to linear PFOA was statistically significant

in all cases (P < 0.05). As opposed to PFOS where no structure activity was seen, in the case of PFOA there was a clear structure activity relationship, showing that as the perfluoromethyl branching point moved closer to the carboxylate, the binding affinity to serum proteins decreased substantially (Figure 4.10).



Figure 4.10. Box-Plot showing percentage of individual linear and branched isomers of PFOA in the spiked human serum that was recovered in the ultrafiltrate. Using linear PFOA as an example, the data on the ordinate axis represent the percent of the total linear PFOA spiked in the calf serum that was recovered in the ultrafiltrate.

4.3.5 Discussion and Conclusion

Previous studies have shown that the Centrifree® UF device is a quick, reliable and costeffective method for measuring the free fraction of drugs or hormones in blood. For example, *Dow et al.* (2006) suggested the Centrifree® UF device as an excellent method for estimating the free fraction of pharmaceuticals in plasma, and elegantly derived the mathematical equation for calculating the percentage of plasma protein binding. In an attempt to estimate the bioavailability of triiodothyronine and thyroxine, *Gu et al.* (2007) used the Centrifree® UF device to separate bound and free fractions. More recently, *Jensen et al.* (2011) used the Centrifree® UF device to quantify the bound and free enantiomers of warfarin in human plasma, and the authors highlighted the exceptional reliability of the method.

Our findings on the higher binding affinities of linear PFOS and PFOA to serum albumin, relative to branched isomers, are consistent with various human and rodent pharmacokinetic data. For example, the higher transplacental transfer efficiencies of branched isomers of PFOS and PFOA reported in humans (Chapter 2) (*Beesoon et al. 2011; Gützkow et al. 2012; Hanssen et al. 2010a*) could be explained based on the fact that linear PFOS and PFOA are adsorbed most strongly to serum proteins, and thus are less bioavailable to cross the placental barrier. Furthermore, it is known that maternal albumin concentrations decrease through gestation, and that fetal serum albumin concentrations increase through gestation. For example, *Plonait and Heinz (2011)* reported fetal-maternal albumin ratios of 0.28, 0.66, 0.97 and 1.20 at 12-15, 16-25, 26-35 and 35-41 weeks of gestation respectively. Thus, the higher apparent transplacental transfer efficiencies (TTEs) of total PFOS and total PFOA determined at term, compared to

TTEs determined earlier in pregnancy (i.e. when the mothers blood sample is taken prior to term) (*Beesoon et al. 2011; Fei et al. 2007; Monroy et al. 2008*) could also be explained by the dynamics of albumin in maternal and fetal circulation. Moreover, the higher renal elimination of branched PFOS and PFOA isomers in people (*Zhang et al. 2012*) and rodents (*Benskin et al. 2009; De Silva et al. 2009*) is also consistent with the current data because as xenobiotics bind to serum albumin, or other large proteins, they cannot be filtered and eliminated in urine by the kidney. *D'Eon et al. (2010)* noted the exceptional binding of PFOA to HSA by NMR and postulated that the interactions of perfluorinated substances with albumin must have a direct bearing on elimination kinetics of these compounds from the human body; the current data support this proposition.

Using the theoretical concepts of ligand binding and a computer simulation strategy that integrates docking and molecular dynamics simulation data for the interaction between HSA and PFOS and PFOA, *Salvalaglio et al. (2010)* made a number of key observations: firstly, based on the free binding energies of PFOS-HSA and PFOA-HSA complexes at thermodynamic equilibrium, they reported a maximum number of 9 PFOA and 11 PFOS molecules that can be adsorbed on HSA at the critical micelle concentration (CMC), which the authors suggest as a possible explanation for the higher bioaccumulation potential of PFOS compared to PFOA. However, *Salvalaglio et al. (2010)* did not discriminate between linear and branched isomers in their theoretical computer modeling. Secondly, the authors suggest that the hydrophobic nature of the perfluoroalkyl chain plays a major role in the PFAA-HSA complex formation sites at the

core of the HSA molecule and that an increase in "size" of the ligand can reduce the ease of access to these sites because of steric hindrance. Given the more "rounded" structure of the branched PFOS and PFOA isomers compared to their linear counterparts, our findings on the lower binding affinities of branched isomers are in agreement with theoretical predictions of *Salvalaglio et al. (2010)*, that they are less likely to fit in the binding pockets of HSA. Furthermore, our data on the number of binding sites (n=2) on HSA for linear PFOS and PFOA, compared to the individual branched isomers (n < 1.0 in all cases, except for 4m-PFOA, but for which the n=2.6 is not statistically significant), strengthen the findings on the lower binding affinities of branched isomers for HSA based on the calculated Kd's.

Using an equilibrium dialysis method to study the mechanisms of perfluoroalkyl substances (PFASs) molecular interactions with bovine serum albumin (BSA), *Bischel et al. (2010)* reported that, in general, the affinity for albumin increases with PFAS hydrophobicity. Based on the first principles of reverse phase liquid chromatography, which was used in the current study, the more hydrophobic a molecule is, the later it will elute on a reversed phase column. Linear PFOS and PFOA elute later than any of the branched isomers (Figure 4.6), suggesting that the former are more hydrophobic. Thus, our findings that linear PFOS and PFOA are more strongly bound to calf serum are in phase with the findings of *Bischel et al. (2010)*.

Although multiple studies have previously established the proteinophillic nature of PFOS and PFOA, which explains in part their long elimination half-lives and their biomagnification potential, this is the first study looking at the isomer-specific binding of PFOA or PFOS, and the

data prove useful for explaining previously observed phenomena. Nevertheless, the current study has some limitations. First, the pure individual linear and branched isomers of PFOS and PFOA are not available for purchase at sufficiently high concentrations from any commercial supplier, and the amounts donated for the current study were completely consumed to produce the data presented in Figures 4.2 and 4.3. Although these data were sufficient for the variant of Scatchard analysis here, we were not able to repeat the study a second time. The strength of the binding to HSA was so strong that working at lower concentrations of isomer (which are commercially available) produced no detectable response in the ultrafiltrates. These facts, in part, explain why there have been no reports of isomer specific protein binding previously, and also explain why there is so little known about the toxicity of individual PFOS and PFOA isomers. The second limitation, compounded by the same reason as above, is that we did not compare the results of the present experiment using the Centrifree® ultrafiltration device with the equilibrium dialysis method, which is still considered as the gold standard method in studies of protein binding.

4.4 References

- 3M Company. 1987. Riker laboratories Inc. Experiment No. 0281CR 0012. Two year oral (diet) toxicity/ carcinogenicity study of fluorochemical FC-143 in rats. 8EHQ-1087-0394. St. Paul, MN, USA.
- Ahrens L, Xie ZY, Ebinghaus R. **2010**. Distribution of perfluoroalkyl compounds in seawater from Northern Europe, Atlantic Ocean, and Southern Ocean. *Chemosphere* 78:1011-1016.
- Awasum Bjorklund J, Thuresson K, de Wit CA. 2009. Perfluoroalkyl compounds (PFCs) in indoor dust: Concentrations, human exposure estimates, and sources. *Environ Sci Technol* 43:2276-2281.
- Beesoon S, Webster GM, Shoeib M, Harner T, Benskin JP, Martin JW. 2011. Isomer profiles of perfluorochemicals in matched maternal, cord, and house dust samples: Manufacturing sources and transplacental transfer. *Environ Health Perspect* 119:1659-1664.
- Beesoon S, Genuis SJ, Benskin JP, Martin JW. 2012. Exceptionally high serum concentrations of perfluorohexanesulfonate in a Canadian family are linked to home carpet treatment applications. *Environ Sci Technol* 46:12960-12967.
- Benninghoff AD, Orner GA, Buchner CH, Hendricks JD, Duffy AM, Williams DE. 2012.
 Promotion of hepatocarcinogenesis by perfluoroalkyl acids in rainbow trout. *Toxicol Sci* 125:69-78.

- Benskin JP, Bataineh M, Martin JW. **2007**. Simultaneous characterization of perfluoroalkyl carboxylate, sulfonate, and sulfonamide isomers by liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry. *Anal Chem* 79:6455-6464.
- Benskin JP, De Silva AO, Martin LJ, Arsenault G, McCrindle R, Riddell N, et al. 2009a.
 Disposition of perfluorinated acid isomers in Sprague-Dawley rats; part 1: Single dose. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 28:542-554.
- Benskin JP, De Silva AO, Martin LJ, Arsenault G, McCrindle R, Riddell N, et al. 2009.
 Disposition of perfluorinated acid isomers in Sprague-Dawley rats; part 1: Single dose. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 28:542-554.
- Bischel HN, Macmanus-Spencer LA, Luthy RG. **2010**. Noncovalent interactions of long-chain perfluoroalkyl acids with serum albumin. *Environ Sci Technol* 44:5263-5269.
- Bischel HN, Macmanus-Spencer LA, Zhang C, Luthy RG. **2011**. Strong associations of shortchain perfluoroalkyl acids with serum albumin and investigation of binding mechanisms. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 30:2423-2430.
- Bjork JA, Butenhoff JL, Wallace KB. **2011**. Multiplicity of nuclear receptor activation by PFOA and PFOS in primary human and rodent hepatocytes. *Toxicology* 288:8-17.
- Butenhoff JL, Ehresman DJ, Chang S-C, Parker GA, Stump DG. **2009**. Gestational and lactational exposure to potassium perfluorooctanesulfonate (K⁺PFOS) in rats: Developmental neurotoxicity. *Reprod Toxicol* 27:319-330.

- Butenhoff JL, Chang SC, Olsen GW, Thomford PJ. **2012**. Chronic dietary toxicity and carcinogenicity study with potassium perfluorooctanesulfonate in Sprague Dawley rats. *Toxicology* 293:1-15.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. **2013**. Fourth national report on human exposure to environmental chemicals (March 2013-updated tables). Atlanta, Georgia, United States of America.
- Chen J, Das SR, La Du J, Corvi MM, Bai C, Chen Y, et al. **2013**. Chronic PFOS exposures induce life stage-specific behavioral deficits in adult zebrafish and produce malformation and behavioral deficits in F1 offsprings. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 32:201-206.
- Chen YM, Guo LH. **2009**. Fluorescence study on site-specific binding of perfluoroalkyl acids to human serum albumin. *Arch Toxicol* 83:255-261.
- Clarkson JR, Cui ZF, Darton RC. **1999**. Protein denaturation in foam. *J Colloid Interf Sci* 215:333-338.
- D'Eon JC, Simpson AJ, Kumar R, Baer AJ, Mabury SA. **2010**. Determining the molecular interactions of perfluorinated carboxylic acids with human sera and isolated human serum albumin using nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 29:1678-1688.

- De Silva AO, Benskin JP, Martin LJ, Arsenault G, McCrindle R, Riddell N, et al. 2009.
 Disposition of perfluorinated acid isomers in Sprague-Dawley rats; part 2: Subchronic dose.
 Environ Toxicol Chem 28:555-567.
- Dow N. **2006**. Determination of compound binding to plasma proteins. *Curr Protoc Pharmacol* Chapter 7:Unit7.5.
- Du G, Hu J, Huang H, Qin Y, Han X, Wu D, et al. **2012**. Perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) affects hormone receptor activity, steroidogenesis, and expression of endocrine-related genes in vitro and in vivo. *Environ Toxicol Chem*. 32:353-360
- Elcombe CR, Elcombe BM, Foster JR, Chang SC, Ehresman DJ, Butenhoff JL. **2012**. Hepatocellular hypertrophy and cell proliferation in Sprague-Dawley rats from dietary exposure to potassium perfluorooctanesulfonate results from increased expression of xenosensor nuclear receptors PPAR-α and CAR/PXR. *Toxicology* 293:16-29.
- Fei C, McLaughlin JK, Tarone RE, Olsen J. **2007**. Perfluorinated chemicals and fetal growth: A study within the Danish national birth cohort. *Environ Health Perspect* 115:1677-1682.
- Gao Y, Li X, Guo LH. 2012. Assessment of estrogenic activity of perfluoroalkyl acids based on ligand-induced conformation state of human estrogen receptor. *Environ Sci Technol* 47: 634–641
- Giesy JP, Kannan K. **2001**. Global distribution of perfluorooctane sulfonate in wildlife. *Environ Sci Technol* 35:1339-1342.

- Gu J, Soldin OP, Soldin SJ. **2007**. Simultaneous quantification of free triiodothyronine and free thyroxine by isotope dilution tandem mass spectrometry. *Clin Biochem* 40:1386-1391.
- Gützkow KB, Haug LS, Thomsen C, Sabaredzovic A, Becher G, Brunborg G. **2012**. Placental transfer of perfluorinated compounds is selective--a Norwegian mother and child sub-cohort study. *Int J Hyg Environ Health* 215:216-219.
- Han X, Snow TA, Kemper RA, Jepson GW. **2003**. Binding of perfluorooctanoic acid to rat and human plasma proteins. *Chem Res Toxicol* 16:775-781.
- Han X, Nabb DL, Russell MH, Kennedy GL, Rickard RW. 2012. Renal elimination of perfluorocarboxylates (PFCAs). *Chem Res Toxicol* 25:35-46.
- Hansen KJ, Clemen LA, Ellefson ME, Johnson HO. 2001. Compound specific quantitative characterization of organic fluorochemicals in biological matrices. *Environ Sci Technol* 35:766-770.
- Hanssen L, Rollin H, Odland JO, Moe MK, Sandanger TM. 2010a. Perfluorinated compounds in maternal serum and cord blood from selected areas of South Africa: Results of a pilot study. *J Environ Monit* 12:1355-1361.
- Harrad S, de Wit CA, Abdallah MAE, Bergh C, Bjorklund JA, Covaci A, et al. 2010. Indoor contamination with hexabromocyclododecanes, polybrominated diphenyl ethers, and perfluoroalkyl compounds: An important exposure pathway for people? *Environ Sci Technol* 44:3221-3231.

- Health Canada. **2010**. Report on the human biomonitoring of environmental chemicals in Canada. Http://www.Hc-sc.Gc.Ca/ewh-semt/pubs/contaminants/chms-ecms/index-eng.Php. Ottawa, Canada.
- Hebert PC, MacManus-Spencer LA. **2010**. Development of a fluorescence model for the binding of medium- to long-chain perfluoroalkyl acids to human serum albumin through a mechanistic evaluation of spectroscopic evidence. *Anal Chem* 82:6463-6471.
- Hu XZ, Hu DC. **2009**. Effects of perfluorooctanoate and perfluorooctane sulfonate exposure on hepatoma Hep G2 cells. *Arch Toxicol* 83:851-861.
- Jensen BP, Chin PK, Begg EJ. **2011**. Quantification of total and free concentrations of R- and Swarfarin in human plasma by ultrafiltration and LC-MS/MS. *Anal Bioanal Chem* 401:2187-2193.
- Jones PD, Hu WY, De Coen W, Newsted JL, Giesy JP. **2003**. Binding of perfluorinated fatty acids to serum proteins. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 22:2639-2649.
- Kannan K, Corsolini S, Falandysz J, Fillmann G, Kumar Kurunthachalam S, Loganathan
 Bommanna G, et al. 2004. Perfluorooctanesulfonate and related fluorochemicals in human
 blood from several countries. *Environ Sci Technol* 38:4489-4495.
- Kärrman A, Van Bavel B, Jarnberg U, Hardell L, Lindstrom G. 2006. Perfluorinated chemicals in relation to other persistent organic pollutants in human blood. *Chemosphere* 64:1582-1591.

- Kärrman A, Järnberg U, van Bavel B, Lindström G. **2005**. Isomer pattern of PFOS in human blood. Fluoros International Symposium Abstract Book, Toronto, Canada.
- Kato K, Calafat AM, Needham LL. **2009**. Polyfluoroalkyl chemicals in house dust. *Environ Res* 109:518-523.
- Kawamoto K, Sato I, Tsuda S, Yoshida M, Yaegashi K, Saito N, et al. 2011. Ultrasonic-induced tonic convulsion in rats after subchronic exposure to perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS). J *Toxicol Sci* 36:55-62.
- Kennedy GL, Jr., Butenhoff JL, Olsen GW, O'Connor JC, Seacat AM, Perkins RG, et al. **2004**. The toxicology of perfluorooctanoate. *Crit Rev Toxicol* 34:351-384.
- Knox SS, Jackson T, Javins B, Frisbee SJ, Shankar A, Ducatman AM. 2011. Implications of early menopause in women exposed to perfluorocarbons. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 96:1747-1753.
- Lau C, Butenhoff JL, Rogers JM. **2004**. The developmental toxicity of perfluoroalkyl acids and their derivatives. *Toxicol Appl Pharmacol* 198:231-241.
- Lau C, Anitole K, Hodes C, Lai D, Pfahles-Hutchens A, Seed J. **2007**. Perfluoroalkyl acids: A review of monitoring and toxicological findings. *Toxicol Sci* 99:366-394.

- Liu C, Du Y, Zhou B. **2007**. Evaluation of estrogenic activities and mechanism of action of perfluorinated chemicals determined by vitellogenin induction in primary cultured tilapia hepatocytes. *Aquat Toxicol* 85:267-277.
- Liu JY, Li JG, Liu Y, Chan HM, Zhao YF, Cai ZW, et al. **2011**. Comparison on gestation and lactation exposure of perfluorinated compounds for newborns. *Environ Int* 37:1206-1212.
- Loveless SE, Finlay C, Everds NE, Frame SR, Gillies PJ, O'Connor JC, et al. **2006**. Comparative responses of rats and mice exposed to linear/branched, linear, or branched ammonium perfluorooctanoate (APFO). *Toxicology* 220:203-217
- Luo ZP, Shi XL, Hu Q, Zhao B, Huang MD. **2012**. Structural evidence of perfluorooctane sulfonate transport by human serum albumin. *Chem Res Toxicol* 25:990-992.
- Maestri L, Negri S, Ferrari M, Ghittori S, Fabris F, Danesino P, et al. **2006**. Determination of perfluorooctanoic acid and perfluorooctanesulfonate in human tissues by liquid chromatography/single quadrupole mass spectrometry. *Rapid Comm Mass Sp* 20:2728-2734.
- Mariussen E. **2012**. Neurotoxic effects of perfluoroalkylated compounds: Mechanisms of action and environmental relevance. *Arch Toxicol* 86:1349-1367.
- Martin JW, Mabury SA, Solomon KR, Muir DCG. **2003**. Dietary accumulation of perfluorinated acids in juvenile rainbow trout (Oncorhynchus Mykiss). Environ *Toxicol Chem* 22:189-195.

- Martin JW, Whittle DM, Muir DCG, Mabury SA. **2004**. Perfluoroalkyl contaminants in a food web from Lake Ontario. *Environ Sci Technol* 38:5379-5385.
- Monroy R, Morrison K, Teo K, Atkinson S, Kubwabo C, Stewart B, et al. **2008**. Serum levels of perfluoroalkyl compounds in human maternal and umbilical cord blood samples. *Environ Res 108:56-62*.
- O'Brien JM, Austin AJ, Williams A, Yauk CL, Crump D, Kennedy SW. **2011a**. Technical-grade perfluorooctane sulfonate alters the expression of more transcripts in cultured chicken embryonic hepatocytes than linear perfluorooctane sulfonate. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 30:2846-2859.
- O'Brien JM, Kennedy SW, Chu S, Letcher RJ. **2011b**. Isomer-specific accumulation of perfluorooctane sulfonate in the liver of chicken embryos exposed in ovo to a technical mixture. *Environ Toxicol Chem* 30:226-231.
- OECD. **2002**. Hazard assessment of perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) and its salts. Submitted to USEPA administrative record AR226-1140.
- Paul AG, Jones KC, Sweetman AJ. **2009**. A first global production, emission, and environmental inventory for perfluorooctane sulfonate. *Environ Sci Technol* 43:386-392.
- Plonait SL, Heinz N. **2011**. Physicochemical and structural properties regulating placental drug transfer. *Fetal and neonatal physiology*, Fourth Edition (Judith F, Ed). Philadelphia: Elsevier Saunders, 231-245.

- Prevedouros K, Cousins IT, Buck RC, Korzeniowski SH. **2006**. Sources, fate and transport of perfluorocarboxylates. *Environ Sci Technol* 40:32-44.
- Qazi MR, Abedi MR, Nelson BD, DePierre JW, Abedi-Valugerdi M. 2010. Dietary exposure to perfluorooctanoate or perfluorooctane sulfonate induces hypertrophy in centrilobular hepatocytes and alters the hepatic immune status in mice. *Int Immunopharmacol* 10:1420-1427.
- Rama Sastry. 1995. Placental Toxicology. Boca Raton, FL.
- Rama Sastry BV. **1999**. Techniques to study human placental transport. *Adv Drug Deliv Rev* 38:17-39.
- Reagen WKL, Jacoby CB, Purcell RG, Kestner TA, Payfer RM, Miller JW. **2007**. Environmental characterization of 3M electrochemical fluorination derived perfluorooctanoate and perfluorooctanesulfonate. Society of Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry Annual Meeting Platform Presentation, Milwaukee, WI, USA.
- Renner R. **2001**. Environmental news: Perfluorinated compounds linked to carcinogenicity in vitro. *Environ Sci Technol (News and Research Notes)* 35:180A.
- Salvalaglio M, Muscionico I, Cavallotti C. **2010**. Determination of energies and sites of binding of PFOA and PFOS to human serum albumin. *J Phys Chem B* 114:14860-14874.

- Sharpe RL, Benskin JP, Laarman AH, Macleod SL, Martin JW, Wong CS, et al. 2010. Perfluorooctane sulfonate toxicity, isomer-specific accumulation, and maternal transfer in zebrafish (Danio Rerio) and rainbow trout (Oncorhynchus Mykiss). *Environ Toxicol Chem* 29:1957-1966.
- Spachmo B, Arukwe A. 2012. Endocrine and developmental effects in Atlantic salmon (Salmo Salar) exposed to perfluorooctane sulfonic or perfluorooctane carboxylic acids. *Aquat Toxicol* 108:112-124.
- Stock NL, Bonin J, Whittle MD, Muir DCG, Mabury SA. **2003**. Perfluorinated acids in the great lakes. *SETAC 13th Annual Meeting*.
- US EPA. **2003**. Preliminary risk assessment of the developmental toxicity associated with exposure to perfluorooctanoic acid and its salts. Office of Pollution Prevention and Toxics, Risk Assessment Division, Washington, DC, USA.
- USEPA. **2000**. 3M phase-out plan for POSF-based products. USEPA docket ID OPPT-2002-0043: USEPA.
- White S, Fenton S, Hines E. **2011**. Endocrine disrupting properties of perfluorooctanoic acid. *J Steroid Biochem* 127, 16-26.
- Wu LL, Gao HW, Gao NY, Chen FF, Chen L. **2009**. Interaction of perfluorooctanoic acid with human serum albumin. *BMC Struct Biol* 9:31-31.

- Zhang X, Chen L, Fei XC, Ma YS, Gao HW. **2009**. Binding of PFOS to serum albumin and DNA: Insight into the molecular toxicity of perfluorochemicals. *BMC Mol Biol* 10:16-16.
- Zhang Y, Beesoon S, Zhu L, Martin JW. **2013**. Biomonitoring of perfluoroalkyl acids in human urine and estimates of biological half-life. *Environ Sci Technol* 47:10619–10627

CHAPTER 5: Transfer of PFOS and PFOA isomers across an in vitro model of the human placental barrier

Sanjay Beesoon, Joey Sheff, Ashley Davey, Denise Hemmings, Jonathan Martin

Ashley Davey, former graduate student in Hemmings Lab, harvested the cytotrophoblasts from a human placenta, after appropriate ethics clearance from the Health Research Ethics Board of the University of Alberta. Joey Sheff, former undergraduate student in the Martin Lab conducted the biotransformation experiment under the technical supervision of Sanjay Beesoon.

Sanjay Beesoon, designed and conducted the transport assay experiments under the supervision of Denise Hemmings and Jonathan Martin. The manuscript was written by Sanjay Beesoon

Abstract

Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS) and perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) are perfluoroalkyl acids widely detected in human blood samples from around the world. These two compounds have been industrially produced for decades and used in a whole array of consumer products and industrial applications. Their traditional manufacturing method until the year 2000 was by electrochemical fluorination (ECF) process which yields a mixture of linear and branched isomers. To date, three biomonitoring studies have shown that the branched isomers are more efficient at crossing the placental barrier compared to the linear molecules. This phenomenon was surprising given that the linear molecules are more hydrophobic that their branched counterparts. Here we used a monolayer of syncytiotrophoblasts (STs) as an in-vitro model of the placenta to assess the relative transfer efficiencies of linear and branched isomers of PFOS and PFOA. A biotransformation experiment was also conducted with ST cells to evaluate the potential for PFOS precursor metabolism in the placenta, using the model compound N-ethyl perfluorooctane sulfomanide (EtFOSA). Data suggested that STs did not biotransform EtFOSA; however transport assays provided evidence that total PFOA crossed the ST layer more efficiently than total PFOS, and that total branched isomers of PFOS and PFOA crossed the ST monolayer more efficiently than the respective linear molecules. When the data were stratified by individual isomer, the transfer efficiencies of 3m- and 4m-PFOA were higher than linear PFOA, and 4m-PFOS was more efficiently transported across the ST later compared to linear PFOS. This in-vitro model of the placenta may prove useful for the assessment of placental transfer of new chemicals, or emerging contaminants.

5. 1 Introduction

Perfluoroalkyl acids (PFAAs) are a group of emerging environmental toxicants that have been manufactured and used since the 1940's in a wide array of industrial processes and commercial products (*3M Company 1999; Brooke D* 2004; Guo Z 2009; Washburn et al. 2005). PFAAs are made of a perfluorinated carbon backbone (C_nF_{2n+1} where *n* can range from 4-14) and an acidic functional group, which can be a carboxylic, sulfonic, or phosphonic acid. The two most commonly studied **PFAAs** are perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) and perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS). In industry, they have been used as coatings on photographic films and papers, as photoresist materials in semiconductors, as acid mist suppressants during metal plating, in hydraulic fluids in the aviation industry, in fire-fighting foams (Kissa 1994). Furthermore, they are used extensively in consumer products such as in surface treatment formulations for carpet, upholstery, apparel, and paper, including for food contact purposes, whereby their main functions are to impart soil, oil, and water repellence (Buck et al. 2012; Washburn et al. 2005). The demand for these organic fluorine compounds is related to their resistance to oxidation and thermal stress, resulting from the high carbon-fluorine bond strength, and their surfactant properties of PFAAs at low concentrations. The same physical properties, unfortunately, also impart environmental inertness, including resistance to natural biodegradation processes. As a result of their production, usage over more than 50 years, and their disposition in the environment, these chemicals can now be detected both in the abiotic (Benskin et al. 2012; Davis et al. 2007) and biotic environments (Giesy and Kannan 2001; Kannan et al. 2001) around the world.

With specific relevance to human exposure, the first documented report on the presence of organic fluorine compounds in human blood was made in 1968 by *Taves et al. (1968).* One compound, PFOA, was later confirmed by gas chromatography in the blood of a few human volunteers by *Belisle and Hagen (1980).* However, it was not until the year 2000 when scientists in the Medical Department of the 3M Company detected four different PFAAs (PFOS, PFOA,

perfluorohexane sulfonate (PFHxS) and perfluorooctane sulfonamide (PFOSA) in archived human serum samples from the general American population. The 3M Company came forward publicly to announce their decision to phase-out their production of "C8 chemistry", including PFOS, PFOA, and related precursor compounds, which until then had been produced by 3M using an electrochemical fluorination (ECF) method which yielded a technical mixture of linear and branched isomers in commercial products (*Reagen 2007*). The average ratio of linear to total branched isomers in historical ECF production lots were 70%:30% for PFOS and 80%:20% for PFOA (*Reagen 2007*).

These events catalysed a series of environmental fate, toxicology and epidemiological exposure-disease association studies. Among the potential adverse health effects associated with PFAAs, and more specifically to PFOS and PFOA, are neurotoxocity (*Austin et al. 2003; Butenhoff et al. 2009; Mariussen 2012; Sato et al. 2009; Slotkin et al. 2008)*, hepatotoxicity (*Benninghoff et al. 2012; Gilliland and Mandel 1996; Hu and Hu 2009; Obraztsov and Shekhtman 1994; Sakr et al. 2007a; Sakr et al. 2007b*), immunotoxicity (*Grandjean et al. 2012; Wang et al. 2011*) disturbance of lipid metabolism (*Eriksen et al. 2013; Nelson et al. 2010; Shankar et al. 2012; Steenland et al. 2010a; Wang et al. 2011; Lopez-Espinosa et al. 2011; Spachmo and Arukwe 2012*), low birth weight babies (LBWB) (*Apelberg et al. 2007; Fei et al. 2007; Washino et al. 2009*), breast cancer (*Bonefeld-Jorgensen et al. 2011*) and attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) (*Hoffman et al. 2010; Stein et al. 2012*).

With specific relevance to the current work, developmental toxicity associated with PFOS and/or PFOA, has been a major endpoint investigated in multiple rodent studies (*Lau et al. 2003; Thibodeaux et al. 2003; Grasty et al. 2003; Grasty et al. 2003; Abbott et al. 2007a; Abbott et al. 2007b; Abbott et al. 2009; Wolzcf et al. 2007*).

As also discussed in Chapter 2, multiple studies have looked at paired maternal and cord blood concentrations of these emerging toxicants, clearly establishing the transplacental transfer for most perfluoroalkyl substances (PFASs), including PFOS and PFOA (Beesoon et al. 2011; Fei et al. 2007; Fromme et al. 2010; Hanssen et al. 2010; Inoue et al. 2004; Kim et al. 2011; Midasch et al. 2007; Monroy et al. 2008; Needham et al. 2011; Ode et al. 2013). However, only three of these biomonitoring studies (Beesoon et al. 2011; Gützkow et al. 2012; Hanssen et al. 2010) have delved into the isomer specific transfer of PFOS and PFOA across the human placental barrier, and all reported higher transplacental transfer efficiencies of the branched isomers (i.e. from electrochemical fluorination) for PFOS. Isomer-specific transfer of PFOA was investigated in only one study (Chapter 2) (Beesoon et al. 2011), and the branched PFOA isomers were also found to cross the placenta to a greater extent than linear PFOA – albeit the structure-activity relationship was less pronounced than it was for PFOS. According to Sastry et al. (Rama Sastry 1999) the overwhelming majority (> 95 %) of chemical compounds (drugs and xenobiotics) that cross the placental barrier vectorially, from mother to fetus, do so by simple diffusion. Transplacental transfer efficiency (TTE) depends both on the physicochemical properties of the

chemical compound being transferred, and on physiological characteristics of the epithelial cells at the interface of maternal and fetal blood circulation. These specialized multinucleated epithelial cells, known as syncytiotrophoblasts (ST's), cover the placental villi, which are the functional units for chemical exchange between maternal and fetal circulation. The apical side of the cell faces the mother's blood circulation and the basal part is supported by cytotrophoblasts (CT's) which face the fetal blood supply (*Bloxam et al. 1997*). As a matter of fact the ST, which is an extensive fully differentiated multinucleated syncytial layer having an approximate surface area of 12 m² at term, is formed by continuous maturation and subsequent fusion of the underlying CT's (*Boyd et al. 1970*). Figure 5.1 below gives an approximate pictorial representation.



Figure 5.1. Schematic sketch of distribution of CT's and ST's in relation to maternal and fetal blood circulations

The rate of diffusion of any chemical compound is governed by Fick's Second

Law of Diffusion, which can be mathematically expressed as:

Rate of diffusion = $D \times \Delta C \times A/d$

where A = area of exchange, d = membrane thickness, ΔC = concentration gradient across the membrane (e.g., $[C_{Maternal Plasma}] - [C_{Fetal Plasma}])$ and D = diffusion constant for the chemical of interest. Applying Fick's Law to the current scenario, the only parameter that can potentially explain the different diffusion rates between linear and branched isomers, would be D, the diffusion constant, which is known to be largely dependent on the hydrophobicity of the molecule under investigation (Hamilton 1998). Thus, 2 isomeric molecules A and B (same molecular weight), candidates for transplacental transfer, will be discriminated at the placental interface based on their respective hydrophobicities, with the one with a higher hydrophobicity having a higher probability and rate of transfer. Using the above theoretical concept and the fact that the linear molecules of PFOS and PFOA have higher hydrophobicities (e.g. based on the elution order in the reversed phased chromatography) (Benskin et al. 2007), TTEs of linear PFOS and PFOA should be higher than those of the branched molecules. The higher TTEs of branched PFOS and PFOA reported in the three above mentioned studies (Beesoon et al. 2011; Gützkow et al. 2012; Hanssen et al. 2010) cannot therefore be explained by the simple diffusion model and alternative explanations should therefore be sought. In Chapter 4, data were highly suggestive that preferential binding of linear PFOS and PFOA to maternal or fetal serum proteins may be part of the explanation, but the behaviour of PFAA isomers across the functional unit of the placenta should also be examined.

In addition to simple diffusion across the placental barrier, studies have documented the involvement of active transport proteins in the bidirectional movement of drugs (Evseenko et al. 2007; Thadani et al. 2004; Unadkat et al. 2004), hormones (Landers et al. 2009; Patel et al. 2011), nutrients (Takahashi et al. 2001) and toxicants (Atkinson et al. 2002; Beghin et al. 2010; Gil et al. 2005; Myllynen et al. 2007) between maternal and fetal circulations. Thus, an alternative explanation for the higher TTEs of branched PFOS and PFOA isomers is that the syncytiotrophoblast cells have the relevant receptors and active or facilitated transport mechanisms that favor the vectorial transport of branched isomers over linear molecules into fetal circulation. To test these hypotheses, we used an in-vitro model proposed by Bode et al. (2006) to examine whether isomers of PFOS and PFOA can cross a monolayer of branched syncytiotrophoblasts more efficiently than linear PFOS and PFOA, respectively. To date at least two studies have used this model to test the transplacental transfer of small organic molecules, namely deoxynivalenol (Nielsen et al. 2011) and caffeine, benzoic acid, and glyphosate (Poulsen et al. 2009). However, both these former studies used a choriocarcinoma cell line (BeWo) instead of normal human derived placental cells, which we used in the present work.

Although much attention is given to direct PFOS and PFOA exposure, humans are also exposed precursors of these chemicals which have been manufactured in bulk and also used extensively in multiple consumer products (*Paul et al. 2009; Prevedouros et al. 2006*). Precursor compounds of PFOS, referred to as PreFOS in some scientific literature (*Martin et al. 2010*), exist in similar technical mixtures of branched and linear isomers owing to their similar production by the ECF process. Studies on human liver microsomes (*Benskin et al. 2009*) and rodents (*Ross et al. 2012*) indicate that CYP450 and microsomes preferentially metabolize branched PreFOS, which can potentially explain the high branched PFOS isomer content in human and rodent blood (*Martin et al. 2010*). Given the presence of biotransformation enzymes in the human placenta (*Hakkola et al. 1996; Hakkola et al. 1998; Syme et al. 2004*), in particular the cytochrome P450 family, we hypothesized that branched PreFOS may be preferentially metabolized by placental cells, leading to an enhanced branched PFOS isomer composition in fetal circulation, as reported in Chapter 2 from biomonitoring. To test this secondary hypothesis, in the current study we also challenged human placental cytotrophoblasts (CTs) and syncytiotrophoblasts (STs) with a model PreFOS compound, N-ethylperfluorooctanesulfonamide (N-EtFOSA) to determine if placental cells possess the metabolic pathways to biotransform PFOS precursors.

5.2 Materials and Methods

5.2.1 Isolation of Human Placental Cytotrophoblasts (CTs)

Villous cytotrophoblasts were isolated from human placentas as per the method previously described by *Davey et al. (2011)*. In brief, chorionic placental tissue was minced, subjected to trypsin/FETase digestion followed by absorption on glass beads coated with immunoglobulins directed at CD9, MHC (Major Histocompatibility Complex) Class I and MHC Class II antigens (*Yui et al. 1994*). The isolated CTs (99.99 % pure) were resuspended in fresh serum-free medium containing 7.5% dimethylsulfoxide. Then, 250 μ L of the CT's in

dimethylsulfoxide were aliquoted in polypropylene tubes and cryopreserved in liquid nitrogen until use. For the current study, the CTs were all derived from the same human placenta.

5.2.2 Syncytialization of CTs to STs

Cryopreserved CTs (250 µL) were thawed in a 37° C water-bath and aseptically resuspended in 4.75 mL of Iscove's Modified Dulbecco's Medium (IMDM, purchased from Gibco[®], Life Technologies[™], Carlsbad, CA, USA) fortified with 10 % fetal bovine serum (FBS, Gibco®) and 1 % penicillin/streptomycin (100 µg/mL each, purchased from Life Technologies[™], Carlsbad, CA, USA). This fortified form of IMDM culture medium will be referred to as IMDM⁺⁺. The suspension was gently mixed by inversion and a 15 μ L aliquot was taken for a cell count in a hemocytometer. The remaining solution was centrifuged at 1500 rpm for 7 minutes at 4° C (Beckman GS-6R, Beckman Coulter®, Brea, CA, USA). After centrifugation, the cell pellet was resuspended in IMDM⁺⁺ and diluted to a final cell concentration of 6.0 x 10^5 cells/mL. Then, 200 µL of the cell suspension was dispensed in the 96-well plate (Costar 3595, Corning Inc. Corning, NY, USA) and incubated at 37° C in the presence of 5 % carbon dioxide overnight (Forma Series II 3110 Water Jacketed CO₂ incubator, Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc., Ottawa, ON, Canada). The next day, the 96-well plate was inspected microscopically for adherence of the CTs to the bottom of the wells. The excess cells, and non-adherent cells, were then washed with additional $IMDM^{++}$ and pipetted off. New medium consisting of $IMDM^{++}$ and 0.1 μM cyclic-adenosine monophosphate (8-Bromoadenosine 3',5'-cyclic monophosphate

(cAMP), purchased from Sigma-Aldrich[®], Oakville, ON, Canada) was added to the cell layer and incubated at 37° C overnight. The next day, the cell culture was examined to check whether the CTs had syncytialized to STs, and thus ready for chemical challenge. Syncytialization is essentially the fusion of multiple CT cells to give a multinucleated "giant" cell, the ST, which in a human placenta represent the apical interface between maternal and fetal blood circulation. This is an overly simplified description of syncytialization, which is a far more complex process connecting a whole spectrum of programmed cellular events and involving many proteins (Huppertz 2006; Toufaily et al. 2013; Pidoux et al. 2012). For the isomer-specific transport assays, CTs were cultured on Nunc[®] cell inserts (Thermo Scientific) having a culture area of 0.47 cm^2 , a pore size of 0.4 μ m, and pore density of $< 0.85 \times 10^8$ pores/cm² in each well. Prior to use, the cell culture surfaces of the inserts were coated for 1 hour with human collagen (purchased from Sigma Aldrich) at a concentration of 10 μ g/cm² and then washed with sterile phosphate buffered saline to remove excess coating solution. The same cell culture protocol as above was used to seed the CTs onto the inserts and their subsequent treatment with cAMP to produce STs.

5.2.3 Confirmation of ST viability and formation

IMDM⁺⁺ overlaying the ST cell layer was sampled prior to the chemical challenge and kept at -20° C pending analysis for β -HCG (Human Chorionic Gonadotropin) hormone, which is a critical element for the maintenance and progress of pregnancy (*Cole 2012*). β -HCG analysis was performed by an enzyme linked immune sorbent assay (ELISA) method, using a kit purchased from DRG

diagnostics (Marburg, Germany). Briefly, 25 µL of each standard solution, negative controls (distilled H_2O , plain IMDM⁺⁺) and samples (IMDM in contact with STs) were added to microtiter wells followed by 100 μ L of the enzyme conjugate (anti β -HCG antibody conjugated to horseradish peroxidase) and wells were incubated at room temperature (25° C) for 1 hour. Wells were rinsed 5 times with 80 μ L water each time and 100 μ L of substrate solution (tetramethylbenzidine) was added to each well. The microplate was incubated for another 15 minutes at room temperature and the reaction was stopped by adding 50 μ L of stop solution (0.5 M H₂SO₄) to each well. Absorbance (optical density) was measured at 450 nm (within 10 minutes of adding stop solution) with an EL 808 absorbance microplate reader (Bio-Tek Instruments Inc., Winooski, VT, United States). Whenever β -HCG concentrations fell outside of linear dynamic range of the calibration curve, the relevant samples was diluted (1 in 10 or 1 in 100) with sample diluent. β -HCG was consistently detected in the culture media with concentrations ranging from 180 mlU/mL to 1124 mlU/mL.

Confluence of the ST layer on the inserts (for the transport assays) was assessed under the microscope throughout the duration of the experiment. After the experiments were completed, the integrity of the ST monolayer was confirmed by hematoxylin stain and visualization under the microscope.

5.2.4 PreFOS biotransformation experiment

Prior to challenging cells, medium was removed and 200 μ L methanol was added to 4 wells (from a total of 20) to kill cells to be used as a negative controls. Wells were washed (2 x 100 μ L) with phosphate buffered saline. Medium was then removed from all wells, and replaced with 4 μ L of stock solutions of EtFOSA in 200 μ L IMDM++. STs were incubated for 24 h at 37° C after which medium was collected. Bottom of wells were scraped and washed with 2 x 150 μ L MeOH to ensure collection of all content. Medium was stored in amber HPLC vials at -20° C for PFAA analysis. For each assay, a single row of cells was killed by removing medium, and adding MeOH, and once again replacing MeOH with new medium prior to chemical challenge. If the STs have the biotransformation capacity to metabolize EtFOSA, then FOSA would be formed as the metabolite with a simultaneous EtFOSA depletion; as demonstrated by *Benskin et al. (2009)* with cytochrome P450 and liver microsomes. FOSA and EtFOSA concentrations were both monitored by HPLC-MS/MS.

5.2.5 Transport Assays

Br-PFOS and T-PFOA standards, containing a technical mixture of linear and branched isomers of PFOS and PFOA, respectively, were diluted in plain IMDM (free from fetal bovine serum) to reach final concentrations of 10 ng/mL, 50 ng/mL, 100 ng/mL and 200 ng/mL. To conduct the transport assays, a 24-well cell culture plate was used. 300 μ L of each dilution was added to inserts containing the ST cell layer, representing the maternal side and 900 μ L of plain medium was added to the wells, representing the fetal side (Figure 5.2). To examine whether PFOS or PFOA isomers bound to the inserts, parallel control experiments were run using inserts without the ST cell layer to ascertain whether the collagen coating on the inserts, or the polycarbonate material of the insert itself, may bias the result of a possible differential transport of branched and linear isomers through selective adsorption. 20 μ L aliquots of medium in the insert, and in the well (fetal side), were sampled at 1 hour and 2 hours and stored in Eppendorf tubes at -20° C pending analysis by HPLC MS/MS.



Figure 5.2. Cross-sectional schematic view of a cell culture well with the insert and ST cells dividing the maternal and fetal compartments.

5.2.6 Liquid Chromatography-Tandem Mass Spectrometry

Samples from both the transport assay and the biotransformation experiment were analysed by the same HPLC-MS/MS method, but the sample prepartion varied slightly. For the transport assay, 20 μ L samples were spiked with 5 ng (10 μ L) of mass labelled internal standards (MPFAC-MXA purchased from Wellington Laboratories, Guelph, ON, Canada) and were further diluted to 150 μ L with HPLC grade methanol. Contents of the tubes were thoroughly mixed on a vortex and centrifuged at 14,000 rpm. Then, 100 μ L of the supernatants were transferred to HPLC vials for analysis. For the biotransformation experiments, samples were spiked with 5 ng of the mass labelled internal standard, mixed on a vortex, centrifuged at 14 000 rpm, and 100 μ L was sampled for HPLC-MS/MS analysis. The isomer specific method of Benskin et al. (2007) was adapted for the chromatographic separation of the PFAAs on a FluoroSep-RP Octyl HPLC column (3µ 100Å, 15cm x 2.1mm column, ES Industries, West Berlin, NJ, USA) and their detection by MS/MS. Samples from the transport assays were analyzed using a Shimadzu UFLC-XR (Kyoto, Japan) coupled to a QTrap 4000 mass spectrometer (MDS Sciex, Concord, ON, Canada). Samples for the biotransformation experiment were run on an Agilent 1100 series LC system and mass spectral data were collected on an API 5000Q mass spectrometer (MDS Sciex, Concord, ON, Canada). The same HPLC starting conditions were used in both cases. Flow rate was 150 μ L/min, and starting conditions were 60% A (water adjusted to pH 4.0 with ammonium formate) and 40% B (methanol). This was maintained for 0.3 min, followed by subsequent increments of mobile phase B to 64% by 1.9 min, 66% by 5.9 min, 70% by 7.9 min, 78% by 40 min, and 100% by 42 min, and held there until 65 min. Multiple reaction monitoring (MRM) was used to collect data in electrospray negative-ion mode. Peaks were integrated manually with Analyst 1.5 Software (MDS Sciex, Concord, ON, Canada). To confirm the identity of a particular compound, at least 2 ions were monitored for that compound, but only the most sensitive ion, free from interference, was used for quantitative purposes.

5.3 Results and Discussion

5.3.1 Biotransformation of EtFOSA

While a tenfold drop of EtFOSA levels was seen at 10 ng/mL, 20 ng/mL and 50 ng/mL spiking concentrations, we observed no significant corresponding increase

in FOSA (the P450 metabolite) concentration above blank readings (Figure 5.3). These very low levels of FOSA only permitted detection of the linear isomer, thus we could not confirm formation of branched FOSA isomers.



Figure 5.3. Mean relative response of FOSA metabolite (relative to 1ppb mass-labeled FOSA) at control and initial [EtFOSA] in incubation medium. No statistically significant increase in FOSA was observed with increasing dose.

These experiments were done in triplicate and were repeated on three different days. To examine if EtFOSA volatiled out of the culture, aided by air circulation in the incubator, the experiments were repeated using parafilm to seal the cover to the microtitre plate, but the same results were found. Two possible explanations are thus offered for the drop in EtFOSA (substrate) without any significant production of FOSA (product). First, the EtFOSA spiked in the medium was readily adsorbed onto the surface of the cell culture plate (made of polycarbonate plastic) and thus was unavailable to the STs to be biotransformed to FOSA. The second possibility is that EtFOSA may well have been biotransformed by the STs, but to a compound other than FOSA (*Benskin et al. 2009b*), such as a Phase II
conjugate, but no standards were available and these were not monitored. The results from this work were inconclusive.

5.3.2 Transport Assays

5.3.2.1 Total PFOS and PFOA Transport

The mean transfer efficiencies \pm 95% C.I of total PFOA and PFOS (i.e. the sum of all branched and linear isomers) at two time points, and at four different concentrations, are shown in Figures 5.4 and 5.5, respectively. Using PFOS as an example, the following mathematical equation was used to calculate transfer efficiency, where RR represents the relative response of the peak area with respect to the peak area of mass-labelled linear PFOS:

$$Transfer \ Efficiency = \frac{RR \frac{Basal}{PFOS}}{RR \frac{Apical}{PFOS} + RR \frac{Basal}{PFOS}}$$

Analysis of the whole dataset by 3-way ANOVA showed that the transfer of total PFOA was greater than total PFOS (p<0.001), that transfer at 2 hrs was greater than at 1 hr (p<0.001), and that there was furthermore a significant concentration effect (p<0.001). The result here, whereby PFOA crossed the in vitro placental barrier to a greater extent than PFOS, is consistent with the biomonitoring described in Chapter 2, and also with many literature reports of placental transfer for PFOS and PFOA (*Fei et al. 2007; Fromme et al. 2010; Hanssen et al. 2010; Inoue et al. 2004; Kim et al. 2011; Midasch et al. 2007; Monroy et al. 2008; Needham et al. 2011*).

To further understand the concentration and time effects, described above from 3way ANOVA, PFOA and PFOS datasets were each then analyzed separately by 2-way ANOVA. For PFOA, 2-way ANOVA also indicated that transfer of total PFOA increased significantly between 1 and 2 hours (p<0.001) and furthermore confirmed a concentration (p<0.001) effect. Post-hoc Bonferroni multiple comparisons were then made, and this showed that the transfer of PFOA was significantly greater at 10 ppb than at all higher concentrations (p<0.001 for all 3 comparisons), but that there was no significant difference among transfer efficiencies for 50, 100, and 200 ppb. For PFOS, 2-way ANOVA indicated no significant effect of concentration, but did indicate a statistically significant increase of the transfer efficiency between 1 and 2 hours (p=0.016).



Figure 5.4. Transfer efficiencies of total (linear and branched) PFOA across the in vitro syncytiotrophoblast layer. Error bars represent 95% confidence interval.



Figure 5.5. Transfer efficiencies of total (linear and branched) PFOS across the in vitro syncytiotrophoblast layer. Error bars represent 95% confidence interval.

5.3.2.2 Isomer-Specific PFOS and PFOA Transport

To consider the relative efficiencies of linear and branched isomers at crossing the syncytiotropoblast monolayer, the percentage of total branched isomers (%Br) of PFOS and PFOA in the maternal and fetal side of the cell culture system was calculated. Then, the difference (% Br maternal - % Br fetal) between the two chambers was calculated for each time and concentration (Figure 5.6 for PFOA, Figure 5.7 for PFOS). As shown in both Figures 5.6 and 5.7, most data showed a tendency for enrichment of branched isomers on the fetal side of the cell culture, shown by a downward vertical bar in these charts. Where the 95% confidence intervals do not cross zero in these plots, this demonstrates statistically significant enrichment of branched PFOA in the fetal side.

For PFOA, significant enrichment of the branched isomers on the fetal side was shown at 2 hours for 10 ppb, 50 ppb, and 200 ppb spiked samples. Two-way ANOVA indicated that enrichment of branched isomers on the fetal side increased significantly between 1 and 2 hours (p=0.025), and furthermore indicated a significant concentration effect (p=0.005). Post-hoc Bonferroni multiple comparisons were then made for PFOA, and this demonstrated that at 10 ppb the enrichment of branched isomers on the fetal side was significantly greater compared to at all three of the higher spiked concentrations (when comparing 10 ppb to 50, 100, and 200 ppb, *p*-values were 0.048, 0.01, and 0.013, respectively).



Figure 5.6. Transfer efficiencies of total branched PFOA across syncytiotrophoblast layer. A negative bar indicates higher branch isomers in the fetal side. Error bars indicate 95% confidence intervals. Whenever the error bars cross the zero axis, it is indicative of a non-statistically significant difference at the 95% confidence interval.

For PFOS, statistically significant enrichment of the branched isomers on the fetal side was only shown at 10 ppb (at both 1 and 2 hrs.), and at 100 ppb (only at 2 hrs.). Twoway ANOVA for PFOS indicated no significant effect (p=0.19) of time (1 or 2 hours), but did indicate a significant concentration effect (p=0.01). Post-hoc Bonferroni multiple comparisons were then made for PFOS, and this demonstrated that at 10 ppb the enrichment of branched isomers on the fetal side was significantly greater compared to 100 ppb (p=0.03) and 200 ppb (p=0.03). It is clear from Figure 5.7 that the effect did indeed diminish at higher concentration.



Figure 5.7. Transfer efficiencies of total branched PFOS across Syncytiotrophoblast layer. A negative bar indicates higher branch isomers in the fetal side. Error bars indicate 95 % confidence interval. Whenever the error bar crosses the zero axis, it is indicative of a non-statistically significant difference at 95% confidence interval.

To examine for any isomer-specific effect, the transfer efficiencies of the individual branched PFOS and PFOA isomers were indexed to the transfer efficiency of their respective linear molecule, which we termed relative transfer efficiency (RTE). Given that some of the individual branched isomers were not above detection limits in the fetal side after the first hour of the experiment, or at either time in the 10 ppb experiments, only data from the second hour were used for these calculations, and only at 50 ppb, 100 ppb and 200 ppb. These data were pooled together to give more power to the analysis.

Using 1*m*-PFOS as an example, the following equation was used to calculate its RTE, whereby RR represents the relative response of the peak area with respect to the peak area of mass-labelled internal standard.

$$RTE \ of \ 1mPFOS = \frac{\left[\frac{RR_{1mPFOS}^{Basal}}{RR_{1mPFOS}^{Apical}} \right]}{\left[\frac{RR_{1mPFOS}^{Apical}}{RR_{1mPFOS}^{Apical}} \right]}$$

Thus, RTE's greater than one indicate a higher transfer efficiency for a particular branched isomer, compared to the linear isomer, and RTE's lower than one indicate the opposite.

For PFOS, box-plots of RTE for the individual branched isomers are shown in Figure 5.8. These results indicate that the only isomer of PFOS which crosses the ST layer more efficiently than linear PFOS is 4m-PFOS (p < 0.05 when tested if RTE was significantly different from 1.0). The structure-activity relationship reported for PFOS in Chapter 2 of this thesis, whereby the closer the perfluoromethyl branching point was to the sulfonate group the higher was the TTE, was not visible here.



Figure 5.8. Relative transfer efficiencies of individual branched PFOS isomers across ST layer. Empty circles above the box-whisker plots represent outliers. The asterisks above the whiskers indicate statistically significant differences of the means RTEs from 1.

For PFOA, the mean RTEs of iso-, 5*m*- and 4*m*-PFOA were statistically significantly different from 1.0 (Figure 5.9), indicating that these branched PFOA isomers were more efficient at crossing the ST layer compared to linear PFOA. For 3*m*-PFOA, the difference with respect to linear PFOA was only marginally statistically non-significant at the 95% *CI*, as the lower bound (0.97) was very close to 1.0. These data confirm findings reported in Chapter 2 of the thesis to the effect that branched PFOA isomers do indeed cross the human placental barrier more efficiently that linear PFOA, but that there is no strong structure-activity among the branched isomers.



Figure 5.9. Relative transfer efficiencies of individual branched PFOA isomers across ST layer. Empty circles above and below the box-whisker plots represent outliers. The asterisks above the whiskers indicate statistically significant differences of the means RTEs from 1.

5.3.3 General Conclusion

Two important findings shown in the current study confirm trends that are seen from biomonitoring of paired maternal and fetal sera. Firstly, the higher transfer efficiency of total PFOA compared to total PFOS across the ST layer validates earlier findings based on the trace analysis of paired maternal and fetal serum samples, whereby the ratio of cord to maternal concentrations range from 0.61 to 1.26 for PFOA, but only from 0.30 to 0.60 for PFOS. Secondly, the higher transfer efficiencies of branched isomers of PFOS and PFOA compared to the linear molecules found in this in-vitro experiment are in line with isomer specific analysis of paired maternal and cord serum samples (*Beesoon et al. 2011; Gützkow et al. 2012; Hanssen et al. 2010*).

Chapter 4 of this thesis pointed to one of the possible reasons why isomers of PFOS and PFOA cross the placental barrier more effectively than the linear molecules. Specifically, the binding affinities of linear PFOS and PFOA were stronger for human serum albumin, and total serum protein, compared to branched isomers; leaving relatively enriched proportions of unbound branched isomers of PFOS and PFOA to diffuse, or be transported, across the placental ST layer. In the current study the culture media used during the transport assays were free of any protein, thus the current mechanism of preferential branched isomer transfer would serve only to enhance the relative preferential transfer of branched PFOS or PFOA isomers across the placenta in vivo.

Putting together the facts that, first, branched and linear isomers have the same molecular weights; second, that linear molecules have higher hydrophobicities than branched isomers; and third, that the transfer efficiencies of branched isomers are higher than linear in the absence of albumin, a logical explanation for the current findings is that the STs have an active or facilitated transport mechanism that preferentially transfers branched isomers from the maternal to the fetal circulation. The findings here that the percentage transfer of total PFOA and PFOS decreased with increasing concentrations (Figures 5.4 and 5.5 respectively) is also suggestive of a protein dependent transport mechanism, which would begin to saturate at high concentrations of substrate.

The preferential transport of branched PFOS and PFOA isomers over the linear molecules is not an isolated finding. There are data in the scientific literature documenting that the transfer efficiencies of branched amino acids are higher than the linear ones (*Carroll and Young 1983, Christensen 1979*) and furthermore that for some amino acids placental transport is stereospecific (*Eaton et al. 1982*).

Overall, data from the current study are consistent with the biomonitoring of paired maternal and fetal samples showing higher TTEs of total branched isomers of both PFOS and PFOA, although in chapter 2 a structure-activity relationship was found for PFOS, but not for PFOA.

This in-vitro model of the human placental barrier, using normal human placental cells, can be effectively used to make a quick assessment of the potential of other xenobiotics to cross from mother to baby. However, this technique needs further validation with model compounds, before its full potential can be exploited in risk assessment for potential developmental toxicants.

5.4 References

- 3M Company. **1999**. Fluorochemical Use, Distribution, and Release Overview Submitted to US Environmental Protection Agency (AR-226-0550):1-347.
- Abbott BD, Wolf CJ, Das KP, Schmid JE, Lau CS. 2007A. The developmental toxicity of perfluorooetanoic acid (PFOA) in the mouse require expression of peroxisome proliferator activated receptor alpha (PPAR-α). *Birth Defects Res A Clin Mol Teratol* 79:370-370.
- Abbott BD, Wolf CJ, Schmid JE, Das KP, Zehr RD, Helfant L, et al. **2007B.** Perfluorooctanoic acid-induced developmental toxicity in the mouse is dependent on expression of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-alpha (PPAR-α). *Toxicol Sci* 98:571-581.
- Abbott BD, Wolf CJ, Das KP, Zehr RD, Schmid JE, Lindstrom AB, et al. 2009.
 Developmental toxicity of perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) is not dependent on expression of peroxisome proliferator activated receptor-alpha (PPAR-α) in the mouse. *Reprod Toxicol* 27:258-265.
- Apelberg BJ, Witter FR, Herbstman JB, Calafat AM, Halden RU, Needham LL, et al. **2007**. Cord serum concentrations of perfluorooctane sulfonate (pfos) and perfluorooctanoate (PFOA) in relation to weight and size at birth. *Environ Health Perspect* 115:1670-1676.
- Atkinson DE, Glazier JD, Sibley CP, Fairbairn LJ, Greenwood SL. 2002. Pglycoprotein expression significantly increases the capability of human

placental trophoblast cells to efflux xenobiotics. *J Physiol London* 544:105-105.

- Austin ME, Kasturi BS, Barber M, Kannan K, MohanKumar PS, MohanKumar SMJ. 2003. Neuroendocrine effects of perfluorooctane sulfonate in rats. *Environ Health Perspect* 111:1485-1489.
- Beesoon S, Webster GM, Shoeib M, Harner T, Benskin JP, Martin JW. Isomer profiles of perfluorochemicals in matched maternal, cord, and house dust samples: Manufacturing sources and transplacental transfer. 2011. Environ Health Perspect 119:1659-1664.
- Beghin D, Delongeas JL, Claude N, Farinotti R, Forestier F, Gil S. **2010.** Comparative effects of drugs on P-glycoprotein expression and activity using rat and human trophoblast models. *Toxicol in Vitro* 24:630-637.
- Belisle J, Hagen DF. **1980.** A method for the determination of perfluorooctanoic acid in blood and other biological samples. *Anal Biochem* 101:369-376.
- Benninghoff AD, Orner GA, Buchner CH, Hendricks JD, Duffy AM, Williams DE. 2012. Promotion of hepatocarcinogenesis by perfluoroalkyl acids in rainbow trout. *Toxicol Sci* 125:69-78.
- Benskin JP, Bataineh M, Martin JW. 2007. Simultaneous characterization of perfluoroalkyl carboxylate, sulfonate, and sulfonamide isomers by liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry. *Anal Chem* 79:6455-6464.

- Benskin JP, Holt A, Martin JW. **2009.** Isomer-specific biotransformation rates of a perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS)-precursor by cytochrome p450 isozymes and human liver microsomes. *Environ Sci Technol* 43:8566-8572.
- Benskin JP, Muir DC, Scott BF, Spencer C, De Silva AO, Kylin H, et al. 2012. Perfluorolkyl acids in the Atlantic and Canadian Arctic oceans. *Environ Sci Technol* 46:5815-5823.
- Bloxam DL, Bax CMR, Bax BE. 1997. Culture of syncytiotrophoblast for the study of human placental transfer –Part I. Isolation and purification of cytotrophoblast. *Placenta* 18:93-98.
- Bode CJ, Jin H, Rytting E, Silverstein PS, Young AM, Audus KL. **2006.** In vitro models for studying trophoblast transcellular transport. *Method Mol Med* 122:225-239.
- Bonefeld-Jorgensen EC, Long M, Bossi R, Ayotte P, Asmund G, Krüger T, et al.
 2011. Perfluorinated compounds are related to breast cancer risk in Greenlandic Inuit: A case control study. *Environ Health* 10:88. doi: 10.1186/1476-069X-10-88.
- Boyd J.D., Hamilton W.J. Heffer and Sons; Cambridge: **1970.** The human placenta.
- Brooke D FA, Nwaogu T A. 2004. Environmental risk evaluation report: Perfluorooctanesulfonate (PFOS). U.K Environment Agency, Chemicals Assessment Section, London, UK.

- Buck R, Murphy P, Pabon M. 2012. Chemistry, properties, and uses of commercial fluorinated surfactants: Polyfluorinated chemicals and transformation products. (TP K, FT L, eds). Berlin, Keidelberg, Germany:Springer-Verlag
- Butenhoff JL, Ehresman DJ, Chang SC, Parker GA, Stump DG. **2009.** and lactational exposure to potassium perfluorooctanesulfonate (K⁺PFOS) in rats: Developmental neurotoxicity. *Reprod Toxicol* 27:319-330.
- Carroll MJ, Young M. **1983.**The relationship between placental protein-synthesis and transfer of amino-acids. *Biochem J* 210:99-105.
- Cole LA. **2012**. HCG, the wonder of today's science. *Reprod Biol Endocrinol* 10:24.
- Christensen HN. **1979.** Exploiting amino acid structure to learn about amino acid transport. *Adv Enzymol Relat Areas Mol Biol* 1979:41-101.
- Davey A, Eastman L, Hansraj P, Hemmings DG. **2011.** Human cytomegalovirus is protected from inactivation by reversible binding to villous trophoblasts. *Biol Reprod* 85:198-207.
- Davis KL, Aucoin MD, Larsen BS, Kaiser MA, Hartten AS. **2007.** Transport of ammonium perfluorooctanoate in environmental media near a fluoropolymer manufacturing facility. *Chemosphere* 67:2011-2019.

- Eaton BM, Mann GE, Yudilevich DL. **1982.** Transport specificity for neutral and basic-amino-acids at maternal and fetal interfaces of the guinea-pig placenta. *J Physiol London* 328:245-258.
- Eriksen KT, Raaschou-Nielsen O, McLaughlin JK, Lipworth L, Tjonneland A, Overvad K, et al. **2013.** Association between plasma PFOA and PFOS levels and total cholesterol in a middle-aged danish population. *PLoS One* 8(2): e56969.
- Evseenko DA, Paxton JW, Keelan JA. **2007.** Independent regulation of apical and basolateral drug transporter expression and function in placental trophoblasts by cytokines, steroids, and growth factors. *Drug Metab Dispos* 35:595-601.
- Fei CY, McLaughlin JK, Lipworth L, Olsen J. 2009. Maternal levels of perfluorinated chemicals and subfecundity. *Human Reprod* 24:1200-1205.
- Fei C, McLaughlin JK, Tarone RE, Olsen J. 2007. Perfluorinated chemicals and fetal growth: A study within the Danish national birth cohort. *Environ Health Perspect* 115:1677-1682.
- Fromme H, Mosch C, Morovitz M, Alba-Alejandre I, Boehmer S, Kiranoglu M, et al. 2010. Pre- and postnatal exposure to perfluorinated compounds (PFCs). *Environ Sci Technol* 44:7123-7129.
- Geiger SD, Xiao J, Shankar A. **2013.** Positive association between perfluorolkyl chemicals and hyperuricemia in children. *Am J Epidemiol* 177(11):1255-1262.

- Giesy JP, Kannan K. Global distribution of perfluorooctane sulfonate in wildlife. **2001.** *Environ Sci Technol* 35:1339-1342.
- Gil S, Saura R, Forestier F, Farinotti R. P-glycoprotein expression of the human placenta during pregnancy. **2005.** *Placenta* 26:268-270.
- Gilliland FD, Mandel JS. Serum perfluorooctanoic acid and hepatic enzymes, lipoproteins, and cholestrol: A study of occupationally exposed men. 1996. *Am J Ind Med* 29:560-568.
- Grandjean P, Andersen EW, Budtz-Jørgensen E, Nielsen F, Mølbak K, Weihe P, et al. Serum vaccine antibody concentrations in children exposed to perfluorinated compounds. **2012.** *J Am Med Assoc* 307:391-397.
- Grasty RC, Grey BE, Lau CS, Rogers JM. 2003. Prenatal window of susceptibility to perfluorooctane sulfonate-induced neonatal mortality in the Sprague-Dawley rat. *Birth Defects Res B-Dev Reprod Toxicol* 68:465-471.
- Grasty RC, Bjork JA, Wallace KB, Wolf DC, Lau CS, Rogers JM. **2005**. Effects of prenatal perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) exposure on lung maturation in the perinatal rat (Part A). *Birth Defects Res B -Dev Reprod Toxicol* 74:405-416.
- Guo Z LX, Krebs K.A. Perfluorocarboxylic acid in 116 aricles of commerce.
 2009. Research Triangle, North Carolina:U.S Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Research and Development, National Risk Management Research Laboratory.

- Gützkow KB, Haug LS, Thomsen C, Sabaredzovic A, Becher G, Brunborg G. 2012. Placental transfer of perfluorinated compounds is selective - a Norwegian mother and child sub-cohort study. *Int J Hyg Environ Health* 215:216-219.
- Hakkola J, Raunio H, Purkunen R, Pelkonen O, Saarikoski S, Cresteil T, et al.**1996.** Detection of cytochrome P450 gene expression in human placenta in first trimester of pregnancy. *Biochem Pharmacol* 52:379-383.
- Hakkola J, Pelkonen O, Pasanen M, Raunio H. **1998.** Xenobiotic-metabolizing cytochrome P450 enzymes in the human feto-placental unit: Role in intrauterine toxicity. *Crit Rev Toxicol* 28:35-72.
- Hamilton JA. **1998.** Fatty acid transport: Difficult or easy? *J Lipid Res* 39:467-481.
- Hanssen L, Röllin H, Odland J, Moe MK, Sandanger TM. **2010.** Perfluorinated compounds in maternal serum and cord blood from selected areas of south africa: Results of a pilot study. *J Environ Monit* 12:1355-1361.
- Hoffman K, Webster TF, Weisskopf MG, Weinberg J, Vieira VM. **2010.** Exposure to polyfluoroalkyl chemicals and attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder in U.S. Children 12-15 years of age. *Environ Health Perspect* 118:1762-1767.
- Hu XZ, Hu DC. **2009**. Effects of perfluorooctanoate and perfluorooctane sulfonate exposure on hepatoma Hep G2 cells. *Arch Toxicol* 83:851-861.

- Huppertz B, Bartz C, Kokozidou M. 2006. Trophoblast fusion: Fusogenic proteins, syncytins and adams, and other prerequisites for syncytial fusion. *Micron* 37:509-517.
- Inoue K, Okada F, Ito R, Kato S, Sasaki S, Nakajima S, et al. **2004**. Perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) and related perfluorinated compounds in human maternal and cord blood samples: Assessment of PFOS exposure in a susceptible population during pregnancy. *Environ Health Perspect* 112:1204-1207.
- Kannan K, Franson JC, Bowerman WW, Hansen KJ, Jones PD, Giesy JP. 2001. Perfluorooctane sulfonate in fish-eating birds including bald eagles and albatrosses. *Environ Sci Technol* 35:3065-3070.
- Kim S, Choi K, Ji K, Seo J, Kho Y, Park J, et al. 2011. Trans-placental transfer of thirteen perfluorinated compounds and relations with fetal thyroid hormones. *Environ Sci Technol* 45:7465-7472.
- Kissa E. **1994**. Fluorinated surfactants: Synthesis, properties, applications. New York: Marcel Dekker Inc.
- Knox SS, Jackson T, Javins B, Frisbee SJ, Shankar A, Ducatman AM. 2011. Implications of early menopause in women exposed to perfluorocarbons. J. Clin Endocrinol Metab 96:1747-1753.

- Lau C, Thibodeaux JR, Hanson RG, Rogers JM, Grey BE, Stanton ME, et al.
 2003. Exposure to perfluorooctane sulfonate during pregnancy in rat and mouse: Postnatal evaluation. *Toxicol Sci* 74:382-392.
- Lau C, Butenhoff JL, Rogers JM. 2004. The developmental toxicity of perfluoroalkyl acids and their derivatives. *Toxicol Appl Pharmacol* 198:231-241.
- Lau C, Anitole K, Hodes C, Lai D, Pfahles-Hutchens A, Seed J. 2007. Perfluoroalkyl acids: A review of monitoring and toxicological findings. *Toxicol Sci* 99:366-394.
- Landers KA, McKinnon BD, Li H, Subramaniam VN, Mortimer RH, Richard K.
 2009. Carrier-mediated thyroid hormone transport into placenta by placental transthyretin. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 94:2610-2616.
- Lopez-Espinosa MJ, Fletcher T, Armstrong B, Genser B, Dhatariya K, Mondal D, et al. **2011**. Association of perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA) and perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) with age of puberty among children living near a chemical plant. *Environ Sci Technol* 45:8160-8166.
- Mariussen E. 2012. Neurotoxic effects of perfluorPFOAlkylated compounds: Mechanisms of action and environmental relevance. Arch Toxicol 86:1349-1367.
- Martin JW, Asher BJ, Beesoon S, Benskin JP, Ross MS. PFOS or PreFOS? **2010**. Are perfluorooctane sulfonate precursors (PreFOS) important determinants of

human and environmental perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) exposure? *J Environ Monit* 12:1979-2004.

- Midasch O, Drexler H, Hart N, Beckmann MW, Angerer J. **2007**. Transplacental exposure of neonates to perfluorooctanesulfonate and perfluorooctanoate: A pilot study. *Int Arch Occup Environ Health* 80:643-648.
- Monroy R, Morrison K, Teo K, Atkinson S, Kubwabo C, Stewart B, et al. **2008**. Serum levels of perfluoroalkyl compounds in human maternal and umbilical cord blood samples. *Environ Res* 108:56-62.
- Myllynen P, Pasanen M, Vähäkangas K. **2007**. The fate and effects of xenobiotics in human placenta. *Expert Opin Drug Metab Toxicol* 3:331-346.
- Needham LL, Grandjean P, Heinzow B, Jørgensen PJ, Nielsen F, Patterson DG, et al. 2011. Partition of environmental chemicals between maternal and fetal blood and tissues. *Environ Sci Technol* 45:1121-1126.
- Nelson JW, Hatch EE, Webster TF. **2010**. Exposure to polyfluoroalkyl chemicals and cholesterol, body weight, and insulin resistance in the general us population. *Environ Health Perspect* 118:197-202.
- Nielsen JK, Vikström AC, Turner P, Knudsen LE. **2011**. Deoxynivalenol transport across the human placental barrier. *Food Chem Toxicol* 49:2046-2052.
- Obraztsov VV, Shekhtman DG. **1994**. Effect of perfluorochemicals on liver detoxication enzymes. *Proc Artif Cell Blood Sub* 22:1259-1266.

- Ode A, Rylander L, Lindh CH, Källén K, Jönsson BA, Gustafsson P, et al. **2013**. Determinants of maternal and fetal exposure and temporal trends of perfluorinated compounds. *Environ Sci Pollut Res Int* 11:7970-7978.
- Patel J, Landers K, Li H, Mortimer RH, Richard K. **2011**. Delivery of maternal thyroid hormones to the fetus. *Trends Endocrin Met*. 22:164-170.
- Paul AG, Jones KC, Sweetman AJ. 2009. A first global production, emission, and environmental inventory for perfluorooctane sulfonate. *Environ Sci Technol* 43:386-392.
- Pidoux G, Gerbaud P, Cocquebert M, Segond N, Badet J, Fournier T, et al. 2012.Review: Human trophoblast fusion and differentiation: Lessons fromTrisomy 21 *Placenta* 33 Suppl:S81-86.
- Poulsen MS, Rytting E, Mose T, Knudsen LE. **2009**. Modeling placental transport: Correlation of in vitro BeWo cell permeability and ex vivo human placental perfusion. *Toxicol In Vitro* 23:1380-1386.
- Prevedouros K, Cousins IT, Buck RC, Korzeniowski SH. **2006**. Sources, fate and transport of perfluorocarboxylates. *Environ Sci Technol* 40:32-44.
- Rama Sastry BV. **1999**. Techniques to study human placental transport. *Adv. Drug. Deliv. Rev.* 38:17-39.
- Reagen WKL, Jacoby CB, Purcell RG, Kestner TA, Payfer RM, Miller JW.
 2007. Environmental characterization of 3M electrochemical fluorination derived perfluorooctanoate and perfluorooctanesulfonate. Society of

Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry Annual Meeting Platform Presentation. Milwaukee USA.

- Ross MS, Wong CS, Martin JW. 2012. Isomer-specific biotransformation of perfluorooctane sulfonamide in Sprague-Dawley rats. *Environ Sci Technol* 46:3196-3203.
- Sakr CJ, Kreckmann KH, Green JW, Gillies PJ, Reynolds JL, Leonard RC.
 2007A. Cross-sectional study of lipids and liver enzymes related to a serum biomarker of exposure (ammonium perfluorooctanoate or APFO) as part of a general health survey in a cohort of occupationally exposed workers. *J Occup Environ Med* 49:1086-1096.
- Sakr CJ, Leonard RC, Kreckmann KH, Slade MD, Cullen MR. 2007B. Longitudinal study of serum lipids and liver enzymes in workers with occupational exposure to ammonium perfluorooctanoate. *J Occup Environ Med* 49:872-879.
- Sato I, Kawamoto K, Nishikawa Y, Tsuda S, Yoshida M, Yaegashi K, et al. **2009**. Neurotoxicity of perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) in rats and mice after single oral exposure. *J Toxicol Sci* 34:569-574.
- Shankar A, Xiao J, Ducatman A. **2012**. Perfluorooctanoic acid and cardiovascular disease in us adults. *Arch Intern Med* 172:1397-1403.

- Slotkin TA, MacKillop EA, Melnick RL, Thayer KA, Seidler FJ. 2008. Developmental neurotoxicity of perfluorinated chemicals modeled in vitro. *Environ Health Perspect* 116:716-722.
- Spachmo B, Arukwe A. **2012**. Endocrine and developmental effects in atlantic salmon (Salmo Salar) exposed to perfluorooctane sulfonic or perfluorooctane carboxylic acids. *Aquat. Toxicol.* 108:112-124.
- Steenland K, Fletcher T, Savitz DA. **2010**. Epidemiologic evidence on the health effects of perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA). *Environ Health Perspect* 118:1100-1108.
- Steenland K, Tinker S, Shankar A, Ducatman A. 2010. Association of perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA) and perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) with uric acid among adults with elevated community exposure to PFOA. *Environ Health Perspect* 118:229-233.
- Stein CR, Wolff MS, Calafat AM, Kato K, Engel SM. 2012. Comparison of polyfluoroalkyl compound concentrations in maternal serum and amniotic fluid: A pilot study. *Reprod Toxicol* 34:312-316.
- Syme MR, Paxton JW, Keelan JA. **2004**. Drug transfer and metabolism by the human placenta. *Clin Pharmacokinet* 43:487-514.
- Takahashi T, Utoguchi N, Takara A, Yamamoto N, Nakanishi T, Tanaka K, et al.2001. Carrier-mediated transport of folic acid in BeWo cell monolayers as a model of the human trophoblast. *Placenta* 22:863-869.

- Taves DR. **1968**. Evidence that there are two forms of fluoride in human serum. *Nature* 217:1050-1051.
- Thadani PV, Strauss JF, Dey SK, Anderson VM, Audus KL, Coats KS, et al. 2004. National institute on drug abuse conference report on placental proteins, drug transport, and fetal development. *Am J Obstet and Gynecol* 191:1858-1862.
- Thibodeaux J, Hanson RG, Grey BE, Barbee BD, Richards JH, Butenhoff JL, et al. 2003. Maternal and developmental toxicity of perfluorooctane sulfonate (PFOS) in the mouse. *Proc Toxicol Sci* 72:1658.
- Toufaily C, Vargas A, Lemire M, Lafond J, Rassart E, Barbeau B. **2013.** MFSD-2a, the syncytin-2 receptor, is important for trophoblast fusion. *Placenta* 34:85-88.
- Unadkat JD, Dahlin A, Vijay S. 2004. Placental drug transporters. *Curr Drug Metab* 5:125-131.
- Wang IJ, Hsieh WS, Chen CY, Fletcher T, Lien GW, Chiang HL, et al. 2011. The effect of prenatal perfluorinated chemicals exposures on pediatric atopy. *Environ Res* 111:785-791.
- Wang J, Zhang Y, Zhang W, Jin Y, Dai J. 2012. Association of perfluorooctanoic acid with hdl cholesterol and circulating MIR-26b and MIR-1993p in workers of a fluorochemical plant and nearby residents. *Environ Sci Technol* 46:9274-9281.

- Washburn ST, Bingman TS, Braithwaite SK, Buck RC, Buxton LW, Clewell HJ, et al. 2005. Exposure assessment and risk characterization for perfluorooctanoate in selected consumer articles. *Environ Sci Technol* 39:3904-3910.
- Washino N, Saijo Y, Sasaki S, Kato S, Ban S, Konishi K, et al. 2009. Correlations between prenatal exposure to perfluorinated chemicals and reduced fetal growth. *Environ Health Perspect* 117:660-667.
- Wolf CJ, Fenton SE, Schmid JE, Calafat AM, Kuklenyik Z, Bryant XA, et al.
 2007. Developmental toxicity of perfluorooctanoic acid in the cd-1 mouse after cross-foster and restricted gestational exposures. *Toxicol Sci* 95:462-473.
- Yui J, Garcia-Lloret M, Brown AJ, Berdan RC, Morrish DW, Wegmann TG, et al. 1994. Functional, long-term cultures of human term trophoblasts purified by column-elimination of CD9 expressing cells. *Placenta* 15:231-246

CHAPTER 6: Summary, Conclusions and Future Work

This thesis is the fruit of a multidisciplinary approach, combining both fundamental laboratory-based and public health research methodologies, to investigate the manufacturing source of PFAAs in human exposure media, pathways of human exposure, and the disposition of perfluoroalkyl acids after they are in our blood.

With the phase-out of electrochemical (ECF) production of PFOS and PFOA by the 3M Company in 2002, and a ramping up of PFOA production by telomerization by several other companies soon thereafter, a big question that needed to be answered was whether current human exposure was/is to historical 3M Company PFOA, or contemporary (e.g. Dupont and other companies) PFOA produced by telomerization. Using a sophisticated isomer-specific analytical method to analyze house dust it was possible to show we are currently exposed to both ECF and telomer PFOA. It would be interesting to repeat surveys such as this one in other populations (including in other countries), in a prospective manner (repeated samples over several years going forward), and in other environmental exposure media such as drinking water and food, not just dust.

With previous knowledge on the transmission of PFAAs from mother to fetus, and a growing body of evidence on the developmental toxicity of PFAAs, another important question was whether the fetus is exposed to the same isomer signature of PFAAs as the mother, and whether the maternal-fetal transfer is chain length dependent. In Chapter 2, analysis of 20 paired maternal and cord blood samples was conducted, and to our surprise the branched isomers of PFOS and PFOA were more efficient at crossing the human placenta compared to the linear molecules, and a strong structure-activity relationship was furthermore noted for PFOS. Consistent with the results for PFOS isomers – that the *more hydrophilic* branched isomers crossed the placenta to a greater extent that the *more hydrophobic* linear isomer - longer chain PFAAs were less efficiently transported across the placenta than shorter ones, and total PFOS crossed to a lesser extent than total PFOA. These data led us to two hypotheses, which were tested in Chapters 4 and 5.

Firstly, the binding affinity of branched PFOS and PFOA isomers to human serum albumin was compared with the linear molecules in Chapter 4. A model used in pharmaceutical sciences to estimate the fraction of free drugs in plasma was adapted to calculate the dissociation constants of three individual branched and linear PFOS and PFOA isomers. The findings on the lower dissociation constants (thus, higher binding affinities) of the linear molecules gave a logical explanation, not only to the higher transplacental transfer efficiencies of branched isomers, but also to the higher renal clearance elimination efficiencies of branched isomers – a study I co-authored with Dr Yifeng Zhang (*Zhang et al. 2013*). The peculiar results for 1*m*-PFOS, that it bound most strongly to total human serum proteins compared to all other isomers, and that this result correlates with the results of *Zhang et al (2013)*, whereby 1*m*-PFOS was the most persistent PFAA in humans (half-life 90 years), provides compelling evidence that strong protein-

binding of PFAAs is likely the major factor controlling the elimination half-life for humans.

Secondly, a cell-culture model was developed on inserts, mimicking the maternalfetal interface of the placenta. Using this system, without any protein introduced in the cell culture medium, thus making linear and branched isomers equally bioavailable to cross a monolayer of syncytiotrophoblasts, it was found that the branched molecules were transported more effectively from the maternal side to the fetal side. This finding, along with a concentration dependence, suggested the presence of transporter proteins in the human syncytiotrophoblasts that could preferentially transport branched PFOS and PFOA isomers into fetal circulation.

With the 3M decision to stop PFOS manufacture in 2002, it was not immediately clear what substitutes they had decided to use in their contemporary line of Scotchgard[™] carpet protector products. The findings of exceptionally high serum PFHxS concentrations in 2 members of the same family by our colleague, Dr Genuis, expedited a full-fledged investigation on the sources and pathways of exposure in the associated family (seven individuals). Analysis of serum, urine and feces samples from the family members as well as carpet, dust and air samples in their house led to the conclusion that the source of contamination was the house carpet, which was treated several times with Scotchgard in the preceding years, and that the pathway of exposure was most likely through inhalation and ingestion of contaminated house dust. A thorough probing of 3M documents and other published literature revealed that at the time of the PFOS

phase-out, PFHxS seemed to have been used as a short-term substitute in 3M ScotchgardTM carpet protector products.

However, given the longer elimination half-life of PFHxS (8.5 years) compared to PFOS (≈ 4.5 years), and the fact that recent epidemiology (*Hoffman et al. 2010; Gump et al. 2011; Stein and Savitz 2011; Gallo et al. 2013*) and toxicology (*Cassone et al. 2012; Viberg et al. 2013; Lee and Viberg 2013*) studies are pointing to PFHxS as a potential risk to human health, the move of the 3M Company to replace PFOS by PFHxS in the ScotchgardTM formulations around the year 2000 was not a good one, in hindsight.

Overall, this thesis made some key findings in the sphere of human exposure assessment of PFAAs, particularly in the field of isomer-specific pharmacokinetics and provides logical explanations for their behavior at the level of the placenta and kidneys. It is anticipated that this work will open new research avenues on the isomer specific toxicities of these emerging environmental toxicants. The work on isomer specific transfer calls for research on the presence of receptors and transporters in human placental cells, not only for PFAAs but for xenobiotics in general. The need for further research in the role of the placenta to either protect the fetus against xenobiotics, or bioactivation of toxicants through the placental biochemical machinery was also raised by *Prouillac and Lecoeur (2010)*. This is especially important given the increasing concern of public health authorities over adverse developmental outcomes of environmental toxicants such as, for example, bisphenol-A (BPA) and its metabolites. Last but not least, the findings on the family study (Chapter 2) highlight how little we know about how

PFAAs were used, and how human exposure occurs (including social determinants), particularly for subpopulations receiving very high exposures. Discovery of new exposure pathways, or new PFAAs or their precursors in environmental or human samples are still likely to come to light.

References

- Cassone CG, Taylor JJ, O'Brien JM, Williams A, Yauk CL, Crump D et al.
 2012. Transcriptional profiles in the cerebral hemisphere of chicken embryos following in ovo perfluorohexane sulfonate exposure. *Tox Sci* 129:380-391
- Gump BB, Wu Q, Dumas AK, Kannan K. 2011. Perfluorochemical (PFC)
 exposure in children: Associations with impaired response inhibition.
 Environ Sci Technol 45(19):8151-8159;

Hoffman K, Webster TF, Weisskopf MG, Weinberg J, Vieira VM. 2010.
Exposure to polyfluoroalkyl chemicals and attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder in U.S. children 12-15 years of age. *Environ Health Perspect* 118:1762-1767

- Lee I, Viberg H. **2013**. A single neonatal exposure to perfluorohexane sulfonate (PFHxS) affects the levels of important neuroproteins in the developing mouse brain. Neurotoxicology 37:190-196
- Lee YJ, Kim M, Bae J, Yang J. **2013**. Concentrations of perfluoroalkyl compounds in maternal and umbilical cord sera and birth outcomes in Korea. *Chemosphere* 90:1603-1609
- Prouillac C, Lecoeur S. 2010. The role of the placenta in fetal exposure to xenobiotics: Importance of membrane transporters and human models for transfer studies. *Drug Metab Disposition* 38:1623-1635.

- Stein CR, Savitz DA. 2011. Serum perfluorinated compound concentration and attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder in children 5-18 years of age. *Environ Health Perspect* 119:1466-1471
- Viberg H, Lee I, Eriksson P. **2013**. Adult dose-dependent behavioral and cognitive disturbances after a single neonatal PFHxS dose. *Toxicology* 304:185-191
- Gallo V, Leonardi G, Brayne C, Armstrong B, Fletcher T. Serum perfluoroalkyl acids concentrations and memory impairment in a large cross-sectional study. BMJ Open 2013; 3:e002414 doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2012-002414

•